EMPIRE RESORTS INC Form DEF 14A September 23, 2015 Table of Contents

SCHEDULE 14A

PROXY STATEMENT PURSUANT TO SECTION 14(a) OF THE

	SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934					
	(Amendment No.)					
Filed	Filed by the Registrant X					
Filed by a Party other than the Registrant "						
Check the appropriate box:						
	Preliminary Proxy Statement					
	Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))					
X	Definitive Proxy Statement					
	Definitive Additional Materials					
	Soliciting Materials under 14a-12 EMPIRE RESORTS, INC.					
	(Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)					
Payment of Filing Fee (check the appropriate box):						
X	No fee required					
	Fee computed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(4) and 0-11.					

Table of Contents

1

(1) Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:(2) Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:

- (3) Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (Set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):
- (4) Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:
- (5) Total fee paid:
- " Fee paid previously with preliminary materials.
- "Check box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee was paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.
 - (1) Amount Previously Paid:
 - (2) Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:
 - (3) Filing Party:
 - (4) Date Filed:

EMPIRE RESORTS, INC.

c/o Monticello Casino and Raceway

204 State Route 17B, P.O. Box 5013

Monticello, New York 12701

To the Stockholders of Empire Resorts, Inc.:

You are cordially invited to attend the 2015 Annual Meeting of Stockholders (the Annual Meeting) of Empire Resorts, Inc. (the Company), to be held at the offices of Ellenoff Grossman & Schole, located at 1345 Avenue of the Americas, New York, New York 10105, on Monday, November 2, 2015, at 10:00 a.m., Eastern Standard Time, to consider and vote upon the following proposals:

- 1. To elect six directors to serve on the Company s Board of Directors (the Board) until the 2016 annual meeting of stockholders or until their successors are elected and qualified;
- 2. To approve the Empire Resorts, Inc. 2015 Equity Incentive Plan (the Incentive Plan Proposal); and
- 3. Such other matters as may properly come before the Annual Meeting or any adjournment(s) or postponement(s) thereof.

THE BOARD UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS A VOTE FOR THE ELECTION OF EACH OF THE NOMINEES FOR DIRECTOR AND FOR THE INCENTIVE PLAN PROPOSAL.

The Board has fixed the close of business on September 11, 2015 as the record date (the Record Date) for the determination of stockholders entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the Annual Meeting or any postponement or adjournment thereof. Accordingly, only stockholders of record at the close of business on the Record Date are entitled to notice of, and shall be entitled to vote at, the Annual Meeting or any postponement or adjournment thereof.

Your vote is important. You are requested to carefully read the Proxy Statement and accompanying Notice of Annual Meeting for a more complete statement of matters to be considered at the Annual Meeting.

By Order of the Board,

/s/ Emanuel Pearlman Emanuel Pearlman Chairman of the Board September 23, 2015 /s/ Nanette L. Horner Nanette L. Horner Secretary

IMPORTANT

Whether or not you expect to attend the Annual Meeting, you are respectfully requested by the Board of Directors to sign, date and return the enclosed proxy promptly, or follow the instructions contained in the Notice of Availability of Proxy Materials to vote on the Internet. If you grant a proxy, you may revoke it at any time prior to the Annual Meeting or vote in person at the Annual Meeting. If you received this Proxy Statement in the mail, a return envelope is enclosed for your convenience.

PLEASE NOTE: If your shares are held in street name, your broker, bank, custodian, or other nominee holder cannot vote your shares in the election of directors or with respect to the Incentive Plan Proposal unless you direct the nominee holder how to vote, by returning your proxy card or by following the instructions contained in the Notice of Availability of Proxy Materials to vote on the Internet.

EMPIRE RESORTS, INC.

c/o Monticello Casino and Raceway

204 State Route 17B, P.O. Box 5013

Monticello, New York 12701

NOTICE OF 2015 ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS

TO BE HELD ON NOVEMBER 2, 2015

To the Stockholders of Empire Resorts, Inc.:

This proxy statement is furnished in connection with the solicitation of proxies by the Board of Directors (the Board) of Empire Resorts, Inc. (the Company) for use at the 2015 Annual Meeting of Stockholders of the Company and at all adjournments and postponements thereof (the Annual Meeting). The Annual Meeting will be held at the offices of Ellenoff Grossman & Schole LLP, located at 1345 Avenue of the Americas, New York, New York 10105, on Monday, November 2, 2015, at 10:00 a.m., Eastern Standard Time, to consider and vote upon the following proposals:

- 1. To elect six directors to serve on the Company s Board of Directors (the Board) until the 2016 annual meeting of stockholders or until their successors are elected and qualified;
- 2. To approve the Empire Resorts, Inc. 2015 Equity Incentive Plan (the Incentive Plan Proposal); and
- 3. Such other matters as may properly come before the Annual Meeting or any adjournment(s) or postponement(s) thereof.

THE BOARD UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS A VOTE FOR THE ELECTION OF EACH OF THE NOMINEES FOR DIRECTOR AND FOR THE INCENTIVE PLAN PROPOSAL.

Holders of record of our Common Stock, Series B Preferred Stock and Series E Preferred Stock (collectively the Voting Stock) at the close of business on September 11, 2015 (the Record Date) will be entitled to notice of and to vote at the Annual Meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof. Each share of Common Stock entitles the holder thereof to one vote, each share of Series B Preferred Stock entitles the holder thereof to twenty-seven hundredths (.27) of one vote and each share of Series E Preferred Stock entitles the holder thereof to twenty-five hundredths (.25) of one vote.

Your vote is important, regardless of the number of shares you own. The affirmative vote of a plurality of the votes cast at the Annual Meeting by the holders of the Voting Stock present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting, voting as one class, is required to elect directors. An affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast at the Annual Meeting by the holders of the Voting Stock entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting is required for approval of the Incentive Plan Proposal.

A complete list of stockholders of record entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting will be available for ten days before the Annual Meeting at the principal executive offices of the Company for inspection by stockholders during ordinary business hours for any purpose germane to the Annual Meeting.

Even if you plan to attend the Annual Meeting in person, it is strongly recommended you complete and return your proxy card before the Annual Meeting date, to ensure that your shares will be represented at the Annual Meeting if you are unable to attend.

You are urged to review carefully the information contained in the enclosed proxy statement prior to deciding how to vote your shares.

By Order of the Board,

/s/ Emanuel Pearlman Emanuel Pearlman Chairman of the Board September 23, 2015 /s/ Nanette L. Horner Nanette L. Horner Secretary

IF YOU RETURN YOUR PROXY CARD WITHOUT AN INDICATION OF HOW YOU WISH TO VOTE, YOUR SHARES WILL BE VOTED IN FAVOR OF EACH OF THE DIRECTOR NOMINEES AND THE INCENTIVE PLAN PROPOSAL.

Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials for the Annual Meeting to be Held on November 2, 2015: This Proxy Statement, along with our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014, is available at: http://www.cstproxy.com/empireresorts/2015.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THESE PROXY MATERIALS	1
THE ANNUAL MEETING	7
Date, Time, Place and Purpose of the Annual Meeting	7
Record Date, Voting and Quorum	7
Required Vote	7
Voting	8
Revocability of Proxies	9
Attendance at the Annual Meeting	9
Solicitation of Proxies	9
No Right of Appraisal	9
Other Business	9
<u>Expenses</u>	10
Principal Offices	10
DIRECTORS, EXECUTIVE OFFICERS AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE	11
Directors and Executive Officers	11
Board Qualifications	13
Corporate Governance	14
Director Independence	14
Committees and Meetings of the Board	15
Audit Committee Report	17
Board Leadership Structure and Role in Risk Oversight	18
Consideration of Director Nominees	19
Stockholder Recommendations and Nominees	19
Director Qualifications	20
Code of Business Conduct and Ethics	20
Procedures for Contacting Directors	21
Executive Compensation	22
Summary Compensation Table	22
Narrative Disclosure to Summary Compensation Table	23
Director Compensation	29
Cash Compensation	30
Stock Compensation	30
Compensation Policies and Practices and Risk Management	31
Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance	31
OTHER INFORMATION	31
Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	31
Pre-approval Policies and Procedures	31
Changes In and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Dsiclosure	32
Principal Stockholders	32
Certain Relationships and Related Transactions	34
2013 Rights Offering	37
Commitment Letter from Kien Huat	37
2015 Rights Offering	38
	20

Moelis & Company	39
Audit Committee Review	39
PROPOSALS TO BE VOTED ON	40
PROPOSAL NUMBER ONE ELECTION OF DIRECTORS	40
Introduction and Nominees	40
Agreement with Investor	40

1

Table of Contents

	Page
Required Vote	40
Recommendation	40
PROPOSAL NUMBER TWO APPROVAL OF EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN	41
<u>Administration</u>	41
<u>Eligibility</u>	41
Number of Shares Authorized	41
Awards Available for Grant	42
<u>Options</u>	42
Stock Appreciation Rights	43
Restricted Stock	43
Restricted Stock Award	43
Stock Bonus Award	43
Performance Compensation Award	43
<u>Transferability</u>	44
Amendment	44
Change in Control	44
U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences	44
<u>Options</u>	45
Restricted Stock	45
Restricted Stock Units	46
<u>SARs</u>	46
Stock Bonus Awards	46
Section 162(m)	46
New Plan Benefits	47
Interests of Directors or Officers	47
Vote Required for Approval	47
Recommendation	47
OTHER MATTERS	48
Stockholder Proposals	48
Householding Information	48
Where You Can Find Additional Information	49
EMPIRE RESORTS INC 2015 FOLITY INCENTIVE PLAN	Δ_1

2

EMPIRE RESORTS, INC.

c/o Monticello Casino and Raceway

204 State Route 17B, P.O. Box 5013

Monticello, New York 12701

PROXY STATEMENT

2015 ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS

to be held on Monday, November 2, 2015, at 10:00 a.m. EST

at the offices of Ellenoff Grossman & Schole LLP

1345 Avenue of the Americas

New York, New York 10105

OUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THESE PROXY MATERIALS

Why am I receiving these materials?

The Company has made these materials available to you on the Internet or, upon your request, has delivered printed versions of these materials to you by mail, in connection with the Company solicitation of proxies for use at the 2015 Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be held on Monday, November 2, 2015 at 10:00 a.m., Eastern Standard Time, at the offices of Ellenoff Grossman & Schole LLP, located at 1345 Avenue of the Americas, New York, New York 10105, and at any postponement(s) or adjournment(s) thereof. These materials are first being sent or given to stockholders on or about September 23, 2015. This proxy statement gives you information on the proposals to be presented at the Annual Meeting so that you can make an informed decision.

In this proxy statement, we refer to Empire Resorts, Inc. as the Company, we, us or our.

What is included in these materials?

These materials include:

This Proxy Statement for the Annual Meeting; and

The Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014, as filed with the SEC on March 10, 2015 (the Annual Report).

If you requested printed versions of these proxy materials by mail, these materials also include the proxy card or voting instruction form for the Annual Meeting.

Why did I receive a one-page notice in the mail regarding the Internet availability of proxy materials instead of a full set of proxy materials?

Pursuant to rules adopted by the Securities and Exchange Commission (the SEC), the Company has elected to provide access to its proxy materials via the Internet instead of mailing printed copies. Accordingly, the Company is sending a Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials (the Internet Availability Notice) to the Company is stockholders. Most stockholders will not receive

1

printed copies of the proxy materials unless they request them. Instead, instructions on how to access the proxy materials over the Internet or to request a printed copy may be found in the Internet Availability Notice. All stockholders will have the ability to access the proxy materials on the Website referred to in the Internet Availability Notice or request to receive a printed or electronic set of the proxy materials. Stockholders may request to receive proxy materials in printed form or electronically by email, by telephone, mail or by logging on to http://www.cstproxy.com/empireresorts/2015. The Company encourages stockholders to take advantage of the availability of the proxy materials on the Internet to help reduce the environmental impact of our annual meetings.

How can I get electronic access to the proxy materials?

The Internet Availability Notice will provide you with instructions regarding how to:

View the Company s proxy materials for the Annual Meeting on the Internet; and Instruct the Company to send future proxy materials to you electronically by email.

Choosing to receive future proxy materials by email will save the Company the cost of printing and mailing documents to you and will reduce the impact of the Company s annual meetings on the environment. If you choose to receive future proxy materials by email, you will receive an email message next year with instructions containing a link to those materials. Your election to receive proxy materials by email will remain in effect until you terminate it.

What items of business will be voted on at the Annual Meeting?

The items of business scheduled to be voted on at the Annual Meeting are:

- 1. To elect six Directors to serve on the Board of Directors of the Company until the 2016 annual meeting of stockholders or until their successors are elected and qualified;
- 2. To approve the Empire Resorts, Inc. 2015 Equity Incentive Plan (the Incentive Plan Proposal); and
- 3. To transact any other matters as may properly come before the Annual Meeting or any adjournment(s) or postponement(s) thereof.

How does the Board of Directors recommend that I vote?

Our Board of Directors unanimously recommends that stockholders vote FOR each of the nominees for Director and FOR the Incentive Plan Proposal.

Who can vote at the 2015 Annual Meeting of Stockholders?

Stockholders who owned shares of our common stock, par value \$.01 per share (Common Stock), Series B Preferred Stock, par value \$.01 per share (Series B Preferred Stock, par value \$.01 per share (Series E Preferred Stock, par value \$.01 per share (Series E Preferred Stock, and, together with the Common Stock and Series B Preferred Stock, the Voting Stock) on September 11, 2015 (the Record Date) may attend and vote at the Annual Meeting. There were 47,624,889 shares of Common Stock, 44,258 shares of Series B Preferred Stock and 1,551,213 shares of Series E Preferred Stock

outstanding on the Record Date.

How many votes am I entitled to per share?

Each share of Common Stock entitles the holder thereof to one vote, each share of Series B Preferred Stock entitles the holder thereof to twenty-seven hundredths (.27) of a vote and each share of

2

Series E Preferred Stock entitles the holder thereof to twenty-five hundredths (.25) of a vote and all Voting Stock vote together as a single class. Information about the stockholdings of our directors and executive officers is contained in the section of this proxy statement entitled Principal Stockholders on page 34 of this proxy statement.

What is the difference between a stockholder of record and a beneficial owner of shares held in street name?

Stockholder of Record. If your shares are registered directly in your name with the Company s transfer agent, Continental Stock Transfer & Trust Company, you are considered the stockholder of record with respect to those shares, and the Internet Availability Notice was sent directly to you by the Company. If you request printed copies of the proxy materials by mail, you will receive a proxy card.

Beneficial Owner of Shares Held in Street Name. If your shares are held in an account at a brokerage firm, bank, broker-dealer, or other similar organization, then you are the beneficial owner of shares held in street name, and the Internet Availability Notice was forwarded to you by that organization. The organization holding your account is considered the stockholder of record for purposes of voting at the Annual Meeting. As a beneficial owner, you have the right to instruct that organization on how to vote the shares held in your account. Those instructions are contained in a vote instruction form. If you request printed copies of the proxy materials by mail, you will receive a vote instruction form.

If I am a stockholder of record of the Company s Voting Stock, how do I vote?

There are three ways to vote:

In person. If you are a stockholder of record, you may vote in person at the Annual Meeting. The Company will give you a ballot when you arrive.

Via the Internet. You may vote by proxy via the Internet by following the instructions provided with the Internet Availability Notice.

By Mail. If you request printed copies of the proxy materials by mail, you may vote by proxy by filling out the proxy card and sending it back in the envelope provided.

If I am a beneficial owner of shares held in street name, how do I vote?

There are three ways to vote:

In person. If you are a beneficial owner of shares held in street name and you wish to vote in person at the Annual Meeting, you must obtain a legal proxy from the brokerage firm, bank, broker-dealer or other similar organization that holds your shares. Please contact that organization for instructions regarding obtaining a legal proxy.

Via the Internet. You may vote by proxy via the Internet by following the instructions provided by your brokerage firm, bank, broker-dealer or other similar organization that holds your shares.

By Mail. If you request printed copies of the proxy materials by mail, you may vote by proxy by filling out the vote instruction form and sending it back in the envelope provided by your brokerage firm, bank, broker-dealer or other similar organization that holds your shares.

3

What is the proxy card?

The proxy card enables you to appoint each of Joseph A. D. Amato, our Chief Executive Officer and a Director, and Emanuel R. Pearlman, our Chairman of the Board, as your representative at the Annual Meeting. By completing and returning the proxy card, you are authorizing these persons to vote your shares at the Annual Meeting in accordance with your instructions on the proxy card. This way, your shares will be voted whether or not you attend the Annual Meeting. Even if you plan to attend the Annual Meeting, it is strongly recommended you complete and return your proxy card before the Annual Meeting date just in case your plans change. If a proposal comes up for vote at the Annual Meeting that is not on the proxy card, the proxies will vote your shares, under your proxy, according to their best judgment.

I share an address with another stockholder and we received only one paper copy of the proxy materials. How may I obtain an additional copy of the proxy materials?

We have adopted a procedure called householding, which the SEC has approved. Under this procedure, we deliver a single copy of the Internet Availability Notice and, if applicable, the proxy materials to multiple stockholders who share the same address unless we received contrary instructions from one or more of the stockholders. This procedure reduces our printing costs, mailing costs, and fees. Stockholders who participate in householding will continue to be able to access and receive separate proxy cards. Upon written request, we will deliver promptly a separate copy of the Internet Availability Notice and, if applicable, the proxy materials to any stockholder at a shared address to which we delivered a single copy of any of these documents. To receive a separate copy of the Internet Availability Notice and, if applicable, the proxy materials, stockholders may contact us as follows:

Empire Resorts, Inc.

c/o Monticello Casino and Raceway

204 State Route 17B, P.O. Box 5013

Monticello, New York 12701

Attention: Secretary

Stockholders who hold shares in street name (as described below) may contact their brokerage firm, bank, broker-dealer, or other similar organization to request information about householding.

How do I request a paper copy of the proxy materials?

There are four ways to request a paper copy of proxy materials:

By mail: You may obtain a paper copy of the proxy materials by writing to us at Empire Resorts, Inc., c/o Monticello Casino and Raceway, 204 State Route 17B, P.O. Box 5013, Monticello, New York 12701, Attn: Secretary.

By telephone. You may obtain a paper copy of the proxy materials by calling (888) 221-0690. Via the Internet: You may obtain a paper copy of the proxy materials by logging on to http://www.cstproxy.com/empireresorts/2015

By Email: You may obtain a paper copy of the proxy materials by email at proxy@continentalstock.com. Please make your request for a paper copy as instructed above on or before October 23, 2015 to facilitate timely delivery.

4

Can I change my vote after I have voted?

You may revoke your proxy and change your vote at any time before the final vote at the Annual Meeting. You may vote again on a later date via the Internet (in which case only your latest Internet proxy submitted prior to the Annual Meeting will be counted), by signing and returning a new proxy card or vote instruction form with a later date, or by attending the Annual Meeting and voting in person if you are a stockholder of record. However, your attendance at the Annual Meeting will not automatically revoke your proxy unless you vote again at the Annual Meeting or specifically request that your prior proxy be revoked by delivering to the Company s Secretary, at c/o Monticello Casino and Raceway, 204 State Route 17B, P.O. Box 5013, Monticello, New York 12701, a written notice of revocation prior to the Annual Meeting.

Please note, however, that if your shares are held of record by a brokerage firm, bank or other nominee, you must instruct your broker, bank or other nominee that you wish to change your vote by following the procedures on the voting form provided to you by the broker, bank or other nominee. If your shares are held in street name, and you wish to attend the Annual Meeting and vote at the Annual Meeting, you must bring to the Annual Meeting a legal proxy from the broker, bank or other nominee holding your shares, confirming your beneficial ownership of the shares and giving you the right to vote your shares.

How many shares must be present or represented to conduct business at the Annual Meeting?

The quorum requirement for holding the Annual Meeting and transacting business is that holders of a majority of the Voting Stock outstanding as of the Record Date must be present in person or represented by proxy. Broker non-votes, which are described below, and abstentions are counted for the purpose of determining the presence of a quorum.

How are votes counted?

You may vote for, against, or abstain on each of the proposals being placed before our stockholders. If you provide specific instructions with regard to certain items, your shares will be voted as you instruct on such items.

If you hold shares beneficially in street name and do not provide your broker with voting instructions, your shares may constitute broker non-votes. Broker non-votes occur on a matter when a broker is not permitted to vote on that matter without instructions from the beneficial owner and instructions are not given. These matters are referred to as non-routine matters. All of the matters scheduled to be voted on at the Annual Meeting are non-routine. In tabulating the voting result for the election of directors or with respect to the Incentive Plan Proposal, shares that constitute broker non-votes and abstentions are not considered votes cast.

How many votes are required to approve each of the proposals?

The six persons receiving the highest number of affirmative votes cast by holders of Voting Stock present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote thereon at the Annual Meeting will be elected. Abstentions and broker non-votes will have no direct effect on the outcome of this proposal.

The affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast by holders of Voting Stock present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote thereon at the Annual Meeting is required to

5

approve the adoption of the Incentive Plan Proposal. Abstentions and broker non-votes, which are not considered votes cast, will reduce the absolute number, but not the overall percentage, of affirmative votes required to approve the Incentive Plan Proposal.

Will my shares be voted if I do not sign and return my proxy card?

If your shares are held in street name or in your name and you do not sign and return your proxy card, your shares will not be voted unless you vote in person at the Annual Meeting.

What happens if I do not indicate how to vote my proxy?

If you just sign your proxy card without providing further instructions, your shares will be voted FOR for all the director nominees and FOR the Incentive Plan Proposal.

Is my vote kept confidential?

Proxies, ballots and voting tabulations identifying stockholders are kept confidential and will not be disclosed except as may be necessary to meet legal requirements.

Where do I find the voting results of the Annual Meeting?

We will announce voting results at the Annual Meeting. The final voting results will be tallied by the inspector of election and published in the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K, which the Company is required to file with the SEC within four business days following the Annual Meeting.

Who can help answer my questions?

You can contact our Chief Counsel and Secretary, Nanette L. Horner, at (845) 807-0001 or by sending a letter to Nanette L. Horner at the offices of the Company, c/o Monticello Casino and Raceway, 204 State Route 17B, P.O. Box 5013, Monticello, New York 12701 with any questions about the proposals described in this proxy statement or how to execute your vote.

6

THE ANNUAL MEETING

We are furnishing this proxy statement to you, as a stockholder of Empire Resorts, Inc., as part of the solicitation of proxies by our Board of Directors (the Board of Directors or the Board) for use at our Annual Meeting to be held on November 2, 2015, or any adjournment(s) or postponement(s) thereof. In this proxy statement, the terms Empire, Company, we, our, ours, and us refer to Empire Resorts, Inc., a Delaware corporation.

Date, Time, Place and Purpose of the Annual Meeting

The Annual Meeting will be held at the offices of Ellenoff Grossman & Schole LLP, located at 1345 Avenue of the Americas, New York, New York 10105, on Monday, November 2, 2015, at 10:00 a.m., Eastern Standard Time. You are cordially invited to attend the Annual Meeting, at which stockholders will be asked to consider and vote upon the following proposals, which are more fully described in this proxy statement:

To elect six directors to serve on the Company s Board until the 2016 annual meeting of stockholders or until their successors are elected and qualified

To approve the Incentive Plan Proposal; and

To transact such other matters as may properly come before the Annual Meeting or any adjournment(s) or postponement(s) thereof.

Record Date, Voting and Quorum

Our Board fixed the close of business on September 11, 2015, as the Record Date for the determination of holders of our outstanding Voting Stock entitled to notice of and to vote on all matters presented at the Annual Meeting. As of the record date, there were 47,624,899 shares of Common Stock, 44,258 shares of Series B Preferred Stock, and 1,551,213 shares of Series E Preferred Stock issued and outstanding and entitled to vote. Each share of Common Stock entitles the holder thereof to one vote, each share of Series B Preferred Stock entitles the holder thereof to twenty-seven hundredths (.27) of a vote and each share of Series E Preferred Stock entitles the holder thereof to twenty-five hundredths (.25) of a vote. Accordingly, a total of 48,024,653 votes may be cast at the Annual Meeting.

The holders of Voting Stock entitled to cast a majority of all votes that could be cast by the holders of all of the outstanding Voting Stock, present in person or represented by proxy at the Annual Meeting, constitute a quorum.

Required Vote

The six persons receiving the highest number of affirmative votes cast by holders of Voting Stock present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote thereon at the Annual Meeting will be elected. Abstentions and broker non-votes will have no direct effect on the outcome of this proposal.

The affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast by holders of Voting Stock present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote thereon at the Annual Meeting is required to approve the adoption of the Incentive Plan Proposal. Abstentions and broker non-votes, which are not

considered votes cast, will reduce the absolute number, but not the overall percentage, of affirmative votes required to approve the Incentive Plan Proposal.

Voting

You can vote your shares at the Annual Meeting by proxy or in person.

You can vote by proxy by having one or more individuals who will be at the Annual Meeting vote your shares for you. These individuals are called proxies and using them to cast your ballot at the Annual Meeting is called voting by proxy.

If you wish to vote by proxy, you must do one of the following:

Use the Internet to vote by going to the Internet address listed on your proxy card or Internet Availability Notice; have your proxy card or Internet Availability Notice in hand as you will be prompted to enter your control number and to create and submit an electronic vote; or

Complete the enclosed form, called a proxy card, and mail it in the envelope provided. If you do one of the above, you will designate the Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Bo

If you do one of the above, you will designate the Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board of Directors to act as your proxies at the Annual Meeting. One of them will then vote your shares at the Annual Meeting in accordance with the instructions you have given them via the Internet or on the proxy card with respect to the election of directors and the Incentive Plan Proposal. Proxies will extend to, and be voted at, any adjournment(s) or postponement(s) of the Annual Meeting.

Alternatively, you can vote your shares in person by attending the Annual Meeting. You will be given a ballot at the Annual Meeting.

While we know of no other matters to be acted upon at this year s Annual Meeting, it is possible that other matters may be presented at the Annual Meeting. If that happens and you have signed and not revoked a proxy card, your proxy will vote on such other matters in accordance with your proxies best judgment.

A special note for those who plan to attend the Annual Meeting and vote in person: if your shares are held in the name of a broker, bank or other nominee, you must bring a statement from your brokerage account or a letter from the person or entity in whose name the shares are registered indicating that you are the beneficial owner of those shares as of the Record Date. In addition, you will not be able to vote at the Annual Meeting unless you obtain a legal proxy from the record holder of your shares.

Our Board is asking for your proxy. Giving the Board your proxy means you authorize it to vote your shares at the Annual Meeting in the manner you direct. You may vote for or withhold your vote for each nominee or the Incentive Plan Proposal or you may abstain from voting. All valid proxies received prior to the Annual Meeting will be voted. All shares represented by a proxy will be voted, and where a stockholder specifies by means of the proxy a choice with respect to any matter to be acted upon, the shares will be voted in accordance with the specification so made. If no choice is indicated on the proxy, the shares will be voted FOR the election of each nominee for Director and FOR the Incentive Plan Proposal.

Stockholders who have questions or need assistance in completing or submitting their proxy cards should contact Nanette L. Horner, Secretary of the Company, at (845) 807-0001.

Stockholders who hold their shares in street name, meaning the name of a broker or other nominee who is the record holder, must either direct the record holder of their shares to vote their shares or obtain a proxy or voting instruction from the record holder to vote their shares at the Annual Meeting.

Revocability of Proxies

Any proxy may be revoked by the person giving it at any time before the polls close at the Annual Meeting. A proxy may be revoked by filing with our Secretary (Empire Resorts, Inc., c/o Monticello Casino and Raceway, 204 State Route 17B, P.O. Box 5013, Monticello, New York 12701) either (i) a written notice of revocation bearing a date later than the date of such proxy or (ii) a subsequent proxy relating to the same shares, or (iii) by attending the Annual Meeting and voting in person.

Simply attending the Annual Meeting will not constitute revocation of your proxy. If your shares are held in the name of a broker or other nominee who is the record holder, you must follow the instruction of your broker or other nominee to revoke a previously given proxy.

Attendance at the Annual Meeting

Only holders of Voting Stock, their proxy holders and guests may attend the Annual Meeting. If you wish to attend the Annual Meeting in person but you hold your shares through someone else, such as a broker, you must bring proof of your ownership and identification with photo identification at the Annual Meeting. For example, you may bring an account statement showing that you beneficially owned Voting Stock as of the Record Date as acceptable proof of ownership.

Solicitation of Proxies

The cost of preparing, assembling, printing and mailing this proxy statement and the accompanying form of proxy, and the cost of soliciting proxies relating to the Annual Meeting, will be borne by the Company. Some banks and brokers have customers who beneficially own Voting Stock listed of record in the names of nominees. We intend to request banks and brokers to solicit such customers and will reimburse them for their reasonable out-of-pocket expenses for such solicitations. If any additional solicitation of the holders of our outstanding shares of Voting Stock is deemed necessary, we (through our directors and officers) anticipate making such solicitation directly. The solicitation of proxies by mail may be supplemented by telephone, email and personal solicitation by officers, directors and regular employees of the Company, but no additional compensation will be paid to such individuals.

No Right of Appraisal

None of Delaware law, our Certificate of Incorporation nor our Bylaws provide for appraisal or other similar rights for dissenting stockholders in connection with the election of directors or the Incentive Plan Proposal to be voted upon at the Annual Meeting. Accordingly, our stockholders will have no right to dissent and obtain payment for their shares.

Other Business

We are not currently aware of any business to be acted upon at the Annual Meeting other than the election of directors and the Incentive Plan Proposal discussed in this proxy statement. The form of

9

proxy accompanying this proxy statement confers discretionary authority upon the named proxy holders with respect to amendments or variations to the matters identified in the accompanying Notice of Annual Meeting and with respect to any other matters which may properly come before the Annual Meeting. If other matters do properly come before the Annual Meeting, or at any adjournment(s) or postponement(s) of the Annual Meeting, shares of our Voting Stock, represented by properly submitted proxies, will be voted by the proxy holders in accordance with the recommendations of our Board.

Expenses

The expense of preparing, printing and mailing this proxy statement and the proxies solicited hereby will be borne by the Company. The solicitation of proxies by mail may be supplemented by telephone, email and personal solicitation by officers, directors and regular employees of the Company, but no additional compensation will be paid to such individuals. The Company will also request brokerage firms, nominees, custodians and fiduciaries to forward proxy materials to the beneficial owners of shares of Voting Stock held of record and will provide reimbursements for the cost of forwarding the material in accordance with customary charges.

Principal Offices

The principal executive offices of our Company are located at Empire Resorts, Inc., c/o Monticello Casino and Raceway, 204 State Route 17B, P.O. Box 5013, Monticello, New York 12701. The Company s telephone number at such address is (845) 807-0001.

10

DIRECTORS, EXECUTIVE OFFICERS AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

Directors and Executive Officers

Name	Age	Position
Joseph A. D Amato	67	Chief Executive Officer and Director
Emanuel R. Pearlman	55	Chairman of the Board
Edmund Marinucci	65	Director
Nancy A. Palumbo	54	Director
Gregg Polle	54	Director
James Simon	68	Director
Laurette J. Pitts	46	Executive Vice President, Chief Operating Officer, Chief Financial Officer
Charles Degliomini	56	Executive Vice President, Governmental Affairs and Corporate Communications
Nanette L. Horner	51	Executive Vice President, Chief Counsel and Chief Compliance Officer

Joseph A. D Amato, age 67, has served as our Chief Executive Officer since January 2010 and as our chief financial officer from September 2009 to December 2010. Mr. D Amato has served as a director since September 2010. Prior to his employment with the Company, Mr. D Amato most recently served as chief executive officer of Mount Airy Casino Resort in Pennsylvania from 2007 to 2009 and as chief operating officer of the Seneca Gaming Corporation in Western New York from 2005 to 2007, and as its chief financial officer from 2002 to 2005. During his earlier career in the gaming industry, Mr. D Amato served in various executive capacities with Resorts International, Trump Entertainment, Bally s Park Place and Golden Nugget organizations. Mr. D Amato has participated in raising over \$2 billion in the public and bank finance markets, and has extensive experience with Sarbanes Oxley and the filing requirements and regulations of the SEC.

Emanuel R. Pearlman, age 55, has served as a director since May 2010 and as the Chairman of the Board since September 2010. Mr. Pearlman currently serves as Chairman and CEO of Liberation Investment Group, LLC, a New York based investment management and financial consulting firm, a position he has held since January 2003. Since January 2012, he has served on the board of Network-1 Security Solutions, Inc. (NYSE MKT:NTIP). From January 2012, through January 2013 he served on the Board of Dune Energy. From October 2006 to March 2010, Mr. Pearlman served on the board of Multimedia Games, Inc. (NASDAQ-GS:MGAM).

Edmund Marinucci, age 65, has served as a director of the Company since March 2014. Mr. Marinucci has been a partner at PCH Hotels, LLC, a boutique hotel and resort operator based in San Francisco that is an operating division of Pacific Union Company, since 1983. From October 1983 to December 2008, Mr. Marinucci served as president of PCH Hotels, LLC. PCH Hotels owned and managed properties in the U.S. and the Caribbean. Such properties included Meadowood Resort (Napa, California), Windermere Island Club (Bahamas), Divi Resorts (Aruba), Downtown Athletic Club (New York City), Frangipani Resort (Anguilla) and Marriott Resort (Grand Cayman). During his presidency of PCH Hotels, he oversaw the ground-up development of The Hotel Griffon and the renovation and repositioning of the Drisco Hotel (each in San Francisco). Prior to PCH Hotels, Mr. Marinucci served as director of development for HCP Hotels/Aston Resorts in Hawaii. In such position, Mr. Marinucci oversaw all development aspects of the hotel group and grew inventory from

15 to 20 hotel resorts. From 1978 to 1981, Mr. Marinucci served as director of resort operations for Kapalua Resort Maui in Hawaii. While at Kapalua Resort Maui, Mr. Marinucci was responsible for the daily operations of the resort, including the Kapalua Bay Hotel, 150 rental villas, two golf courses, The Bay and The Village. He serves on the board of directors of Miami JV Member LLC, a private hotel and resort company, and has previously served on the board of directors of Jameson Inns/Colony Capital, a private hotel and resort company. Mr. Marinucci is a member of The Cornell Hotel Society. Mr. Marinucci received a BS in Hotel Administration from the Cornell University School of Hotel Administration.

Nancy A. Palumbo, age 54, has served as director since June 2009. Ms. Palumbo also acts as an independent consultant in the areas of strategic marketing, corporate communications and business development. Since May 2011, Ms. Palumbo has also served as a principle in CRAMN LLC, a global business development company. From March 2009 to December 2010, she served as president of the Green Planet Group, a company that advised on solar and renewable energy solutions. Prior to joining Green Planet Group, from May 2007 to March 2009, Ms. Palumbo was the general manager for Walker Digital Lottery and from October 2006 to May 2007, she served as the senior vice president for Strategic Marketing and Corporate Communications for the New York Daily News. From January 2004 to October 2006, Ms. Palumbo served as the director of the New York Lottery, where she managed a \$6 billion a year business and oversaw the opening of six video gaming facilities. From February 1995 to January 2004, Ms. Palumbo served as the executive deputy commissioner for the Office of Parks Recreation and Historic Preservation for the State of New York, where she was instrumental in developing public-private partnerships to generate additional revenue to expand park services. Ms. Palumbo is a graduate of St. Bonaventure University.

Gregg Polle, age 54, was elected to serve as a director in December 2010. Mr. Polle is a Managing Director for Moelis & Company, an investment bank that provides financial advisory services and capital raising solutions to clients in connection with mergers and acquisitions, restructurings and other strategic matters. He has also served as an investment banker with Citigroup Inc. (Citigroup) and its predecessors Salomon Brothers and Salomon Smith Barney from 1983 until November 2008. Mr. Polle most recently served as head of the global industrial group at Citigroup and previously was the co-head of Citigroup s global mergers and acquisitions group. Mr. Polle was a private investor from November 2008 through July 2011. Mr. Polle received a B.S. in Economics from the Wharton School of the University of Pennsylvania.

James Simon, age 68, has served as a director of the Company since August 2007. He has served as president and chief executive officer of Strategic Marketing Consultants, Inc., a management and marketing consulting firm since he co-founded it in 1994. The firm s client list includes major telecommunications and financial services companies in the United States as well as some of the best known not-for-profit organizations. Mr. Simon is a former executive of the Direct Response Group, Capital Holding Corp., a financial services conglomerate and American Airlines, where he held senior marketing management positions. Prior to joining American Airlines, Mr. Simon spent 20 years as an officer in the U.S. Army. During his last six years in the U.S. Army, he was one of the architects of the marketing strategy used by the Army during its transition from a draft environment to an all-recruit force. Mr. Simon has a B.G.S. undergraduate degree from the University of Nebraska and an M.S. graduate degree from the University of Kansas.

Laurette J. Pitts, age 46, has served as the Chief Financial Officer of the Company since December 2010. In August 2011, Ms. Pitts was promoted to Senior Vice President and Chief Financial

Officer, in August 2012, she was promoted to Senior Vice President, Chief Operating Officer and Chief Financial Officer and, effective July 1, 2014, she was promoted to Executive Vice President, Chief Operating Officer and Chief Financial Officer. Ms. Pitts has served in various capacities in the gaming industry since 1992. Prior to her employment with the Company, Ms. Pitts most recently served from December 2008 until December 2010 as regional vice president of finance and administration for American Racing and Entertainment, LLC, a private company that owns and operates horseracing, resort, and gaming facilities, including Tioga Downs and Vernon Downs. She previously served as chief financial officer for Mohegan Sun at Pocono Downs, a gaming and entertainment facility owned by the Mohegan Tribe of Indians of Connecticut, from April 2005 until November 2008.

Charles Degliomini, age 56, is the Executive Vice President of Governmental Affairs and Corporate Communications of the Company. He has been an employee or consultant of the Company since 2004 and was promoted to his current position in February 2008. Currently, Mr. Degliomini serves as a director of the New York Gaming Association, a not-for-profit trade association created in 2011 to advance the interests of New York State s nine racetrack casinos. He is on the board of Hudson Valley Economic Development Corporation, a public-private partnership that markets the Hudson Valley region as a prime business location to corporate executives, site selection consultants and real estate brokers. Previously, he was senior vice president of Sales and Marketing of eLottery, Inc., the first firm to advance the technology to facilitate the sales and marketing of governmental lottery tickets on the Internet. Before taking the position at eLottery, Mr. Degliomini was President and founder of Atlantic Communications, a New York-based corporate and government affairs management company. Mr. Degliomini served in the General Services Administration as chief of staff to the Regional Administrator from 1985 to 1998, and was the New York State communications director for Reagan-Bush in 1984. Mr. Degliomini has a B.A. in political science from Queens College and is an M.A. candidate at the New York University School of Public Administration.

Nanette L. Horner, age 51, was appointed to serve as the Company s Chief Compliance Officer in August 2010 and has served as the Company s Corporate Vice President of Legal Affairs since July 2010. In August 2011, Ms. Horner was promoted to Senior Vice President, Chief Counsel and Chief Compliance Officer and, effective July 1, 2014, she was promoted to Executive Vice President, Chief Counsel and Chief Compliance Officer. Ms. Horner has been involved in the gaming industry, as an attorney, since 1996. Prior to her employment with the Company, Ms. Horner worked in the Office of Chief Counsel assigned to the Bureau of Licensing of the Pennsylvania Gaming Control Board since July 2005. In September 2006, Ms. Horner was named the Board s first director of the Office of Compulsive and Problem Gambling. She is a member of the Board of Directors for the National Council on Problem Gambling, and is a member of American Mensa and the International Masters of Gaming Law.

Board Qualifications

We believe that the collective skills, experiences and qualifications of our directors provide our Board with the expertise and experience necessary to advance the interests of our stockholders. While the Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee of our Board does not have any specific, minimum qualifications that must be met by each of our directors, it uses a variety of criteria to evaluate the qualifications and skills necessary for each member of the Board. In addition to the individual attributes of each of our current directors described herein, we believe that our directors should have the highest professional and personal ethics and values, consistent with our longstanding

values and standards. They should have broad experience at the policy-making level in business, exhibit commitment to enhancing stockholder value and have sufficient time to carry out their duties and to provide insight and practical wisdom based on their past experience.

Each of Messrs. D Amato and Pearlman has extensive experience in the gaming industry. Mr. D Amato has over 40 years of financial management and senior accounting experience and 30 years of gaming operations experience. Mr. Pearlman has experience as a consultant for and director of companies in the gaming industry. Their individual and collective gaming experience provides substantial guidance with respect to our gaming operations.

Mr. Polle has over 25 years of experience as an investment banker with Citigroup and its predecessors. In addition, Mr. Pearlman has served as chief executive officer of an investment management and financial consulting firm and served on various boards of public companies. This experience provides Mr. Polle and Mr. Pearlman with comprehensive financial and accounting expertise and qualifies each of them as an audit committee financial expert under the SEC s guidelines.

Through her experience as a top-level executive in New York State government for many years, Ms. Palumbo has a comprehensive understanding of the extensive laws, regulations and ordinances applicable to our gaming business.

Mr. Simon brings marketing and business leadership skills to the Board from his experience as an executive officer of management and marketing consulting firms.

Mr. Marinucci has over 35 years of experience in the development, management and operation of hotel and resort properties.

Corporate Governance

Director Independence

The Board evaluates the independence of each nominee for election as a director of our Company in accordance with the Listing Rules (the Nasdaq Listing Rules) of the Nasdaq Stock Market LLC (Nasdaq). Pursuant to these rules, a majority of our Board must be independent directors within the meaning of the Nasdaq Listing Rules, and all directors who sit on our Audit Committee, Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee and Compensation Committee must also be independent directors.

The Nasdaq definition of independence includes a series of objective tests, such as the director or director nominee is not, and was not during the last three years, an employee of the Company and has not received certain payments from, or engaged in various types of business dealings with, the Company. In addition, as further required by the Nasdaq Listing Rules, the Board has made a subjective determination as to each independent director that no relationships exist which, in the opinion of the Board, would interfere with such individual s exercise of independent judgment in carrying out his or her responsibilities as a director. In making these determinations, the Board reviewed and discussed information provided by the directors with regard to each director s business and personal activities as they may relate to Company and its management.

As a result, the Board has affirmatively determined that none of our directors or director nominees has a material relationship with the Company other than Joseph D Amato, who serves as our

14

Chief Executive Officer. The Board has also affirmatively determined that all members of our Audit Committee, Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee and Compensation Committee are independent directors.

Committees and Meetings of the Board

The Board met on 20 occasions during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014. Each of the members of the Board attended at least 75% of the meetings held by the Board during the time such directors served as a member of the Board. There are five committees of the Board: the Audit Committee, the Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee, the Compensation Committee, the Regulatory Compliance Committee and the Strategic Development Committee.

Our last annual meeting of stockholders was held on November 10, 2014, and all members of our Board attended that meeting.

Audit Committee

We have a separately-designated standing Audit Committee established in accordance with Section 3(a)(58)(A) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and Nasdaq Listing Rules. In addition, our Board adopted a written charter for the Audit Committee, which is available on the Company s Website at www.empireresorts.com and a hard copy of which may be obtained, free of charge, from the Company by writing to the Company s Secretary at Empire Resorts, Inc., c/o Monticello Casino and Raceway, 204 State Route 17B, P.O. Box 5013, Monticello, New York, 12701 or calling (845) 807-0001.

The members of the Audit Committee are Gregg Polle, Nancy A. Palumbo, James Simon and Emanuel R. Pearlman. Mr. Polle serves as chairperson of the Audit Committee. Each member of the Audit Committee is independent within the meaning of the Nasdaq Listing Rules. In addition, each Audit Committee member satisfies the audit committee independence standards under the Exchange Act. Our Board has determined that each of Mr. Polle and Mr. Pearlman qualifies as an audit committee financial expert, as defined by Securities and Exchange Commission rules, based on education, experience and background.

The primary purpose of the Audit Committee is to assist the Board in fulfilling its responsibility to oversee our financial reporting activities. The Audit Committee is responsible for reviewing with both our independent registered public accounting firm and management our accounting and reporting principles, policies and practices, as well as our accounting, financial and operating controls and staff.

The Audit Committee met on nine occasions during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014. Each of the members of the Audit Committee attended at least 75% of the meetings held by the Audit Committee during the time such directors served as a member of the committee.

Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee

Our Board adopted a written charter for the Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee, which is available on the Company s Website at www.empireresorts.com and a hard copy of which may be obtained, free of charge, from the Company by writing to the Company s Secretary at Empire Resorts, Inc., c/o Monticello Casino and Raceway, 204 State Route 17B, P.O. Box 5013, Monticello, New York, 12701 or calling (845) 807-0001.

The members of the Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee are Edmund Marinucci, Emanuel R. Pearlman and Nancy A. Palumbo. James Simon was a member of the

Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee, and served as its chairperson, until November 10, 2014. Mr. Marinucci was appointed to the Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee on November 11, 2014 and has since served as Chairman.

The Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee develops, recommends and oversees implementation of corporate governance principles for the Company. In addition, it considers recommendations for director nominees from a wide variety of sources, including members of our Board, business contacts, community leaders, third-party advisory services and members of management. The Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee also considers stockholder recommendations for director nominees that are properly received in accordance with applicable rules and regulations of the SEC.

The Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee met on six occasions during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014. Each of the members of the Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee attended at least 75% of the meetings held by the Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee during the time each director served as a member of the committee.

Each of the nominees up for election at the Annual Meeting was recommended to the Board by the Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee.

Compensation Committee

The Compensation Committee has adopted a written charter, which was updated in March 2015, and which is available on the Company s Website at www.empireresorts.com. A hard copy may be obtained, free of charge, from the Company by writing to the Company s Secretary at Empire Resorts, Inc., c/o Monticello Casino and Raceway, 204 State Route 17B, P.O. Box 5013, Monticello, New York, 12701 or calling (845) 807-0001.

The Compensation Committee is comprised of Nancy A. Palumbo, James Simon and Emanuel R. Pearlman. Ms. Palumbo serves as chairperson of the Compensation Committee.

The Compensation Committee is responsible for establishing and reviewing the appropriate compensation of our directors and executive officers, for reviewing employee compensation plans and for considering and making grants and awards under, and administering, our equity incentive plans and cash bonus plans. More specifically, the Compensation Committee has sole authority to determine the Chief Executive Officer s compensation level based on an evaluation performed in conjunction with the Company s Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee, which is subject to ratification by the Company s independent directors. In determining the long-term incentive component of the Chief Executive Officer s compensation, the Compensation Committee considers, among other factors, the Company s performance and relative stockholder return, the value of similar incentive awards to chief executive officers at comparable companies, the awards given to the Chief Executive Officer in past years, and such other factors as the Compensation Committee may determine to be appropriate. The Compensation Committee reviews and approves the compensation of all other officers of the Company. The Compensation Committee may invite the Company s Chief Executive Officer to participate in meetings of the Compensation Committee relating to discussions other than his compensation, but if present during any deliberations of the Committee, the Chief Executive Officer may not vote. The Compensation Committee also reviews and approves any severance or similar termination payments proposed to be made to any current or former executive officer.

The Compensation Committee has the authority to directly engage, at our expense, any compensation consultants or other advisers as it deems necessary to assist in the evaluation of director,

Chief Executive Officer or executive officer compensation. In 2014, the Compensation Committee did not engage any such compensation consultants or advisers.

The Compensation Committee met on eight occasions during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014. Each of the members of the Compensation Committee attended at least 75% of the meetings held by the Compensation Committee during the time such director served as a member of the committee.

Regulatory Compliance Committee

The members of the Regulatory Compliance Committee are Nancy A. Palumbo, Emanuel R. Pearlman and James Simon. Ms. Palumbo serves as chairperson of the Regulatory Compliance Committee.

The Regulatory Compliance Committee is responsible for adopting the policies and procedures, as necessary or as requested by the Board, regarding compliance with laws and regulations and responses to changes in the legislative, regulatory or legal environment. In addition, the Regulatory Compliance Committee is responsible for keeping abreast of and making recommendations to the Board with respect to developments in regulatory compliance programs, which are relevant to the Company s activities, operations and licenses and overseeing the delivery to and the acknowledgment by the appropriate employees of the Company of materials setting forth or describing the regulatory requirements applicable to their conduct or the business of the Company. The Regulatory Compliance Committee also meets with our Chief Compliance Officer to review our compliance with legal and regulatory requirements and to make recommendations with respect to any potential legal or regulatory violations.

The Regulatory Compliance Committee met on five occasions during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014.

Strategic Development Committee

The members of the Strategic Development Committee are Emanuel R. Pearlman, Gregg Polle and Edmund Marinucci. Prior to April 1, 2014, Messrs. Pearlman, Polle and Simon and Ms. Palumbo served as members of the Strategic Development Committee. Effective April 1, 2014, the membership of the Strategic Development Committee was reduced to Mr. Pearlman and Mr. Polle. Effective November 11, 2014, Mr. Marinucci was appointed to the Strategic Development Committee. Mr. Pearlman serves as chairperson of the Strategic Development Committee.

The Strategic Development Committee serves as an administrative committee of the Board to act upon and facilitate the consideration of certain high-level business and strategic matters relating to development and expansion.

The Strategic Development Committee met on nine occasions during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014.

Audit Committee Report*

The Audit Committee has reviewed and discussed our audited financial statements with management, and has discussed with our independent registered public accounting firm the matters required to be discussed by Statement on Auditing Standards No. 61, as amended (Codification of Statements on Auditing Standards, AU 380), as adopted by the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (the PCAOB) in Rule 3200T. Additionally, the Audit Committee has received the written disclosures and the letter from our independent registered public accounting firm, as required by the

17

applicable requirements of the PCAOB, and has discussed with the independent registered public accounting firm the independent registered public accounting firm s independence. Based upon such review and discussion, the Audit Committee recommended to the Board that the audited financial statements be included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the last fiscal year for filing with the SEC.

Submitted by:

Audit Committee of the Board of Directors

Gregg Polle

Nancy A. Palumbo

Emanuel R. Pearlman

James Simon

* The information contained in this Audit Committee Report shall not be deemed to be soliciting material or filed or incorporated by reference in future filings with the SEC, or subject to the liabilities of Section 18 of the Exchange Act, except to the extent that the Company specifically requests that the information be treated as soliciting material or specifically incorporates it by reference into a document filed under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended or the Exchange Act.

Board Leadership Structure and Role in Risk Oversight

Although we do not require separation of the offices of the Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer, we currently have a different person serving in each such role Mr. Emanuel R. Pearlman is our Chairman, and Mr. Joseph A. D. Amato is our Chief Executive Officer. The decision whether to combine or separate these positions depends on what our Board of Directors deems to be in the long term interest of stockholders in light of prevailing circumstances. Mr. Pearlman has served as non-executive Chairman of the Board since September 8, 2010. Mr. D. Amato has served as our Chief Executive Officer since January 2010. This arrangement has allowed our Chairman to lead the Board, while our Chief Executive Officer has focused primarily on managing the operations of the Company. The separation of duties provides strong leadership for the Board while allowing the Chief Executive Officer to be the leader of the Company, focusing on its customers, employees, and operations. Our Board of Directors believes the Company is well-served by this flexible leadership structure and that the combination or separation of these positions should continue to be considered on an ongoing basis.

Pursuant to that certain Investment Agreement, Kien Huat is entitled to recommend three nominees, whom we are required to cause to be elected or appointed to our Board, subject to the satisfaction of all legal and governance requirements regarding service as a director and to the reasonable approval of the Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee of the Board, for so long as Kien Huat maintains ownership of at least 24% of the voting power of our capital stock outstanding at such time. For as long as Kien Huat is entitled to designate nominees for directors to the Board, it will have the right to nominate one of its nominees elected to serve as a director to serve as Chairman of the Board. Each of Messrs. D Amato, Marinucci and Pearlman were designated as nominees by Kien

Edgar Filing: EMPIRE RESORTS INC - Form DEF 14A

Huat pursuant to this right and, upon election to the Board, Mr. Pearlman was designated as nominee for Chairman of the Board. In addition, for so long as Kien Huat owns capital stock with at least 30% of the voting power of our outstanding capital stock outstanding at such time, certain decisions made by the Board relating to fundamental transactions involving us and our subsidiaries and certain other matters require the approval of the directors designated by Kien Huat. We believe that this arrangement is an appropriate reflection of the Company s underlying ownership structure.

In addition, Mr. Simon serves as our Lead Director and through the Audit, Compensation, Corporate Governance and Nominations, Regulatory Compliance and Strategic Development Committee, our independent directors who are members thereof provide strong independent leadership for each of those committees. We believe that a lead independent director helps ensure independent oversight over the Company.

The Board is actively involved in overseeing our risk management processes. The Board focuses on our general risk management strategy and ensures that appropriate risk mitigation strategies are implemented by management. Further, operational and strategic presentations by management to the Board include consideration of the challenges and risks of our businesses, and the Board and management actively engage in discussion on these topics. In addition, each of the Board's committees considers risk within its area of responsibility. For example, the Audit Committee provides oversight to legal and compliance matters and assesses the adequacy of our risk-related internal controls. The Compensation Committee considers risk and structures our executive compensation programs to provide incentives to reward appropriately executives for growth without undue risk taking.

Consideration of Director Nominees

Stockholder Recommendations and Nominees

The policy of our Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee is to consider properly submitted recommendations for candidates to the Board of Directors from stockholders. Any stockholder recommendations for consideration by the Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee should include the candidate s name, biographical information, information regarding any relationships between the candidate and the Company within the last three years, a description of all arrangements between the candidate and the recommending stockholder and any other person pursuant to which the candidate is being recommended, a written indication of the candidate s willingness to serve on the Board of Directors, any other information required to be provided under securities laws and regulations, and a written indication to provide such other information as the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee may reasonably request. There are no differences in the manner in which the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee evaluates nominees for director based on whether the nominee is recommended by a stockholder or otherwise. Stockholder recommendations to the Board of Directors should be sent to:

Empire Resorts, Inc.

c/o Monticello Casino and Raceway

204 State Route 17B, P.O. Box 5013

Monticello, New York, 12701

Attention: Secretary

In addition, our bylaws permit stockholders to nominate directors for consideration at an annual meeting of stockholders. Stockholders wishing to nominate a candidate for director at the annual meeting of stockholders must give written notice to Empire Resorts, Inc., c/o Monticello Casino and Raceway, 204 State Route 17B, P.O. Box 5013, Monticello, New York, 12701, Attention: Secretary, either by personal delivery or by United States mail, postage prepaid. The stockholder s notice must be received by us not less than 120 or more than 180 days prior to the first anniversary (the Anniversary) of the date on which we first mailed our proxy materials for the preceding year s annual meeting of stockholders. However, if the date of the annual meeting of stockholders is

advanced more than 30 days prior to or delayed by more than 30 days after the Anniversary of the preceding year s annual meeting of stockholders, then, to be timely, notice by the stockholder must be delivered not later than the close of business on the later of (i) the 90th day prior to such annual meeting of stockholders or (ii) the 15th day following the day on which public announcement of the date of such meeting is first made. To be in proper form, a stockholder s notice to the Secretary shall be in writing and shall set forth (i) the name and address of the stockholder who intends to make the nomination(s) and of the person or persons to be nominated, (ii) a representation that the stockholder is a holder of record of stock of the Company, that the stockholder intends to vote such stock at such annual meeting of stockholders and intends to appear in person or by proxy at the annual meeting of stockholders to nominate the person or persons specified in the notice, (iii) a description of all arrangements or understandings between the stockholder and each nominee or any other person or persons (naming such person or persons) pursuant to which the nomination or nominations are to be made by the stockholder, (iv) such other information regarding each nominee as would be required to be included in a proxy statement filed pursuant to Regulation 14A of the Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, had the nominee been nominated, or intended to be nominated, by the Board, (v) the class and number of shares of capital stock that are owned of record and beneficially owned by the stockholder and (vi) the written consent of each nominee to serve as a director of the Company if so elected.

Director Qualifications

The Board believes that all of its directors should have the highest personal integrity and have a record of exceptional ability and judgment. The Board also believes that its directors should ideally reflect a mix of experience and other qualifications. There is no firm requirement of minimum qualifications or skills that candidates must possess. The Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee evaluates director candidates based on a number of qualifications, including their independence, judgment, leadership ability, expertise in the industry, experience developing and analyzing business strategies, financial literacy, risk management skills, and, for incumbent directors, his or her past performance. While neither the Board nor the Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee has adopted a formal policy with regard to the consideration of diversity when evaluating candidates for election to the Board, it is our goal to have a balanced Board, with members whose skills, background and experience are complimentary and, together, cover the variety of areas that impact our business.

The Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee initially evaluates a prospective nominee on the basis of his or her resume and other background information that has been made available to the committee. A member of the Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee will contact for further review those candidates who the committee believes are qualified, who may fulfill a specific board need and who would otherwise best make a contribution to the Board. If, after further discussions with the candidate, and other further review and consideration as necessary, the Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee believes that it has identified a qualified candidate, it will make a recommendation to the Board.

Code of Business Conduct and Ethics

We adopted a Code of Business Conduct and Ethics, applicable to all employees, and a Code of Ethics for the Principal Executive Officer and Senior Financial Officer(s), each of which is available on our Web site (www.empireresorts.com) and will be provided in print without charge to any stockholder

Table of Contents

42

who submits a request in writing to Empire Resorts, Inc., Investor Relations, c/o Monticello Casino and Raceway, 204 State Route 17B, P.O. Box 5013, Monticello, New York 12701. Any amendment to and waivers from the Code of Ethics with respect to the Company s Chief Executive Officer or Chief Financial Officer will be posted on the Company s Web site. The Code of Business Conduct and Ethics provides that any waiver thereof may be made only by the Board or, in cases not involving an executive officer or member of the Board, by the Company s Chief Compliance Officer.

Procedures for Contacting Directors

The Board has established a process for stockholders to send communications to the Board. Stockholders may communicate with the Board generally or a specific director at any time by writing to: Empire Resorts, Inc., c/o Monticello Casino and Raceway, 204 State Route 17B, P.O. Box 5013, Monticello, New York, 12701, Attention: Investor Relations. We review all messages received, and forward any message that reasonably appears to be a communication from a stockholder about a matter of stockholder interest that is intended for communication to the Board. Communications are sent as soon as practicable to the director to whom they are addressed, or if addressed to the Board generally, to the Chairman of the Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee. Because other appropriate avenues of communication exist for matters that are not of stockholder interest, such as general business complaints or employee grievances, communications that do not relate to matters of stockholder interest are not forwarded to the Board.

21

Executive Compensation

Summary Compensation Table

The following table sets forth all information concerning the compensation earned, for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2014, 2013, and 2012 for services rendered to us by persons who served as our CEO during 2014, 2013, and 2012 each of our three other most highly compensated executive officers who were serving as executive officers at the end of 2014, 2013, and 2012 whom we refer to herein collectively as our Named Executive Officers.

SUMMARY COMPENSATION TABLE

Name and Principal				Restricted Stock Awards (\$)	All Other Compensation	
Position	Year	Salary (\$)	Bonus (\$)	(5)	(\$)	Total (\$)
Joseph A. D Amato (1)						
Chief Executive	2014	375,000	125,000	33,300	26,707	560,007
Officer	2013	375,000		123,750	26,395	630,145
	2012	351,923	105,000		27,255	479,178
			100,000			
Laurette J. Pitts (2)						
Executive Vice	2014	234,808	85,000			353,108
President, Chief	2013	230,000				366,875
Operating Officer	2012	220,654	75,000	33,300		290,654
and Chief			70,000	61,875		
Financial Officer						
Charles Degliomini (3)						
Executive Vice	2014	250,000		33,300		368,300
President	2013	250,000	85,000	61,875		376,875
	2012	250,000				310,000
			65,000			
			60,000			
Nanette L. Horner (4)						
Executive Vice	2014	219,808	100,000	33,300	14,000	367,108
President, Chief	2013	215,000	100,000	61,875	14,400	366,275
Counsel and	2012	205,192	75,000	01,070	2 .,	275,192
Chief Compliance		,	70,000			_,_,_
Officer						

Edgar Filing: EMPIRE RESORTS INC - Form DEF 14A

- (1) On May 29, 2014, the Company and Mr. D Amato entered into an amended employment agreement pursuant to which Mr. D Amato will continue to serve as Chief Executive Officer. All Other Compensation consists of \$18,000 in housing allowance, \$3,569 in allocation of personal use of a company vehicle, and \$5,138 for an excess life insurance policy paid by the Company.
- (2) On May 29, 2014, the Company entered into an amended employment agreement with Ms. Pitts pursuant to which Ms. Pitts will serve as the Company s Chief Operating Officer and will continue to serve as the Company s Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer.
- (3) On August 24, 2014, the Company and Mr. Degliomini entered into an amended employment agreement pursuant to which Mr. Degliomini will continue to serve as the Company s Executive Vice President.
- (4) On May 30, 2014, Ms. Horner and the Company entered into an amended employment agreement pursuant to which Ms. Horner will continue to serve as Executive Vice President, Chief Counsel and Chief Compliance Officer. All Other Compensation consists of \$14,000 in housing allowance.

22

(5) These amounts reflect the aggregate grant date fair value of restricted stock granted in the year ended December 31, 2014 under our 2005 Equity Incentive Plan computed in accordance with ASC Topic 718 (formerly SFAS No. 123(R)). Please see Notes B and H to our consolidated financial statements contained in the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014 for more information. The grant dates for the Restricted Stock are 11/12/13 and 8/11/2014.

Narrative Disclosure to Summary Compensation Table

Objectives of Our Compensation Program

Our compensation programs are intended to encourage executives and other key personnel to create sustainable growth in value for our stockholders. In particular, the objectives of our programs are to:

attract, retain, and motivate superior talent;

ensure that compensation is commensurate with our performance and stockholder returns; provide performance awards for the achievement of strategic objectives that are critical to our long term growth; and

ensure that our executive officers and key personnel have financial incentives to achieve sustainable growth in stockholder value.

Elements of Our Executive Compensation Structure

Our compensation structure consists of two tiers of remuneration. The first tier consists of base pay, and retirement, health, and welfare benefits. The second tier consists of both short and long term incentive compensation.

Base Pay

Base compensation for each of our Named Executive Officers has been established pursuant to their respective employment agreement with the Company. Base pay and benefits are designed to be sufficiently competitive to attract and retain world class executives. In the past, the Compensation Committee of our Board (the Compensation Committee) has retained the discretion to review executive officers base pay, and to make increases based on executive performance and market norms. The Compensation Committee has also recommended increases when executives have been promoted, or their responsibilities have otherwise been expanded.

Long Term Incentive Compensation

To date, the Compensation Committee has awarded stock options and restricted shares of common stock under our 2005 Equity Incentive Plan, which provides for awards of stock options, restricted stock, and other equity based incentives. The Compensation Committee may consider using other equity based incentives in the future. Awards granted by the Compensation Committee are designed to reward executives for the achievement of longer term objectives which result in an increase in stockholder value. In 2013, Mr. D. Amato was granted 25,000 shares of restricted stock and each of the remaining Named Executive Officers were granted 12,500 shares of restricted stock pursuant to the 2005 Equity Incentive Plan. In 2014, each of the Named Executive Officers were granted 7,500 shares of restricted stock pursuant to the 2005 Equity Incentive Plan. The Compensation Committee retains its right to make future grants of options, restricted stock, or other equity compensation based on Company and individual performance without predetermined performance goals or metrics.

Cash Bonus Pool for Senior Executives

In 2014, the Company adopted a cash bonus plan for the senior executives of the Company. Pursuant to the bonus plan, up to \$400,000 was set aside for possible award to Mr. D Amato, Ms. Pitts, Ms. Horner and Mr. Degliomini with respect to the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014. Bonuses may be awarded to each of the named senior executives in amounts determined by the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors and based upon the recommendation of Mr. D Amato for the other named senior executives. Bonuses totaling up to the \$400,000 aggregate maximum under this plan could be awarded to the extent MRMI s earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA) for the fiscal year met or exceeded 80% of the target EBITDA established by the Compensation Committee. The aggregate maximum amount available for award pursuant to the bonus plan would be reduced in proportion to the amount by which MRMI s EBITDA for the fiscal year misses the target EBITDA. The amount of individual bonuses awarded pursuant to the bonus plan would be based 50% upon whether MRMI met or exceeded its EBITDA target and 50% based upon individual performance in the fiscal year, which shall be evaluated by the Compensation Committee. Awards were made pursuant to the bonus plan in the first quarter of the current fiscal year and are reflected in the Summary Compensation Table above.

Employment Agreements

Mr. D Amato

On November 26, 2012, the Company entered into an employment agreement with Mr. D Amato, pursuant to which Mr. D Amato will continue to serve as the Company s Chief Executive Officer. This employment agreement supersedes Mr. D Amato s prior employment agreement with the Company. Mr. D Amato s employment agreement provides for a term ending on December 31, 2015, unless Mr. D. Amato s employment is earlier terminated by either party in accordance with the provisions thereof. Mr. D Amato is to receive a base salary at the rate of \$375,000 per year for the term of the agreement and such incentive compensation and bonuses, if any, (i) as the Compensation Committee in its discretion may determine, and (ii) to which Mr. D Amato may become entitled pursuant to the terms of any incentive compensation or bonus program, plan or agreement from time to time in effect in which he is a participant. Mr. D Amato will receive a monthly housing allowance in the amount of \$1,500. In addition, the Company will lease or purchase an automobile for Mr. D Amato s sole and exclusive use, and be responsible for the payment of certain expenses related to that vehicle, with an approximate monthly value of \$1,500. The Company obtained and shall maintain a key man life insurance policy for Mr. D Amato providing death benefits in the amount of \$1 million to Mr. D Amato s estate and which policy may, at the option of the Company s Compensation Committee, provide death benefits of \$3 million to the Company. In the event that the Company terminates Mr. D Amato s employment with Cause (as defined in the agreement) or Mr. D Amato resigns without Good Reason (as defined in the agreement), the Company s obligations are limited generally to paying Mr. D Amato his base salary, unpaid expenses and any benefits to which Mr. D Amato is entitled through the termination date (collectively Accrued Obligations). In the event Mr. D Amato s employment is terminated as a result of death or disability, Mr. D Amato or his estate, as the case may be, is entitled to receive the Accrued Obligations and any unvested options held by Mr. D Amato shall become vested immediately and remain exercisable through the remainder of its original five year term. In the event that the Company terminates Mr. D Amato s employment without Cause or Mr. D Amato resigns with Good Reason, the Company is obligated to continue to pay (i) the Accrued Obligation, (ii) a pro rata portion of any bonus awarded pursuant to a bonus plan in which it is a participant (based on the days worked during the applicable year) and (iii) Mr. D Amato s compensation for the lesser of (A) 18 months or (B) the remainder of the term of the agreement and

accelerate the vesting of the options granted in contemplation of the agreement, which options shall remain exercisable through the remainder of its original five year term. In the event that the Company terminates Mr. D Amato s employment without Cause or Mr. D Amato resigns with Good Reason on or following a Change of Control (as defined in the agreement), the Company is generally obligated to continue to pay Mr. D Amato s compensation for the greater of (A) 24 months or (B) the remainder of the term of the agreement and accelerate the vesting of the options held by Mr. D Amato, which options shall remain exercisable through the remainder of their original five year term.

On May 29, 2014, the Company entered into Amendment No. 1 to the employment agreement with Mr. D Amato for the purpose of amending the definition of Change Control such that a change in the majority of the Board as a result of a financing, merger, combination, acquisition, takeover or other non-ordinary course transaction without the approval of the current members of the Board would constitute a Change in Control.

On June 30, 2015, the Company entered into Amendment No. 2 to the employment agreement with Mr. D. Amato extending the termination date of such agreement from December 31, 2015 to December 31, 2016. Furthermore, Amendment No. 2 provided that such term would be automatically extended to December 31, 2018 if the Company is granted a gaming facility license (Gaming Facility License) by the New York State Gaming Commission (NYSGC) with respect to the Montreign Resort Casino (Casino Project). Amendment No. 2 further provided that, beginning on the date the Company is granted a Gaming Facility License until the earlier of the termination of the employment agreement or the completion of the Casino Project, the Company shall provide to Mr. D. Amato with furnished housing in Sullivan County, New York mutually agreeable to the Company and Mr. D. Amato in place of the housing allowance.

Ms. Pitts

On August 17, 2012, the Company entered into an employment agreement with Ms. Pitts pursuant to which Ms. Pitts became the Company s Chief Operating Officer and continued to serve as the Company s Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer. This employment agreement supersedes Ms. Pitts s prior employment agreement with the Company. The employment agreement provides for a term ending on December 31, 2014 unless Ms. Pitts employment is terminated earlier by either party in accordance with the provisions thereof. Ms. Pitts is to receive a base salary at the annual rate of \$230,000 per year and such incentive compensation and bonuses, if any, (i) as the Compensation Committee in its discretion may determine and (ii) to which Ms. Pitts may become entitled pursuant to the terms of any incentive compensation or bonus program, plan or agreement from time to time in effect in which she is a participant. In the event that the Company terminates Ms, Pitts employment with Cause (as defined in the agreement) or Ms. Pitts resigns without Good Reason (as defined in the agreement), the Company s obligations are limited generally to paying Ms. Pitts her base salary, unpaid expenses and any benefits to which Ms. Pitts is entitled through the termination date (the Accrued Compensation). In the event Ms. Pitts employment is terminated as a result of death or disability, Ms. Pitts or her estate, as the case may be, is entitled to receive the Accrued Obligations and any unvested options held by Ms. Pitts shall become vested immediately and remain exercisable through the remainder of its original five year term. In the event that the Company terminates Ms. Pitts employment without Cause or Ms. Pitts resigns with Good Reason, in addition to the Accrued Compensation, the Company is obligated to pay (i) the Accrued Obligation, (ii) a pro-rata portion of any bonus awarded pursuant to a bonus plan in which she is a participant (based on the days worked during the applicable year) and (iii) Ms. Pitts compensation for the lesser of (A) 18 months or

(B) the remainder of the term of the agreement and accelerate the vesting of the options granted in contemplation of the agreement, which options shall remain exercisable through the remainder of its original five year term. In the event that the Company terminates Ms. Pitts employment without Cause or Ms. Pitts resigns with Good Reason on or following a Change of Control (as defined in the agreement), the Company is generally obligated to continue to pay Ms. Pitts compensation for the greater of (A) 24 months or (B) the remainder of the term of the agreement and accelerate the vesting of the options granted in contemplation of the agreement, which options shall remain exercisable through the remainder of its original five year term.

On May 29, 2014, the Company entered into Amendment No. 1 to the employment agreement with Ms. Pitts, which amendment was effective as of July 1. Pursuant to such amendment, (i) the termination date of Ms. Pitts employment agreement was extended from December 31, 2014 to December 31, 2015, (ii) her base salary was increased from \$230,000 to \$240,000 and (iii) Executive Vice President was added to her title. In addition, pursuant to the amendment, the definition of Change Control was amended such that a change in the majority of the Board as a result of a financing, merger, combination, acquisition, takeover or other non-ordinary course transaction without the approval of the current members of the Board would constitute a Change in Control.

On June 30, 2015, the Company entered into Amendment No. 2 to the employment agreement with Ms. Pitts extending the termination date of such agreement from December 31, 2015 to December 31, 2016. Furthermore, Amendment No. 2 provided that such term would be automatically extended to December 31, 2018 if the Company is granted a Gaming Facility License by the NYSGC with respect to the Casino Project.

Mr. Degliomini

On December 7, 2012, the Company entered into an employment agreement with Mr. Degliomini to continue to serve as the Company s Executive Vice President and/or such other titles as may be granted by the Company. This employment agreement supersedes Mr. Degliomini s prior employment agreement with the Company. Mr. Degliomini s employment agreement provides for a term ending on December 31, 2014 unless Mr. Degliomini s employment is terminated by either party in accordance with the provisions thereof. Mr. Degliomini is to receive a base salary at the annual rate of \$250,000 and such incentive compensation and bonuses, if any, (i) as the Compensation Committee in its discretion may determine, and (ii) to which Mr. Degliomini may become entitled pursuant to the terms of any incentive compensation or bonus program, plan or agreement from time to time in effect in which he is a participant. In the event that the Company terminates Mr. Degliomini s employment with Cause (as defined in the agreement) or Mr. Degliomini resigns without Good Reason (as defined in the agreement), the Company s obligations are limited generally to paying Mr. Degliomini his base salary, unpaid expenses and any benefits to which Mr. Degliomini in entitled through the termination date (collectively Accrued Obligations). In the event Mr. Degliomini s employment is terminated as a result of death or disability, Mr. Degliomini s or his estate, as the case may be, is entitled to receive the Accrued Obligations and any unvested options held by Mr. Degliomini shall become vested immediately and remain exercisable through the remainder of its original five year term. In the event that the Company terminates Mr. Degliomini s employment without Cause or Mr. Degliomini resigns with Good Reason, the Company is obligated to pay (i) the Accrued Obligation, (ii) a pro rata portion of any bonus awarded pursuant to a bonus plan in which he is a participant (based on the days worked during the applicable year) and (iii) Mr. Degliomini s compensation for the lesser of (A) 18 months or (B) the remainder of the term of the agreement and

accelerate the vesting of the options granted in contemplation of the agreement, which options shall remain exercisable through the remainder of its original five year term. In the event that the Company terminates Mr. Degliomini s employment without Cause or Mr. Degliomini resigns with Good Reason on or following a Change of Control (as defined in the agreement), the Company is generally obligated to continue to pay Mr. Degliomini s compensation for the greater of (A) 24 months or (B) the remainder of the term of the agreement and accelerate the vesting of the options granted in contemplation of the agreement, which options shall remain exercisable through the remainder of its original five year term.

On August 24, 2014, the Company entered into Amendment No. 1 to the employment agreement with Mr. Degliomini. Pursuant to such amendment, (i) the termination date of Mr. Degliomini s employment agreement was extended from December 31, 2014 to December 31, 2015 and (ii) his base salary was increased from \$250,000 to \$257,000. In addition, pursuant to the amendment, the definition of Change Control was amended such that a change in the majority of the Board as a result of a financing, merger, combination, acquisition, takeover or other non-ordinary course transaction without the approval of the current members of the Board would constitute a Change in Control.

On June 30, 2015, the Company entered into Amendment No. 2 to the employment agreement with Ms. Pitts extending the termination date of such agreement from December 31, 2015 to December 31, 2016. Furthermore, Amendment No. 2 provided that such term would be automatically extended to December 31, 2018 if the Company is granted a Gaming Facility License by the NYSGC with respect to the Casino Project.

Ms. Horner

On August 22, 2012, the Company entered into an employment agreement with Ms. Horner, pursuant to which Ms. Horner will continue to serve as the Company s Senior Vice President, Chief Compliance Officer and Chief Counsel. This employment agreement supersedes Ms. Horner s prior employment agreement with the Company. Ms. Horner s employment agreement provides for a term ending on December 31, 2014 unless Ms. Horner s employment is earlier terminated by either party in accordance with the provisions thereof. Ms. Horner will receive a base salary of \$215,000 and such incentive compensation and bonuses, if any, (i) as the Compensation Committee in its discretion may determine, and (ii) to which Ms. Horner may become entitled pursuant to the terms of any incentive compensation or bonus program, plan or agreement from time to time in effect in which she is a participant. Ms. Horner will also receive a monthly lodging and travel expense allowance of \$1,200. In the event that the Company terminates Ms. Horner s employment with Cause (as defined in the agreement) or Ms. Horner resigns without Good Reason (as defined in the agreement), the Company s obligations are limited generally to paying Ms. Horner her base salary, unpaid expenses and any benefits to which Ms. Horner is entitled through the termination date (the Accrued Compensation). In the event Ms. Horner s employment is terminated as a result of death or disability, Ms. Horner s or her estate, as the case may be, is entitled to receive the Accrued Obligations and any unvested options held by Ms. Horner shall become vested immediately and remain exercisable through the remainder of its original five year term. In the event that the Company terminates Ms. Horner s employment without Cause or Ms. Horner resigns with Good Reason, the Company is obligated to pay (i) the Accrued Obligation, (ii) a pro-rata portion of any bonus awarded pursuant to any annual bonus plan in which she is a participant (based on the days worked during the applicable year) and (iii) Ms. Horner s compensation for the lesser of (A) 18 months or (B) the remainder of the term of the agreement and

accelerate the vesting of the options granted in contemplation of the agreement, which options shall remain exercisable through the remainder of its original five year term. In the event that the Company terminates Ms. Horner s employment without Cause or Ms. Horner resigns with Good Reason on or following a Change of Control (as defined in the agreement), the Company is generally obligated to continue to pay Ms. Horner s compensation for the greater of (A) 24 months or (B) the remainder of the term of the agreement and accelerate the vesting of the options held by Ms. Horner, which options shall remain exercisable through the remainder of its original five year term.

On May 30, 2014, the Company entered into Amendment No. 1 to the employment agreement with Ms. Horner, which amendment was effective as of July 1. Pursuant to such amendment, (i) the termination date of Ms. Horner employment agreement was extended from December 31, 2014 to December 31, 2015, (ii) her base salary was increased from \$215,000 to \$225,000 and (iii) Executive Vice President was added to her title. In addition, pursuant to the amendment, the definition of Change Control was amended such that a change in the majority of the Board as a result of a financing, merger, combination, acquisition, takeover or other non-ordinary course transaction without the approval of the current members of the Board would constitute a Change in Control.

On June 30, 2015, the Company entered into Amendment No. 2 to the employment agreement with Ms. Pitts extending the termination date of such agreement from December 31, 2015 to December 31, 2016. Furthermore, Amendment No. 2 provided that such term would be automatically extended to December 31, 2018 if the Company is granted a Gaming Facility License by the NYSGC with respect to the Casino Project.

Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year-End

The following table sets forth information concerning the outstanding equity awards of each of the Named Executive Officers as of December 31, 2014:

	Name hou	Option		Stock Awards			
	Number of Securities	Number of Securities		Number	-	Market Value of of S Sick res of	
Name	Options:	Unexercised	Option xercise Price (\$)	Option Expiration Date	That Have Not Vested	Stock That Have Not Vested (\$)	
Joseph A.	L'ACI CISUDIC	CHEACT CISUDIC	(Ψ)	Dutt	Vesteu	ν εστεά (ψ)	
D Amato	53,333		2.79	11/8/2015 (1)			
				, ,	16,667	\$82,502(4)	
					7,500	\$33,300(5)	
Laurette J. Pitts							
					8,334	\$41,253(4)	
					7,500	\$33,300(5)	
Charles Degliomini	16,666		20.25	12/15/2015 (2)			

Edgar Filing: EMPIRE RESORTS INC - Form DEF 14A

	25,000	22.20	5/23/2017 (3)		
				8,334	\$41,253(4)
				7,500	\$33,300(5)
Nanette L. Horner					
				8,334	\$41,253(4)
				7,500	\$33,300(5)

- (1) Grant date 11/9/10; vesting 33.3% one year after grant date, 33.3% two years after grant date, and 33.4% three years after grant date five year term.
- (2) Grant date 12/16/05; vesting 33.3% one year after grant date, 33.3% two years after grant date, and 33.4% three years after grant date five year term.
- (3) Grant date 05/24/07; vesting 33.3% one year after grant; 33.3% two years after grant and 33.4% three years after grant date ten year term.
- (4) Restricted stock grant under the 2005 Empire Resorts, Inc. Equity Incentive Plan. Grant date 11/12/13; vesting 33.3% one year after grant date, 33.3% two years after grant date and 33.4% three years after grant date.
- (5) Restricted stock grant under the 2005 Empire Resorts, Inc. Equity Incentive Plan. Grant date 8/11/14; vesting on 2/11/15.

Director Compensation

Directors who are also our officers are not separately compensated for their service as directors. Our non-employee directors received the following aggregate amounts of compensation for 2014.

	Fees earned or paid in	Restricted stock award	ls	
Name	cash (\$)	(\$) (2)	Option awards (\$) (1) (3)	Total (\$)
Emanuel R. Pearlman				
	606,000 (4)	74,500		680,500
Au Fook Yew (9)				
	8,194 (5)			8,194
Nancy Palumbo				
	132,000 (6)	74,500		206,500
Gregg Polle				
	148,000 (7)	74,500		222,500
James Simon				
	138,535 (8)	74,500		213,035
Edmund Marinucci				
	50,548 (10)	132,649	58,149	241,346

- (1) These amounts reflect the aggregate grant date fair value of options granted in the year ended December 31, 2014 under our 2005 Equity Incentive Plan computed in accordance with ASC Topic 718 (formerly SFAS No. 123(R)). Please see Notes B and H to our consolidated financial statements contained in this Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014 for more information.
- (2) Grant date 11/11/14; restricted stock 10,000 shares and grant date of 3/11/2014 for restricted stock 8,110 shares
- (3) Grant date 3/11/14; securities underlying options 8,110 options with five year term.
- (4) Consists of (i) \$50,000 annual cash compensation for non-employee directors; (ii) \$10,000 for service on the Audit Committee; (iii) \$10,000 for service on the Compensation Committee; (iv) \$10,000 for service on the

Edgar Filing: EMPIRE RESORTS INC - Form DEF 14A

Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee; (v) \$10,000 for service on the Regulatory Compliance Committee; (vi) \$48,000 for service on the Strategic Development Committee (Development Committee) and an additional \$48,000 for acting as Chairman of the Development Committee; (vii) \$260,000 additional compensation for the Chairman of the Development Committee for the significant amount of time spent in supporting and facilitating the Company s pursuit of the Casino Project and (viii) \$160,000 for acting as Chairman of the Board.

- (5) Consists of \$8,194 annual cash compensation for non-employee directors.
- (6) Consists of: (i) \$50,000 annual cash compensation for non-employee directors; (ii) \$10,000 for service on the Audit Committee; (iii) \$10,000 for service on the Compensation Committee; (iv) \$10,000 for service on

29

the Regulatory Compliance Committee; (v) \$15,000 for acting as Chairman of the Compensation Committee; (vi) \$10,000 for service on the Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee; (vii) \$15,000 for acting as Chairman of the Regulatory Compliance Committee; and (viii) \$12,000 for service on the Development Committee through April 1, 2014.

- (7) Consists of: (i) \$50,000 annual cash compensation for non-employee directors; (ii) \$40,000 for acting as Chairman of the Audit Committee; (iii) \$48,000 for service on the Development Committee; and (iv) \$10,000 for service on the Audit Committee.
- (8) Consists of: (i) \$50,000 annual cash compensation for non-employee directors; (ii) \$10,000 for service on the Audit Committee; (iii) \$10,000 for service on the Compensation Committee; (iv) \$12,921 for acting as Chairman of the Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee through November 10, 2014; (v) \$8,614 for service on the Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee through November 10, 2014; (vi) \$10,000 for service on the Regulatory Compliance Committee; (vii) \$12,000 for service on the Development Committee through April 1, 2014, and (viii) \$25,000 for service as Lead Director.
- (9) Au Fook Yew resigned as Director on February 28, 2014
- (10) Consists of: (i) \$40,417 annual cash compensation for non-employee directors; (ii) \$6,667 for service on the Development Committee and; (iii) \$2,079 for acting as Chairman of the Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee from November 11, 2014 to December 31, 2014 and (iv) \$1,386 for service on the Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee from November 11, 2014 to December 31, 2014.

Cash Compensation

Each non-employee member of the Board receives annual cash compensation for non-employee directors of \$50,000. The chairperson of (i) the Audit Committee receives annual compensation of \$40,000, (ii) the Compensation Committee receives annual compensation of \$15,000, (iii) the Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee receives annual compensation of \$15,000 and (v) the Development Committee receives annual compensation of \$48,000. Annual compensation for each member of the Audit Committee, Compensation Committee, Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee and Regulatory Compliance Committee is \$10,000 per committee, including for the chairperson of such committee. Annual compensation for each member of the Development Committee is \$48,000 per member. Annual compensation for the Chairman of the Board was \$160,000. Annual compensation for the Lead Director is \$25,000. Compensation for the Chairman of the Development Committee for the significant amount of time spent in supporting and facilitating the Company s pursuit of the Casino Project was \$260,000.

Stock Compensation

In November 2012, the non-employee directors of the Company received (i) an annual grant of options to purchase 10,000 shares of the Company s common stock at the common stock s then current fair market value, vesting 25% on the grant date and vesting an additional 25% each three months thereafter, and (ii) an annual grant of 10,000 shares of restricted stock, with such shares vesting one year after the grant date.

In November 2013, the non-employee directors of the Company received (i) an annual grant of options to purchase 10,000 shares of the Company s common stock at the common stock s then current fair market value, vesting 25% on the grant date and vesting an additional 25% each three months thereafter, and (ii) an annual grant of 10,000 shares of restricted stock, with such shares vesting one year after the grant date.

In November 2014, the non-employee directors of the Company received an annual grant of 10,000 shares of restricted stock, with such shares vesting one year after the grant date.

30

Compensation Policies and Practices and Risk Management

The Compensation Committee has reviewed the design and operation of the Company s compensation policies and practices for all employees, including executives, as they relate to risk management practices and risk-taking incentives. The Compensation Committee believes that the Company s compensation policies and practices do not encourage unnecessary or excessive risk taking and that any risks arising from the Company s compensation policies and practices for its employees are not reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on the Company.

Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance

Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act requires our executive officers and directors, and persons who beneficially own more than ten percent of our Common Stock, to file initial reports of ownership and reports of changes in ownership with the SEC. Executive officers, directors and greater than ten percent beneficial owners are required by SEC regulations to furnish us with copies of all Section 16(a) forms they file. Based upon a review of the copies of such forms furnished to us, we believe that during the year ended December 31, 2014 there were no delinquent filers.

OTHER INFORMATION

Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

On March 9, 2015, the Audit Committee of the Board appointed the firm of Ernst & Young LLP (E&Y) to serve as our independent auditors for our fiscal year ended December 31, 2015. The independent accountant s report of E&Y on our consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2014 contained no adverse opinion or disclaimer of opinion and was not qualified or modified as to uncertainty, audit scope or accounting principles.

As discussed in greater detail below, the following table shows the fees paid or accrued by us to E&Y and during this period:

	2014		
Type of Service		2013	2012
Audit Fees (1)	\$ 586,000	\$ 351,000	\$ 483,000
Audit-Related Fees (2)	148,000	144,000	44,000
Tax Fees (3)	43,000	79,000	31,000
Total	\$ 777,000	\$ 574,000	\$ 558,000

⁽¹⁾ Comprised of the audit of our annual financial statements and reviews of our quarterly financial statements.

Edgar Filing: EMPIRE RESORTS INC - Form DEF 14A

- (2) Comprised of services rendered in connection with our consultations regarding financial accounting and reporting, audit of the Company s employee benefit plan, costs incurred in connection with ongoing litigation matters, various SEC filings with fees and statutory audits.
- (3) Comprised of services for tax compliance and tax return preparation.

Pre-approval Policies and Procedures

All audit and non-audit services to be performed by our independent registered public accounting firm must be approved in advance by the Audit Committee. Consistent with applicable law,

31

limited amounts of services, other than audit, review or attest services, may be approved by one or more members of the Audit Committee pursuant to authority delegated by the Audit Committee, provided each such approved service is reported to the full Audit Committee at its next meeting.

All of the engagements and fees for our fiscal year ended December 31, 2014, were approved by the Audit Committee. In connection with the audit of our financial statements for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2014, E&Y only used full-time, permanent employees.

Changes In and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure.

None.

A representative of E&Y is expected to attend the Annual Meeting, will have the opportunity to make a statement should they desire to do so and to respond to appropriate questions.

Principal Stockholders

The following table sets forth information concerning beneficial ownership of our capital stock outstanding at September 11, 2015, by: (i) each stockholder known to be the beneficial owner of more than five percent of any class of our voting stock then outstanding; (ii) each of our directors and nominees to serve as director; (iii) each of our named executive officers as defined in Item 402(a)(3) of Regulation S-K promulgated under the Exchange Act; and (iv) our current directors and executive officers as a group.

As of September 11, 2015, there were 47,624,899 shares of our Common Stock, 44,258 shares of Series B Preferred Stock and 1,551,213 shares of Series E Preferred Stock issued and outstanding and entitled to notice of and to vote on all matters presented to stockholders. Each share of Common Stock entitles the holder thereof to one vote, each share of Series B Preferred Stock entitles the holder thereof to twenty-seven hundredths (.27) of a vote and each share of Series E Preferred Stock entitles the holder thereof to twenty-five hundredths (.25) of a vote.

The information regarding beneficial ownership of our Voting Stock has been presented in accordance with the rules of the Commission. Under these rules, a person may be deemed to beneficially own any shares of capital stock as to which such person, directly or indirectly, has or shares voting power or investment power, and as to which such person has the right to acquire voting or investment power within 60 days through the exercise of any stock option or other right. The percentage of beneficial ownership as to any person as of a particular date is calculated by dividing (a) (i) the number of shares beneficially owned by such person plus (ii) the number of shares as to which such person has the right to acquire voting or investment power within 60 days by (b) the total number of shares outstanding as of such date, plus any shares that such person has the right to acquire from us within 60 days. Including those shares in the tables does not, however, constitute an admission that the named stockholder is a direct or indirect beneficial owner of those shares. Unless otherwise indicated, each person or entity named in the table has sole voting power and investment power (or shares that power with that person s spouse) with respect to all shares of capital stock listed as owned by that person or entity.

32

Name and Address

of

Beneficial Owner

(1)							
		tock Be	•		referred Stock		eferred Stock
Directors	Shares		Percentage	Shares	Percentage	Shares	Percentage
Edmund Marinucci	26,220	(2)	*				
Joseph A. D Amato	212,297	(3)	*				
Nancy Palumbo	88,334	(4)	*				
Emanuel R.							
Pearlman	588,144	(5)	1.2%				
Gregg Polle	81,667	(6)	*				
James Simon	123,541	(7)	*				
Current Officers							
Laurette J. Pitts	70,000	(10)					
Charles Degliomini	108,423	(8)	*				
Nanette L. Horner	70,000	(9)					
Directors and							
Officers as a							
Group (9 people)	1,368,626	(11)	2.8%				
Stockholders							
Kien Huat Realty III							
Limited							
c/o Kien Huat Realty							
Sdn Bhd.							
22nd Floor Wisma							
Genting							
Jalan Sultan Ismail							
50250 Kuala Lumpur							
Malaysia	31,191,035	(12)	65.5%				
Patricia Cohen	31,191,033	(12)	03.3%				
6138 S. Hampshire Ct.							
Windermere, FL				44.250	1000		
34786				44,258	100%		
Bryanston Group,							
Inc.							
2424 Route 52							
Hopewell Junction,						1.551.010	100.00
NY 12533						1,551,213	100.0%

^{*} Less than 1%

(2)

⁽¹⁾ Unless otherwise indicated, the address of each stockholder, director, and executive officer listed above is Empire Resorts, Inc., c/o Monticello Casino and Raceway, Route 17B, P.O. Box 5013, Monticello, New York 12701.

Edgar Filing: EMPIRE RESORTS INC - Form DEF 14A

- Consists of 8,110 shares of our common stock owned directly by Edmund Marinucci, options that are currently exercisable into 8,110 shares of our common stock and 10,000 shares of restricted stock issued pursuant to the Company s Equity Incentive Plan which currently have voting rights but do not vest until January 4, 2016.
- (3) Consists of 17,297 shares of our common stock owned directly by Joseph A. D. Amato, options that are currently exercisable into 53,333 shares of our common stock and 141,667 shares of restricted stock issued pursuant to the Company s 2005 Equity Incentive Plan which currently have voting rights but are not vested. Of the unvested restricted stock, 8,333 restricted shares vest on November 12, 2015, 8,334 restricted shares vest on November 12, 2016, 62,500 restricted shares vest on the date on which the NYSGC authorizes the opening of the Montreign Resort Casino to the public (Casino Date) and the remaining 62,500 restricted shares vest at the six month anniversary of the Casino Date. 125,000 shares shall vest immediately in the event of a Change in Control (as defined in the award).
- (4) Consists of 36,668 shares of our common stock owned directly by Nancy Palumbo, options that are currently exercisable into 41,666 shares of our common stock and 10,000 shares of restricted stock issued pursuant to the Company s 2005 Equity Incentive Plan which currently have voting rights but do not vest until January 4, 2016.
- (5) Consists of 11,545 shares of our common stock owned directly by Emanuel R. Pearlman, options that are currently exercisable into 316,599 shares of our common stock and 260,000 shares of restricted stock issued pursuant to the Company s 2005 Equity Incentive Plan which currently have voting rights but do not vest. 10,000 restricted shares shall vest on January 4, 2016, 125,000 restricted shares vest on the Casino Date and the

33

- remaining 125,000 restricted shares vest at the six month anniversary of the Casino Date. 250,000 restricted shares shall vest immediately in the event (i) Mr. Pearlman is removed from the Board other than for cause; (ii) if he is not re-nominated by Kien Huat Realty III Limited to stand for election to the Board or (iii) upon a Change in Control (as defined in the award).
- (6) Consists of 33,334 shares of our common stock owned directly by Gregg Polle, options that are currently exercisable into 38,333 shares of our common stock and 10,000 shares of restricted stock issued pursuant to the Company s 2005 Equity Incentive Plan which currently have voting rights but do not vest until January 2016.
- (7) Consists of 61,875 shares of our common stock owned directly by James Simon, options that are currently exercisable into 51,666 shares of our common stock and 10,000 shares of restricted stock issued pursuant to the Company s 2005 Equity Incentive Plan which currently have voting rights but do not vest until January 4, 2016.
- (8) Includes 8,423 shares of our common stock owned directly by Charles Degliomini, of which 923 are owned by Fox-Hollow Lane LLC, of which Charles Degliomini is the managing member, options that are currently exercisable into 41,666 shares of our common stock and 58,334 shares of restricted stock pursuant to the Company s 2005 Equity Incentive Plan which currently have voting rights but are not vested. Of the unvested restricted stock, 4,167 shares vest on November 12, 2015, 4,167 restricted shares vest on November 12, 2016, 25,000 restricted shares vest on the Casino Date and the remaining 25,000 restricted shares vest at the six month anniversary of the Casino Date. 50,000 shares shall vest immediately in the event of a Change in Control (as defined in the award).
- (9) Consists of 11,666 shares of our common stock owned directly by Nanette Horner and 58,334 shares of restricted stock pursuant to the Company s 2005 Equity Incentive Plan which currently have voting rights but are not vested. Of the unvested restricted stock, 4,167 restricted shares vest on November 12, 2015, 4,167 restricted shares vest on November 12, 2016, 25,000 restricted shares vest on the Casino Date and the remaining 25,000 restricted shares vest at the six month anniversary of the Casino Date. 50,000 shares shall vest immediately in the event of a Change in Control (as defined in the award).
- (10) Consists of 11,666 shares of our common stock owned directly by Laurette Pitts and 58,334 shares of restricted stock pursuant to the Company s 2005 Equity Incentive Plan which currently have voting rights but are not vested. Of the unvested restricted stock, 4,167 restricted shares vest on November 12, 2015, 4,167 restricted shares vest on November 12, 2016, 25,000 restricted shares vest on the Casino Date and the remaining 25,000 restricted shares vest at the six month anniversary of the Casino Date. 50,000 shares shall vest immediately in the event of a Change in Control (as defined in the award).
- (11) Includes options held by directors and officers of the Company that are currently exercisable into an aggregate of 551,373 shares of our common stock and 50,000 shares of restricted stock issued pursuant to the Company s 2005 Equity Incentive Plan which currently have voting rights but do not vest until January 4, 2016 and 566,669 shares of restricted stock pursuant to the Company s 2005 Equity Incentive Plan which currently have voting rights but are not vested. 20,834 restricted shares vest on November 12, 2015, and 20,835 restricted shares vest on November 12, 2016, 262,500 restricted shares vest on the Casino Date and 262,500 restricted shares vest at the six month anniversary of the Casino Date.
- (12) Based on the Schedule 13D filed by Kien Huat on February 9, 2015.

Certain Relationships and Related Transactions

Investment Agreement with Kien Huat

On August 19, 2009, we entered into that certain investment agreement (the Investment Agreement) with Kien Huat Realty III Limited (Kien Huat), pursuant to which (i) we issued to the Kien Huat 2,268,063 (which amount, along with the amounts described below, are adjusted for a reverse stock split effected in 2011) shares of our common stock (the First Tranche), or

34

approximately 19.9% of the outstanding shares of common stock on a pre-transaction basis, for aggregate consideration of \$11 million, and (ii) agreed, following stockholder approval of the transaction, to issue an additional 9,233,951 shares of common stock to Kien Huat (the Second Tranche) for additional consideration of \$44 million. We held a special meeting of our stockholders on November 10, 2009, at which our stockholders approved, among other things, the issuance of shares and related proposals to facilitate the Second Tranche. The closing of the Second Tranche occurred on November 12, 2009, at which time we issued an additional 9,233,951 shares of common stock.

As a result of the closing of the Second Tranche, as of November 12, 2009, Kien Huat owned 11,502,014 shares of common stock, representing just under 50% of our voting power. As of the closing of the Second Tranche we had certain options and warrants outstanding. Under the Investment Agreement, if any of such options or warrants are exercised (or any of the first one million options or warrants issued after the closing of the First Tranche to our officers and directors who held either of such positions as of July 31, 2009), Kien Huat has the right to purchase an equal number of additional shares of Common Stock as are issued upon such exercise at the exercise price for the applicable option or warrant, which right we refer to herein as the Option Matching Right

Under the terms of the Investment Agreement, Kien Huat is entitled to recommend three directors whom we are required to cause to be elected or appointed to our Board, subject to the satisfaction of all legal and governance requirements regarding service as a member of our Board and to the reasonable approval of the Governance Committee of the Board of Directors. In 2014, Kien Huat recommended Joseph A. D. Amato, Emanuel Pearlman and Edmund Marinucci for appointment to the Board of Directors pursuant to the Investment Agreement. Kien Huat will continue to be entitled to recommend three nominees for directors for so long as it owns at least 24% of our voting power outstanding at such time, after which the number of directors whom Kien Huat will be entitled to designate for election or appointment to the Board of Directors will be reduced proportionally to Kien Huat s percentage of ownership. Under the Investment Agreement, for so long as Kien Huat is entitled to designate nominees for directors to the Board, among other things, Kien Huat will have the right to nominate one of its nominees elected to serve as a director to serve as the Chairman of the Board, and Mr. Pearlman has been appointed to serve as Chairman of the Board pursuant to Kien Huat s recommendation. Until such time as Kien Huat ceases to own capital stock with at least 30% of our voting power outstanding at such time, the Board of Directors will be prohibited under the terms of the Investment Agreement from taking certain actions relating to fundamental transactions involving us and our subsidiaries and certain other matters without the affirmative vote of the directors nominated by Kien Huat.

Loan Agreement with Kien Huat

On November 17, 2010, Empire entered into a loan agreement (the Loan Agreement) with Kien Huat, pursuant to which Kien Huat made a loan (the Kien Huat Loan) represented by a convertible promissory note (the Kien Huat Note) in the principal amount of \$35 million and which had an interest rate of 5%. The Company paid down the principle of the Kien Huat Note in the amount of approximately \$17.6 million from the proceeds of the rights offering the Company consummated in May 2011. The maturity date for the Kien Huat Note was May 17, 2013.

On August 8, 2012, the Company and Kien Huat entered into Amendment No. 1 (the Amendment) to the Loan Agreement. Pursuant to the Amendment, the maturity date of the loan made pursuant to the Loan Agreement (the Loan) was extended from May 17, 2013 to December 31, 2014. In consideration of the extension of the maturity date of the Loan, effective as of the Amendment

Date, the rate of interest was amended to be 7.5% per annum in place of 5% per annum. In addition, the Company agreed to pay Kien Huat upon execution a one-time fee of \$174,261, or 1% of the outstanding principal amount of the Loan as of the date of the Amendment.

On December 18, 2013, the Company and Kien Huat entered into Amendment No. 2 (the Second Amendment) to the Loan Agreement, dated November 17, 2010 and amended on August 8, 2012, by and between the Company and Kien Huat (as amended, the Loan Agreement). Pursuant to the Second Amendment, the maturity date of the loan made pursuant to the Loan Agreement (the Loan) was extended from December 31, 2014 to March 15, 2015. In consideration of the extension of the maturity date of the Loan, the Company agreed to pay Kien Huat a onetime fee of \$25,000. In addition, the Company agreed to pay the out-of-pocket legal fees and expenses incurred by Kien Huat in an amount not to exceed \$20,000.

On March 3, 2015, the Company and Kien Huat entered into Amendment No. 3 (the Third Amendment) to the Loan Agreement. Pursuant to the Third Amendment, the maturity date of the Loan was extended from March 15, 2015 to March 15, 2016. Additionally, if the Company is denied a Gaming Facility License by the NYSGC for the Casino Project,, it shall be deemed an Event of Default under the Loan Agreement. In consideration of the extension of the maturity date of the Loan, the Company agreed to pay Kien Huat a one-time fee of \$25,000 and to pay the out-of-pocket legal fees and expenses incurred by Kien Huat in an amount not to exceed \$20,000. Except for these amendments, the Loan Agreement remains unchanged and in full force and effect.

Subject to and upon compliance with the provisions of the Loan Agreement, Kien Huat has the right to convert all or any portion of the principal sum evidenced by the Kien Huat Note such that the unconverted portion is \$1,000 or a multiple of \$1.00 in excess thereof into fully paid and non-assessable shares of Common Stock at a conversion rate of initially 377 shares of common stock per \$1,000 in principal amount, which represents a conversion price of approximately \$2.65 per share, subject to adjustment in accordance with the Loan Agreement. If, as of any date during the term (the Measuring Date), the average of the last reported bid prices of the Common Stock for the 20 consecutive trading days as defined in the Loan Agreement, ending on the trading day prior to the Measuring Date, exceeds 200% of the conversion price in effect on the Measuring Date, then the Company is entitled to elect that Kien Huat convert all of the principal sum evidenced by the Kien Huat Note into shares of Common Stock in accordance with the terms and provisions of the Loan Agreement. If Empire does not elect to force conversion of the Kien Huat Note and there have been no events of default as defined in the Loan Agreement, Empire may voluntarily prepay the Loan in whole or in part, with all interest accrued through the applicable period, absent notice from Kien Huat of its election to convert the Kien Huat Note.

In the event the conversion conditions are met, the Kien Huat Note will be converted into shares of Common Stock upon the earlier of (i) the consummation of a rights offering pursuant to the terms of that certain Commitment Letter (as defined below) and (ii) the maturity date of March 15, 2016. In the event the Kien Huat Note is converted into shares of Common Stock pursuant to the Commitment Letter, the Kien Huat Note would be convertible into shares of Common Stock of the Company at a conversion rate of 382.202837 shares of Common Stock per \$1,000 in principal amount, which represents a conversion price of approximately \$2.6164 per share. Such conversion rate and conversion price reflect adjustments to these terms that are required by the terms of the Loan Agreement as a result of the Company s: (i) rights offering commencing in April of 2013 (the April 2013 Rights Offering) and (ii) rights offering commencing in April of 2014 (the April 2014 Rights Offering). The conversion rate and conversion price are subject to further adjustments pursuant to the Loan Agreement in the event of certain dilutive issuances by the Company.

We had paid interest to Kien Huat pursuant to the Loan Agreement totaling approximately \$4.1 million from November 2010 through June 30, 2014. Due to an inadvertent oversight, the Company did not withhold taxes due on such interest payments during such time period to Kien Huat, which is a foreign entity affiliate of ours, as required by the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended. Kien Huat has reimbursed the Company for the taxes that were due on such interest payments made between November 2010 and June 2014, which are equal to 30% of the interest paid to Kien Huat, or approximately \$1.2 million (the Taxes Payable). The Taxes Payable amount has been remitted to the Internal Revenue Service (the IRS) and was accepted by the IRS in the second quarter of fiscal year 2014. The interest on the Taxes Payable for fiscal year ending December 31, 2010 was paid and accepted by the IRS in the third quarter of fiscal year 2014 and no penalties were assessed. In March 2015, the Company received notification from the IRS that the interest and penalties on the Taxes Payable for 2011-2013 is approximately \$154,000. The Company has filed an appeal of the penalties for 2011- 2013. At the conclusion of the appeal any amounts due will be remitted to the IRS upon the IRS s request.

2013 Rights Offering

On April 11, 2013, the Company and Kien Huat entered into a standby purchase agreement (the Standby Purchase Agreement) in connection with the April 2013 Rights Offering. Pursuant to the Standby Purchase Agreement, Kien Huat agreed to exercise in full its basic subscription rights granted pursuant to the April 2013 Rights Offering within ten days of its grant. In addition, Kien Huat agreed it would exercise all rights not otherwise exercised by the other holders in the Rights Offering to acquire up to one share less than 20% of the Company s issued and outstanding common stock prior to the commencement of the Rights Offering.

At the completion of the April 2013 Rights Offering, the Company issued a total of 6,032,153 shares of common stock. This includes 1,383,819 shares issued to holders upon exercise of their basic subscription rights, 3,650,849 shares issued to Kien Huat, upon exercise of its basic subscription rights, 213,138 shares issued to holders upon exercise of their over subscription rights and 784,347 shares issued to Kien Huat pursuant to the terms of the Standby Purchase Agreement. The Company paid Kien Huat a fee of \$40,000 for the shares purchased pursuant to the Standby Purchase Agreement and reimbursed Kien Huat for its expenses related to the Standby Purchase Agreement in an amount of \$40,000.

Commitment Letter from Kien Huat

On June 30, 2014, the Company, through Montreign, submitted an application to the New York State Gaming Facility Location Board (Siting Board) for a Gaming Facility License for the Casino Project. We anticipate financing the associated costs and expenses of the Gaming Facility License and the development of the Casino Project with a combination of debt and equity financing. For the debt portion of the Company s financing, Credit Suisse AG has committed to provide a senior secured credit facility of up to a maximum amount of \$478 million. The Credit Suisse credit facility is subject to various conditions precedent, including the Company s receipt of a Gaming Facility License and evidence of an equity investment in the Company of up to \$150 million. On June 26, 2014, the Company and Kien Huat entered into a letter agreement (the Commitment Letter) pursuant to which Kien Huat committed to exercise its proportionate share of subscription rights if the Company commenced a rights offering on the terms described in the Commitment Letter to meet the requirements of the Credit Suisse credit facility. In addition, in lieu of exercising any over-subscription

rights in such a rights offering, Kien Huat agreed it would enter into a standby purchase agreement to exercise all subscription rights not otherwise exercised by other holders in the rights offering upon the same terms as the other holders. For such commitment, the Company agreed to pay Kien Huat a fee of 1.0% of the maximum amount that may be raised, of which 0.5% was paid upon execution of the Commitment Letter and the remaining 0.5% is due if a rights offering is launched.

On July 18, 2014, the holders of a majority of the voting power of the Company s voting securities acted by written consent to approve the issuance of shares of the Company s common stock upon the conversion of the Kien Huat Note. Pursuant to the Delaware General Corporation Law and the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, such action became effective on September 11, 2014, which was at least 40 days after the mailing of notice of such action to the remaining holders of the Company s voting securities.

In connection with the January 2015 Rights Offering (described below), on January 2, 2015, we and Kien Huat entered into an amendment (the Amendment) to the Commitment Letter, pursuant to which Kien Huat agreed to waive, solely with respect to the January 2015 Rights Offering, the condition precedent to the Casino Project Rights Offering that the Gaming Facility License shall have been awarded to Montreign. Moreover, we and Kien Huat agreed to revise the maximum amount of the Casino Project Rights Offering to take into account the January 2015 Rights Offering and the commitment fee payable pursuant to the January 2015 Standby Purchase Agreement (as defined below).

2015 Rights Offering

On January 5, 2015, we commenced a rights offering (the January 2015 Rights Offering) of non-transferable subscription rights to holders of record of our Common Stock and Series B Preferred Stock as of January 2, 2015 to purchase up to 7,042,254 shares of our Common Stock. In connection with the January 2015 Rights Offering, on January 2, 2015, we and Kien Huat entered into a standby purchase agreement (the January 2015 Standby Purchase Agreement). Pursuant to the January 2015 Standby Purchase Agreement, Kien Huat agreed to exercise in full its basic subscription rights granted in the January 2015 Rights Offering within ten days of its grant. In addition, Kien Huat agreed it will exercise all rights not otherwise exercised by the other holders in the January 2015 Rights Offering in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$50 million. Under the January 2015 Standby Purchase Agreement, we paid Kien Huat a portion of the commitment fee in the amount of \$250,000 and reimbursed Kien Huat for its expenses in an amount not to exceed \$40,000. The net proceeds of the January 2015 Rights Offering will be used for the expenses relating to the pursuit of the Gaming Facility License for the Casino Project and for development purposes. If the Company is not awarded a Gaming Facility License, the remaining portion of the proceeds of the January 2015 Rights Offering will be used in our on-going operations.

The January 2015 Rights Offering closed on February 6, 2015. The Company issued a total of 7,042,254 shares of common stock at \$7.10 per share. This includes 53,291 shares issued to holders upon exercise of their basic subscription and over-subscription rights and 4,321,798 shares issued to Kien Huat upon exercise of its basic subscription rights. Kien Huat also acquired the remaining 2,667,165 shares not sold in the January 2015 Rights Offering pursuant to the January 2015 Standby Purchase Agreement. After giving effect to the January 2015 Rights Offering, Kien Huat owns approximately 67% of the outstanding shares of the Company s common stock. The net proceeds of the January 2015 Rights Offering were approximately \$49.6 million following the deduction of expenses.

Moelis & Company

On December 9, 2013, the Company executed a letter agreement (the Moelis Letter Agreement) pursuant to which it engaged Moelis & Company LLC (Moelis) to act as its financial advisor in connection with the Casino Project. Pursuant to the Moelis Letter Agreement, we agreed to pay Moelis a retainer fee in the aggregate amount of \$250,000, of which \$150,000 was payable upon execution and \$100,000 of which was payable 90 days after execution. On May 20, 2015, the Moelis Letter Agreement was amended to, among others, extend the term of such agreement through June 9, 2016 and to include a non-refundable interim fee of \$400,000, which was expensed upon execution, and which is creditable against future fees. In the event a financing is consummated, the Moelis Letter Agreement contemplates additional transaction-based fees would be earned by Moelis if and when such fees are earned.

Gregg Polle, a director of the Company, is a Managing Director of Moelis. Mr. Polle refrained from participating in the discussion of the Moelis Letter Agreement and the determination of whether to enter into such agreement.

Audit Committee Review

Our Audit Committee Charter provides that the Audit Committee will review and approve all transactions between the Company and its officers, directors, director nominees, principal stockholders and their immediate family members. We intend that any such transactions will be on terms no less favorable to the Company than the Company could obtain from unaffiliated third parties.

39

PROPOSAL TO BE VOTED ON

PROPOSAL NUMBER ONE ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

Introduction and Nominees

The Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee of our Board has nominated each of Joseph A. D. Amato, Emanuel R. Pearlman, Edmund Marinucci, Nancy A. Palumbo, Gregg Polle and James Simon to serve as directors until the 2016 annual meeting of stockholders (subject to their respective earlier removal, death or resignation) or until their successors are elected and qualified.

We have been advised by each of Messrs. D Amato, Pearlman, Marinucci, Polle and Simon and Ms. Palumbo that they are willing to be named as a nominee and each are willing to continue to serve as a director if elected. Unless you indicate otherwise, shares represented by executed proxies will be voted for the election as directors of each nominee (each of whom is now a director) unless any such nominee shall be unavailable, in which case such shares will be voted for a substitute nominee designated by the Board of Directors. We have no reason to believe that any of the nominees will be unavailable or, if elected, will decline to serve.

Agreement with Investor

Pursuant to that certain Investment Agreement, Kien Huat is entitled to recommend three nominees, whom we are required to cause to be elected or appointed to our Board, subject to the satisfaction of all legal and governance requirements regarding service as a director and to the reasonable approval of the Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee of the Board, for so long as Kien Huat maintains ownership of at least 24% of the voting power of our capital stock outstanding at such time. For as long as Kien Huat is entitled to designate nominees for directors to the Board, it will have the right to nominate one of its nominees elected to serve as a director to serve as Chairman of the Board. Each of Messrs. D Amato, Marinucci and Pearlman were designated as nominees by Kien Huat pursuant to this right and, upon election to the Board, Mr. Pearlman was designated as nominees for Chairman of the Board. In addition, for so long as Kien Huat owns capital stock with at least 30% of the voting power of our capital stock outstanding at such time, certain decisions made by the Board relating to fundamental transactions involving us and our subsidiaries and certain other matters require the approval of the directors designated by Kien Huat. We believe that this arrangement is an appropriate reflection of the Company s underlying ownership structure.

The sections titled Directors and Executive Officers and Director Qualifications on pages 11 and 20, respectively, of this proxy statement contain more information about the leadership skills and other experiences that caused the Corporate Governance and Nominations Committee and the Board to determine that these nominees should serve as directors of the Company.

Required Vote

The six nominees receiving the highest number of affirmative FOR votes shall be elected as directors. Unless marked to the contrary, proxies received will be voted FOR these nominees.

For the purposes of election of each director, although abstentions and broker non-votes will count toward the presence of a quorum, they will not be counted as votes cast and will have no direct effect on the result of the vote.

Recommendation

Edgar Filing: EMPIRE RESORTS INC - Form DEF 14A

Our Board of Directors recommends a vote FOR the election to the Board of Directors of each of the abovementioned nominees.

40

PROPOSAL TO BE VOTED ON

PROPOSAL NUMBER TWO APPROVAL OF 2015 EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN

The Company s Board has declared advisable, has adopted and is submitting for stockholder approval the Empire Resorts, Inc. 2015 Equity Incentive Plan (the Plan). The purpose of the Plan is to attract and retain key personnel and to provide a means for directors, officers, managers, employees, consultants and advisors to acquire and maintain an interest in the Company, which interest may be measured by reference to the value of its common stock.

If approved by the Company s stockholders, the Plan will be effective as of the date the stockholders approved the Plan. Capitalized terms used but not defined in this proposal shall have the meaning ascribed to them in the Plan document. The following description is qualified in its entirety by reference to the Plan document, a copy of which is attached as Annex A.

Administration

The Company s Compensation Committee (the Committee) will administer the Plan. The Committee will have the authority, without limitation (i) to designate Participants to receive Awards, (ii) determine the types of Awards to be granted to Participants, (iii) determine the number of shares of common stock to be covered by Awards, (iv) determine the terms and conditions of any Awards granted under the Plan, (v) determine to what extent and under what circumstances Awards may be settled in cash, shares of common stock, other securities, other Awards or other property, or canceled, forfeited or suspended, (vi) determine whether, to what extent, and under what circumstances the delivery of cash, Common Stock, other securities, other Awards or other property and other amounts payable with respect to an Award shall be made; (vii) interpret, administer, reconcile any inconsistency in, settle any controversy regarding, correct any defect in and/or complete any omission in this Plan and any instrument or agreement relating to, or Award granted under, this Plan; (viii) establish, amend, suspend, or waive any rules and regulations and appoint such agents as the Committee shall deem appropriate for the proper administration of this Plan; (ix) accelerate the vesting or exercisability of, payment for or lapse of restrictions on, Awards; (x) reprice existing Awards or to grant Awards in connection with or in consideration of the cancellation of an outstanding Award with a higher price; and (xi) make any other determination and take any other action that the Committee deems necessary or desirable for the administration of this Plan. The Committee will have full discretion to administer and interpret the Plan and to adopt such rules, regulations and procedures as it deems necessary or advisable and to determine, among other things, the time or times at which the awards may be exercised and whether and under what circumstances an award may be exercised.

Eligibility

Employees, directors, officers, advisors and consultants of the Company or its affiliates are eligible to participate in the Plan and are referred to as Participants . The Committee has the sole and complete authority to determine who will be granted an Award under the Plan, however, it may delegate such authority to one or more officers of the Company under the circumstances set forth in the Plan.

Number of Shares Authorized

The Plan provides for an aggregate of 4,762,490 shares of Common Stock to be available for Awards. However, subject to adjustments based on the terms of the Plan, on the 90th day after the

41

Company is awarded a gaming facility license by the New York State Gaming Commission with respect to the Montreign Resort Casino (the Trigger Date), the maximum shares of Common Stock available for Awards will automatically increase by the lesser of: (i) 8,166,046 shares of Common Stock; (ii) such number of shares as will increase the aggregate number of shares of Common Stock available for Awards equal to 10% of the issued and outstanding shares of Common Stock as of the Trigger Date; and (iii) such number of shares of Common Stock as the Committee otherwise determines. The number of shares available for grant pursuant to Awards under the Plan is referred to as the Available Shares . If an Award is forfeited, canceled, or if any Option terminates, expires or lapses without being exercised, the Common Stock subject to such Award will again be made available for future grant. However, shares that are used to pay the exercise price of an Option or that are withheld to satisfy the Participant s tax withholding obligation will not be available for re-grant under the Plan.

If there is any change in the Company s corporate capitalization or structure, the Committee in its sole discretion may make substitutions or adjustments to the number of shares of common stock reserved for issuance under the Plan, the number of shares covered by Awards then outstanding under the Plan, the limitations on Awards under the Plan, the exercise price of outstanding Options and such other equitable substitution or adjustments as it may determine appropriate.

The Plan will have a term of ten years and no further Awards may be granted under the Plan after that date.

Awards Available for Grant

The Committee may grant Awards of Non-Qualified Stock Options, Incentive Stock Options, Stock Appreciation Rights, Restricted Stock Awards, Restricted Stock Units, Stock Bonus Awards, Performance Compensation Awards (including cash bonus awards) or any combination of the foregoing. Notwithstanding, the Committee may not grant to any one person in any one calendar year Awards (i) for more than 50% of the Available Shares in the aggregate or (ii) payable in cash in an amount exceeding \$10,000,000 in the aggregate.

Options

The Committee will be authorized to grant Options to purchase Common Stock that are either qualified, meaning they are intended to satisfy the requirements of Code Section 422 for Incentive Stock Options, or non-qualified, meaning they are not intended to satisfy the requirements of Section 422 of the Code. Options granted under the Plan will be subject to the terms and conditions established by the Committee. Under the terms of the Plan, unless the Committee determines otherwise in the case of an Option substituted for another Option in connection with a corporate transaction, the exercise price of the Options will not be less than the fair market value (as determined under the Plan) of the shares of common stock on the date of grant. Options granted under the Plan will be subject to such terms, including the exercise price and the conditions and timing of exercise, as may be determined by the Committee and specified in the applicable award agreement. The maximum term of an Option granted under the Plan will be ten years from the date of grant (or five years in the case of an Incentive Stock Option granted to a 10% stockholder). Payment in respect of the exercise of an Option may be made in cash or by check, by surrender of unrestricted shares of Common Stock (at their fair market value on the date of exercise) that have been held by the participant for any period deemed necessary by the Company s accountants to avoid an additional compensation charge or have been purchased on the open market, or the Committee may, in its discretion and to the extent permitted by

law, allow such payment to be made through a broker-assisted cashless exercise mechanism, a net exercise method, or by such other method as the Committee may determine to be appropriate.

Stock Appreciation Rights

The Committee will be authorized to award Stock Appreciation Rights (or SARs) under the Plan. SARs will be subject to such terms and conditions as established by the Committee. A SAR is a contractual right that allows a participant to receive, either in the form of cash, shares or any combination of cash and shares, the appreciation, if any, in the value of a share over a certain period of time. A SAR granted under the Plan may be granted in tandem with an option and SARs may also be awarded to a participant independent of the grant of an Option. SARs granted in connection with an Option shall be subject to terms similar to the Option which corresponds to such SARs. SARs shall be subject to terms established by the Committee and reflected in the award agreement.

Restricted Stock

The Committee will be authorized to award Restricted Stock under the Plan. Unless otherwise provided by the Committee and specified in an award agreement, restrictions on Restricted Stock will lapse after three years of service with the Company. The Committee will determine the terms of such Restricted Stock awards. Restricted Stock are shares of common stock that generally are non-transferable and subject to other restrictions determined by the Committee for a specified period. Unless the Committee determines otherwise or specifies otherwise in an award agreement, if the participant terminates employment or services during the restricted period, then any unvested restricted stock will be forfeited.

Restricted Stock Unit Awards

The Committee will be authorized to award Restricted Stock Unit awards. Unless otherwise provided by the Committee and specified in an award agreement, Restricted Stock Units will vest after three years of service with the Company. The Committee will determine the terms of such Restricted Stock Units. Unless the Committee determines otherwise or specifies otherwise in an award agreement, if the participant terminates employment or services during the period of time over which all or a portion of the units are to be earned, then any unvested units will be forfeited. At the election of the Committee, the participant will receive a number of shares of common stock equal to the number of units earned or an amount in cash equal to the fair market value of that number of shares at the expiration of the period over which the units are to be earned or at a later date selected by the Committee.

Stock Bonus Awards

The Committee will be authorized to grant Awards of unrestricted shares of common stock or other Awards denominated in shares of common stock, either alone or in tandem with other Awards, under such terms and conditions as the Committee may determine.

Performance Compensation Awards

The Committee will be authorized to grant any Award under the Plan in the form of a Performance Compensation Award exempt from the requirements of Section 162(m) of the Code by conditioning the vesting of the Award on the attainment of specific performance criteria of the

43

Company and/or one or more Affiliates, divisions or operational units, or any combination thereof, as determined by the Committee. The Committee will select the performance criteria based on one or more of the following factors: (i) revenue; (ii) sales; (iii) profit (net profit, gross profit, operating profit, economic profit, profit margins or other corporate profit measures); (iv) earnings (EBIT, EBITDA, earnings per share, or other corporate profit measures); (v) net income (before or after taxes, operating income or other income measures); (vi) cash (cash flow, cash generation or other cash measures); (vii) stock price or performance; (viii) total stockholder return (stock price appreciation plus reinvested dividends divided by beginning share price); (ix) economic value added; (x) return measures (including, but not limited to, return on assets, capital, equity, investments or sales, and cash flow return on assets, capital, equity, or sales); (xi) market share; (xii) improvements in capital structure; (xiii) expenses (expense management, expense ratio, expense efficiency ratios or other expense measures); (xiv) business expansion or consolidation (acquisitions and divestitures); (xv) internal rate of return or increase in net present value; (xvi) working capital targets relating to inventory and/or accounts receivable; (xvii) inventory management; (xviii) service or product delivery or quality; (xix) customer satisfaction; (xx) employee retention; (xxi) safety standards; (xxii) productivity measures; (xxiii) cost reduction measures; and/or (xxiv) strategic plan development and implementation.

Transferability

Each Award may be exercised during the participant s lifetime only by the participant or, if permissible under applicable law, by the participant s guardian or legal representative and may not be otherwise transferred or encumbered by a participant other than by will or by the laws of descent and distribution. The Committee, however, may permit Awards (other than Incentive Stock Options) to be transferred to family members, a trust for the benefit of such family members, a partnership or limited liability company whose partners or stockholders are the participant and his or her family members or anyone else approved by it.

Amendment

The Plan will have a term of ten years. The Company s board of directors may amend, suspend or terminate the Plan at any time; however, shareholder approval to amend the Plan may be necessary if the law or SEC so requires. No amendment, suspension or termination will impair the rights of any Participant or recipient of any Award without the consent of the Participant or recipient.

Change in Control

Except to the extent otherwise provided in an Award, in the event of a Change in Control, all outstanding Options and equity awards (other than performance compensation awards) issued under the Plan will become fully vested and performance compensation awards will vest, as determined by the Committee, based on the level of attainment of the specified performance goals. In general, the Committee may, in its discretion, cancel outstanding Awards and pay the value of such Awards to the participants in connection with a Change in Control. The Committee can also provide otherwise in an Award under the Plan.

U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences

The following is a general summary of the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the grant and exercise and vesting of Awards under the Plan and the disposition of shares acquired

44

pursuant to the exercise of such Awards. This summary is intended to reflect the current provisions of the Code and the regulations thereunder. However, this summary is not intended to be a complete statement of applicable law, nor does it address foreign, state, local and payroll tax considerations. Moreover, the U.S. federal income tax consequences to any particular participant may differ from those described herein by reason of, among other things, the particular circumstances of such participant.

Options

There are a number of requirements that must be met for a particular Option to be treated as an Incentive Stock Option. One such requirement is that Common Stock acquired through the exercise of an Incentive Stock Option cannot be disposed of before the later of (i) two years from the date of grant of the Option, or (ii) one year from the date of its exercise. Holders of Incentive Stock Options will generally incur no federal income tax liability at the time of grant or upon exercise of those Options. However, the spread at exercise will be an item of tax preference, which may give rise to alternative minimum tax liability for the taxable year in which the exercise occurs. If the holder does not dispose of the shares before the later of two years following the date of grant and one year following the date of exercise, the difference between the exercise price and the amount realized upon disposition of the shares will constitute long-term capital gain or loss, as the case may be. Assuming both holding periods are satisfied, no deduction will be allowed to the Company for federal income tax purposes in connection with the grant or exercise of the Incentive Stock Option. If, within two years following the date of grant or within one year following the date of exercise, the holder of shares acquired through the exercise of an Incentive Stock Option disposes of those shares, the participant will generally realize taxable compensation at the time of such disposition equal to the difference between the exercise price and the lesser of the Fair Market Value of the share on the date of exercise or the amount realized on the subsequent disposition of the shares, and that amount will generally be deductible by the Company for federal income tax purposes, subject to the possible limitations on deductibility under Sections 280G and 162(m) of the Code for compensation paid to executives designated in those Sections. Finally, if an otherwise Incentive Stock Option becomes first exercisable in any one year for shares having an aggregate value in excess of \$100,000 (based on the date of grant value), the portion of the Incentive Stock Option in respect of those excess shares will be treated as a non-qualified stock option for federal income tax purposes.

No income will be realized by a participant upon grant of a Non-Qualified Stock Option. Upon the exercise of a Non-Qualified Stock Option, the Participant will recognize ordinary compensation income in an amount equal to the excess, if any, of the Fair Market Value of the underlying exercised shares over the Option Exercise Price paid at the time of exercise. Such income will be subject to income tax withholdings, and the Participant will be required to pay to the Company the amount of any required withholding taxes in respect to such income. The Company will be able to deduct this same amount for U.S. federal income tax purposes, but such deduction may be limited under Sections 280G and 162(m) of the Code for compensation paid to certain executives designated in those Sections.

Restricted Stock

A Participant will not be subject to tax upon the grant of an Award of Restricted Stock unless the Participant otherwise elects to be taxed at the time of grant pursuant to Section 83(b) of the Code. On the date an Award of Restricted Stock becomes transferable or is no longer subject to a substantial risk of forfeiture, the Participant will recognize ordinary compensation income equal to the difference

between the Fair Market Value of the shares on that date over the amount the Participant paid for such shares, if any. Such income will be subject to income tax withholdings, and the Participant will be required to pay to the Company the amount of any required withholding taxes in respect to such income. If the Participant made an election under Section 83(b) of the Code, the Participant will recognize ordinary compensation income at the time of grant equal to the difference between the Fair Market Value of the shares on the date of grant over the amount the Participant paid for such shares, if any, and any subsequent appreciation in the value of the shares will be treated as a capital gain upon sale of the shares. Special rules apply to the receipt and disposition of Restricted Shares received by officers and directors who are subject to Section 16(b) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the Exchange Act). The Company will be able to deduct, at the same time as it is recognized by the Participant, the amount of taxable compensation to the participant for U.S. federal income tax purposes, but such deduction may be limited under Sections 280G and 162(m) of the Code for compensation paid to certain executives designated in those Sections.

Restricted Stock Units

A Participant will not be subject to tax upon the grant of a Restricted Stock Unit Award. Rather, upon the delivery of shares or cash pursuant to a Restricted Stock Unit Award, the Participant will recognize ordinary compensation income equal to the Fair Market Value of the number of shares (or the amount of cash) the participant actually receives with respect to the Award. Such income will be subject to income tax withholdings, and the Participant will be required to pay to the Company the amount of any required withholding taxes in respect to such income. The Company will be able to deduct the amount of taxable compensation recognized by the Participant for U.S. federal income tax purposes, but the deduction may be limited under Sections 280G and 162(m) of the Code for compensation paid to certain executives designated in those Sections.

SARs

No income will be realized by a Participant upon grant of an SAR. Upon the exercise of an SAR, the Participant will recognize ordinary compensation income in an amount equal to the Fair Market Value of the payment received in respect of the SAR. Such income will be subject to income tax withholdings, and the Participant will be required to pay to the Company the amount of any required withholding taxes in respect to such income. The Company will be able to deduct this same amount for U.S. federal income tax purposes, but such deduction may be limited under Sections 280G and 162(m) of the Code for compensation paid to certain executives designated in those Sections.

Stock Bonus Awards

A participant will recognize ordinary compensation income equal to the difference between the Fair Market Value of the shares on the date the shares of common stock subject to the Award are transferred to the participant over the amount the participant paid for such shares, if any, and any subsequent appreciation in the value of the shares will be treated as a capital gain upon sale of the shares. The Company will be able to deduct, at the same time as it is recognized by the participant, the amount of taxable compensation to the Participant for U.S. federal income tax purposes, but such deduction may be limited under Sections 280G and 162(m) of the Code for compensation paid to certain executives designated in those Sections.

Section 162(m)

In general, Section 162(m) of the Code denies a publicly held corporation a deduction for U.S. federal income tax purposes for compensation in excess of \$1,000,000 per year per person paid to its

principal executive officer and the three other officers (other than the principal executive officer and principal financial officer) whose compensation is disclosed in its proxy statement/prospectus as a result of their total compensation, subject to certain exceptions. The Plan is intended to satisfy an exception with respect to grants of Options to covered employees. In addition, the Plan is designed to permit certain Awards of Restricted Stock, Restricted Stock Units, cash bonus awards and other Awards to be awarded as performance compensation awards intended to qualify under the performance-based compensation exception to Section 162(m) of the Code.

New Plan Benefits

Future grants under the Plan will be made at the discretion of the Committee and, accordingly, are not yet determinable. In addition, the value of the Awards granted under the Plan will depend on a number of factors, including the Fair Market Value of the shares of common stock on future dates, the exercise decisions made by the Participants and/or the extent to which any applicable performance goals necessary for vesting or payment are achieved. Consequently, it is not possible to determine the benefits that might be received by Participants receiving discretionary grants under, or having their annual bonus paid pursuant to, the Plan.

Interests of Directors or Officers

The Company s directors may grant Awards under the Plan to themselves as well as to the Company s officers and other employees, consultants and advisors.

Vote Required for Approval

The affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast by holders of Voting Stock present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote thereon at the Annual Meeting is required to approve the adoption of the Incentive Plan Proposal. Abstentions and broker non-votes, which are not considered votes cast, will reduce the absolute number, but not the overall percentage, of affirmative votes required to approve the Incentive Plan Proposal.

Recommendation

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS THAT OUR STOCKHOLDERS VOTE FOR THE INCENTIVE PLAN PROPOSAL.

47

OTHER MATTERS

The Company knows of no other matters to be submitted to the shareholders at the Annual Meeting. If any other matters properly come before the shareholders at the Annual Meeting, it is the intention of the persons named on the proxy to vote the shares represented thereby on such matters in accordance with their best judgment.

Stockholder Proposals

For any proposal to be considered for inclusion in our proxy statement and form of proxy for submission to the stockholders at our 2015 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, it must be submitted in writing and comply with the requirements of Rule 14a-8 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. Such proposals must be received by the Company at its offices at c/o Monticello Casino and Raceway, 204 State Route 17B, P.O. Box 5013, Monticello, New York 12701 no later than May 31, 2016.

In addition, our bylaws provide notice procedures for stockholders to nominate a person as a director and to propose business to be considered by stockholders at a meeting. Notice of a nomination or proposal must be delivered to us not less than 120 days and not more than 180 days prior to the date we first mailed our proxy materials for the preceding year s annual meeting of stockholders, or not more than 15 days from the public announcement of the meeting if the meeting is first publicly announced less than 90 days prior to the date of the meeting. Accordingly, for our 2016 Annual Meeting, notice of a nomination or proposal must be delivered to us no later than May 26, 2016 and no earlier than March 27, 2016. Nominations and proposals also must satisfy other requirements set forth in the Bylaws. If a stockholder fails to comply with the foregoing notice provision or with certain additional procedural requirements under SEC rules, the Company will have authority to vote shares under proxies we solicit when and if the nomination or proposal is raised at the annual meeting of stockholders and, to the extent permitted by law, on any other business that may properly come before the annual meeting of stockholders and any adjournments or postponements. The Chairman of the Board may refuse to acknowledge the introduction of any stockholder proposal not made in compliance with the foregoing procedures.

Householding Information

Unless we have received contrary instructions, we may send a single copy of this Information Statement to any household at which two or more stockholders reside if we believe the stockholders are members of the same family. This process, known as householding, reduces the volume of duplicate information received at any one household and helps to reduce our expenses. However, if stockholders prefer to receive multiple sets of our disclosure documents at the same address this year or in future years, the stockholders should follow the instructions described below. Similarly, if an address is shared with another stockholder and together both of the stockholders would like to receive only a single set of our disclosure documents, the stockholders should follow these instructions:

If the shares are registered in the name of the stockholder, the stockholder should contact us at our offices at Empire Resorts, Inc., c/o Monticello Casino and Raceway, 204 State Route 17B, P.O. Box 5013, Monticello, New York 12701, to inform us of their request; or

If a bank, broker or other nominee holds the shares, the stockholder should contact the bank, broker or other nominee directly.

Where You Can Find More Information

We file annual and quarterly reports and other reports and information with the Securities and Exchange Commission. These reports and other information can be inspected and copied at, and copies of these materials can be obtained at prescribed rates from, the Public Reference Section of the Securities and Exchange Commission, Judiciary Plaza, 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20549-1004. We distribute to our stockholders annual reports containing financial statements audited by our independent registered public accounting firm and, upon request, quarterly reports for the first three quarters of each fiscal year containing unaudited financial information. In addition, the reports and other information are filed through Electronic Data Gathering, Analysis and Retrieval (known as EDGAR) system and are publicly available on the Securities and Exchange Commission s site on the Internet, located at www.sec.gov. We will provide without charge to you, upon written or oral request, a copy of the reports and other information filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

Any requests for copies of information, reports or other filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission should be directed to Empire Resorts, Inc., c/o Monticello Casino and Raceway, 204 State Route 17B, P.O. Box 5013, Monticello, New York 12701, Attn: Secretary.

49

Annex A

EMPIRE RESORTS, INC

2015 EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN

- 1. *Purpose*. The purpose of the Empire Resorts, Inc. 2015 Equity Incentive Plan is to provide a means through which the Company and its Affiliates may attract and retain key personnel and to provide a means whereby directors, officers, managers, employees, consultants and advisors of the Company and its Affiliates can acquire and maintain an equity interest in the Company, or be paid incentive compensation, which may (but need not) be measured by reference to the value of Common Shares, thereby strengthening their commitment to the welfare of the Company and its Affiliates and aligning their interests with those of the Company s stockholders.
- 2. *Definitions*. The following definitions shall be applicable throughout this Plan:
- (a) <u>Affiliate</u> means (i) any person or entity that directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by or is under common control with the Company and/or (ii) to the extent provided by the Committee, any person or entity in which the Company has a significant interest as determined by the Committee in its discretion. The term control (including, with correlative meaning, the terms controlled by and under common control with), as applied to any person or entity, means the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of such person or entity, whether through the ownership of voting or other securities, by contract or otherwise.
- (b) <u>Award</u> means, individually or collectively, any Incentive Stock Option, Nonqualified Stock Option, Stock Appreciation Right, Restricted Stock, Restricted Stock Unit, Stock Bonus Award or Performance Compensation Award granted under this Plan.
- (c) <u>Award Agreement</u> means an agreement made and delivered in accordance with Section 15(a) of this Plan evidencing the grant of an Award hereunder.
- (d) <u>Board</u> means the Board of Directors of the Company.
- (e) <u>Business Day</u> means any day other than a Saturday, a Sunday or a day on which banking institutions in New York City are authorized or obligated by federal law or executive order to be closed.
- (f) <u>Cause</u> means, in the case of a particular Award, unless the applicable Award Agreement states otherwise, (i) the Company or an Affiliate having cause to terminate a Participant s employment or service, as defined in any employment or consulting agreement or similar document or policy between the Participant and the Company or an Affiliate in effect at the time of such termination or (ii) in the absence of any such employment or consulting agreement, document or policy (or the absence of any definition of Cause contained therein), (A) a continuing material breach or material default (including, without limitation, any material dereliction of duty) by Participant of any agreement between the Participant and the Company, except for any such breach or default which is caused by the physical disability of the Participant (as determined by a neutral physician), or a continuing failure by the Participant to follow the direction of a duly authorized representative of the Company; (B) gross negligence, willful misfeasance or breach of fiduciary duty to the Company or Affiliate of the Company by the Participant; (C) the commission by the Participant of an act of fraud, embezzlement or

Edgar Filing: EMPIRE RESORTS INC - Form DEF 14A

A-1

any felony or other crime of dishonesty in connection with the Participant s duties to the Company or Affiliate of the Company; or (D) conviction of the Participant of a felony or any other crime that would materially and adversely affect: (i) the business reputation of the Company or Affiliate of the Company or (ii) the performance of the Participant s duties to the Company or an Affiliate of the Company. Any determination of whether Cause exists shall be made by the Committee in its sole discretion.

- (g) <u>Change in Control</u> shall, in the case of a particular Award, unless the applicable Award Agreement states otherwise or contains a different definition of Change in Control, be deemed to occur upon:
- (i) A tender offer (or series of related offers) shall be made and consummated for the ownership of 50% or more of the outstanding voting securities of the Company, unless as a result of such tender offer more than 50% of the outstanding voting securities of the surviving or resulting corporation or entity shall be owned in the aggregate by (A) the shareholders of the Company (as of the time immediately prior to the commencement of such offer), or (B) any employee benefit plan of the Company or its Subsidiaries, and their Affiliates;
- (ii) The Company shall be merged or consolidated with another corporation, unless as a result of such merger or consolidation more than 50% of the outstanding voting securities of the surviving or resulting corporation or entity shall be owned in the aggregate by (A) the shareholders of the Company (as of the time immediately prior to such transaction); provided, that a merger or consolidation of the Company with another company which is controlled by persons owning more than 50% of the outstanding voting securities of the Company shall constitute a Change in Control unless the Committee, in its discretion, determine otherwise, or (B) any employee benefit plan of the Company or its Subsidiaries, and their Affiliates;
- (iii) The Company shall sell substantially all of its assets to another entity that is not wholly owned by the Company, unless as a result of such sale more than 50% of such assets shall be owned in the aggregate by (A) the shareholders of the Company (as of the time immediately prior to such transaction), or (B) any employee benefit plan of the Company or its Subsidiaries, and their Affiliates;
- (iv) A Person (as defined below) shall acquire 50% or more of the outstanding voting securities of the Company (whether directly, indirectly, beneficially or of record), unless as a result of such acquisition more than 50% of the outstanding voting securities of the surviving or resulting corporation or entity shall be owned in the aggregate by (A) the shareholders of the Company (as of the time immediately prior to the first acquisition of such securities by such Person), or (B) any employee benefit plan of the Company or its Subsidiaries, and their Affiliates; or
- (v) The individuals who, as of the date hereof, constitute the members of the Board (the Current Board Members) cease, by reason of a financing, merger, combination, acquisition, takeover or other non-ordinary course transaction affecting the Company, to constitute at least a majority of the members of the Board unless such change is approved by the Current Board Members.

For purposes of this Section 2(g), ownership of voting securities shall take into account and shall include ownership as determined by applying the provisions of Rule 13d-3(d)(I)(i) (as in effect on the date hereof) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act). In addition, for such purposes, Person shall have the meaning given in Section 3(a)(9) of the Exchange Act, as modified and used in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) thereof; however, a Person shall not include

- (A) the Company or any of its Subsidiaries; (B) a trustee or other fiduciary holding securities under an employee benefit plan of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries; (C) an underwriter temporarily holding securities pursuant to an offering of such securities; or (D) a corporation owned, directly or indirectly, by the shareholders of the Company in substantially the same proportion as their ownership of stock of the Company.
- (h) <u>Code</u> means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and any successor thereto. References in this Plan to any section of the Code shall be deemed to include any regulations or other interpretative guidance issued by any governmental authority under such section, and any amendments or successor provisions to such section, regulations or guidance.
- (i) <u>Committee</u> means a committee of at least two people as the Board may appoint to administer this Plan or, if no such committee has been appointed by the Board, the Board. Unless altered by an action of the Board, the Committee shall be the Compensation Committee of the Board.
- (j) <u>Common Shares</u> means the common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of the Company (and any stock or other securities into which such common shares may be converted or into which they may be exchanged).
- (k) <u>Company</u> means Empire Resorts, Inc., a Delaware corporation, together with its successors and assigns.
- (1) <u>Current Board Members</u> has the meaning given such term in the definition of Change in Control.
- (m) <u>Date of Grant</u> means the date on which the granting of an Award is authorized, or such other date as may be specified in such authorization.
- (n) <u>Disability</u> means a permanent and total disability incurred by a Participant while in the employ or service of the Company or an Affiliate. For this purpose, a permanent and total disability shall mean that the Participant is unable to engage in any substantial gainful activity by reason of any medically determinable physical or mental impairment that can be expected to result in death or can be expected to last for a continuous period of not less than twelve (12) months. The determination of whether a Participant has incurred a permanent and total disability shall be made by a physician designated by the Committee, whose determination shall be final and binding.
- (o) <u>Effective Date</u> means the date as of which this Plan is adopted by the Board, subject to Section 3 of this Plan.
- (p) <u>Eligible Director</u> means a person who is (i) a non-employee director within the meaning of Rule 16b-3 under the Exchange Act, and (ii) an outside director within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the Code.
- (q) <u>Eligible Person</u> means any (i) individual employed by the Company or an Affiliate; *provided, however*, that no such employee covered by a collective bargaining agreement shall be an Eligible Person unless and to the extent that such eligibility is set forth in such collective bargaining agreement or in an agreement or instrument relating thereto; (ii) director of the Company or an Affiliate; or (iii) consultant or advisor to the Company or an Affiliate, provided that if the Securities Act applies such persons must be eligible to be offered securities registrable on Form S-8 under the Securities Act.

A-3

- (r) <u>Exchange Act</u> has the meaning given such term in the definition of Change in Control, and any reference in this Plan to any section of (or rule promulgated under) the Exchange Act shall be deemed to include any rules, regulations or other interpretative guidance issued by any governmental authority under such section or rule, and any amendments or successor provisions to such section, rules, regulations or guidance.
- (s) <u>Exercise Price</u> has the meaning given such term in Section 7(b) of this Plan.
- (t) *Fair Market Value* , unless otherwise provided by the Committee in accordance with all applicable laws, rules regulations and standards, means, on a given date, (i) if the Common Shares are listed on a national securities exchange, the closing sales price on the principal exchange of the Common Shares on such date or, in the absence of reported sales on such date, the closing sales price on the immediately preceding date on which sales were reported, or (ii) if the Common Shares are not listed on a national securities exchange, the mean between the bid and offered prices as quoted by any nationally recognized interdealer quotation system for such date, provided that if the Common Shares are not quoted on an interdealer quotation system or it is determined that the fair market value is not properly reflected by such quotations, Fair Market Value will be determined by such other method as the Committee determines in good faith to be reasonable and in compliance with Code Section 409A.
- (u) <u>Immediate Family Members</u> shall have the meaning set forth in Section 15(b) of this Plan.
- (v) <u>Incentive Stock Option</u> means an Option that is designated by the Committee as an incentive stock option as described in Section 422 of the Code and otherwise meets the requirements set forth in this Plan.
- (w) <u>Indemnifiable Perso</u>n shall have the meaning set forth in Section 4(e) of this Plan.
- (x) <u>Negative Discretion</u> shall mean the discretion authorized by this Plan to be applied by the Committee to eliminate or reduce the size of a Performance Compensation Award consistent with Section 162(m) of the Code.
- (y) Nonqualified Stock Option means an Option that is not designated by the Committee as an Incentive Stock Option.
- (z) <u>Option</u> means an Award granted under Section 7 of this Plan.
- (aa) <u>Option Period</u> has the meaning given such term in Section 7(c) of this Plan.
- (bb) <u>Participant</u> means an Eligible Person who has been selected by the Committee to participate in this Plan and to receive an Award pursuant to Section 6 of this Plan.
- (cc) <u>Performance Compensation Award</u> shall mean any Award designated by the Committee as a Performance Compensation Award pursuant to Section 11 of this Plan.
- (dd) <u>Performance Criteria</u> shall mean the criterion or criteria that the Committee shall select for purposes of establishing the Performance Goal(s) for a Performance Period with respect to any Performance Compensation Award under this Plan.

A-4

- (ee) <u>Performance Formula</u> shall mean, for a Performance Period, the one or more objective formulae applied against the relevant Performance Goal to determine, with regard to the Performance Compensation Award of a particular Participant, whether all, some portion but less than all, or none of the Performance Compensation Award has been earned for the Performance Period.
- (ff) <u>Performance Goals</u> shall mean, for a Performance Period, the one or more goals established by the Committee for the Performance Period based upon the Performance Criteria.
- (gg) <u>Performance Period</u> shall mean the one or more periods of time, as the Committee may select, over which the attainment of one or more Performance Goals will be measured for the purpose of determining a Participant s right to, and the payment of, a Performance Compensation Award.
- (hh) <u>Permitted Transferee</u> shall have the meaning set forth in Section 15(b) of this Plan.
- (ii) <u>Person</u> has the meaning given such term in the definition of Change in Control.
- (ij) <u>Plan</u> means this Empire Resorts, Inc. 2015 Equity Incentive Plan, as amended from time to time.
- (kk) <u>Retirement</u> means the fulfillment of each of the following conditions: (i) the Participant is in good standing with the Company and/or an Affiliate of the Company as determined by the Committee; (ii) the voluntary termination by a Participant of such Participant s employment or service to the Company and/or an Affiliate and (iii) that at the time of such voluntary termination, the sum of: (A) the Participant s age (calculated to the nearest month, with any resulting fraction of a year being calculated as the number of months in the year divided by 12) and (B) the Participant s years of employment or service with the Company (calculated to the nearest month, with any resulting fraction of a year being calculated as the number of months in the year divided by 12) equals at least 62 (provided that, in any case, the foregoing shall only be applicable if, at the time of such Retirement, the Participant shall be at least 55 years of age and shall have been employed by or served with the Company for no less than five years).
- (II) <u>Restricted Period</u> means the period of time determined by the Committee during which an Award is subject to restrictions or, as applicable, the period of time within which performance is measured for purposes of determining whether an Award has been earned.
- (mm) <u>Restricted Stock Unit</u> means an unfunded and unsecured promise to deliver Common Shares, cash, other securities or other property, subject to certain restrictions (including, without limitation, a requirement that the Participant remain continuously employed or provide continuous services for a specified period of time), granted under Section 9 of this Plan.
- (nn) <u>Restricted Stock</u> means Common Shares, subject to certain specified restrictions (including, without limitation, a requirement that the Participant remain continuously employed or provide continuous services for a specified period of time), granted under Section 9 of this Plan.
- (oo) <u>SAR Perio</u>d has the meaning given such term in Section 8(c) of this Plan.

A-5

- (pp) <u>Securities Act</u> means the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and any successor thereto. Reference in this Plan to any section of the Securities Act shall be deemed to include any rules, regulations or other official interpretative guidance issued by any governmental authority under such section, and any amendments or successor provisions to such section, rules, regulations or guidance.
- (qq) <u>Stock Appreciation Right</u> or <u>SAR</u> means an Award granted under Section 8 of this Plan which meets all of the requirements of Section 1.409A-1(b)(5)(i)(B) of the Treasury Regulations.
- (rr) <u>Stock Bonus Award</u> means an Award granted under Section 10 of this Plan.
- (ss) <u>Strike Price</u> means, except as otherwise provided by the Committee in the case of Substitute Awards, (i) in the case of a SAR granted in tandem with an Option, the Exercise Price of the related Option, or (ii) in the case of a SAR granted independent of an Option, the Fair Market Value of Common Shares on the Date of Grant.
- (tt) <u>Subsidiary</u> means, with respect to any specified Person:
- (i) any corporation, association or other business entity of which more than 50% of the total voting power of shares of voting securities (without regard to the occurrence of any contingency and after giving effect to any voting agreement or stockholders—agreement that effectively transfers voting power) is at the time owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by that Person or one or more of the other Subsidiaries of that Person (or a combination thereof); and
- (ii) any partnership or limited liability company (or any comparable foreign entity) (a) the sole general partner or managing member (or functional equivalent thereof) or the managing general partner of which is such Person or Subsidiary of such Person or (b) the only general partners or managing members (or functional equivalents thereof) of which are that Person or one or more Subsidiaries of that Person (or any combination thereof).
- (uu) <u>Substitute Award</u> has the meaning given such term in Section 5(e).
- (vv) <u>Treasury Regulations</u> means any regulations, whether proposed, temporary or final, promulgated by the U.S. Department of Treasury under the Code, and any successor provisions.
- 3. Effective Date; Duration. The Plan shall be effective on , 2015, the date on which it is approved by the stockholders of the Company, which date shall be within twelve (12) months before or after the date of the Plan s adoption by the Board. The expiration date of this Plan, on and after which date no Awards may be granted hereunder, shall be , 2025, the tenth anniversary of the date on which the Plan was approved by the stockholders of the Company; provided, however, that such expiration shall not affect Awards then outstanding, and the terms and conditions of this Plan shall continue to apply to such Awards.
- 4. Administration.
- (a) The Committee shall administer this Plan. To the extent required to comply with the provisions of Rule 16b-3 promulgated under the Exchange Act (if the Board is not acting as the

A-6

Committee under this Plan) or necessary to obtain the exception for performance-based compensation under Section 162(m) of the Code, as applicable, it is intended that each member of the Committee shall, at the time he takes any action with respect to an Award under this Plan, be an Eligible Director. However, the fact that a Committee member shall fail to qualify as an Eligible Director shall not invalidate any Award granted by the Committee that is otherwise validly granted under this Plan. The acts of a majority of the members present at any meeting at which a quorum is present or acts approved in writing by a majority of the Committee shall be deemed the acts of the Committee. Whether a quorum is present shall be determined based on the Committee s charter as approved by the Board.

- (b) Subject to the provisions of this Plan and applicable law, the Committee shall have the sole and plenary authority, in addition to other express powers and authorizations conferred on the Committee by this Plan and its charter, to: (i) designate Participants; (ii) determine the type or types of Awards to be granted to a Participant; (iii) determine the number of Common Shares to be covered by, or with respect to which payments, rights, or other matters are to be calculated in connection with, Awards; (iv) determine the terms and conditions of any Award; (v) determine whether, to what extent, and under what circumstances Awards may be settled or exercised in cash, Common Shares, other securities, other Awards or other property, or canceled, forfeited, or suspended, and the method or methods by which Awards may be settled, exercised, canceled, forfeited, or suspended; (vi) determine whether, to what extent, and under what circumstances the delivery of cash, Common Shares, other securities, other Awards or other property and other amounts payable with respect to an Award shall be made; (vii) interpret, administer, reconcile any inconsistency in, settle any controversy regarding, correct any defect in and/or complete any omission in this Plan and any instrument or agreement relating to, or Award granted under, this Plan; (viii) establish, amend, suspend, or waive any rules and regulations and appoint such agents as the Committee shall deem appropriate for the proper administration of this Plan; (ix) accelerate the vesting or exercisability of, payment for or lapse of restrictions on, Awards; (x) to reprice existing Awards or to grant Awards in connection with or in consideration of the cancellation of an outstanding Award with a higher price; and (xi) make any other determination and take any other action that the Committee deems necessary or desirable for the administration of this Plan.
- (c) The Committee may, by resolution, expressly delegate to a special committee, consisting of one or more directors who may but need not be officers of the Company, the authority, within specified parameters as to the number and types of Awards, to (i) designate officers and/or employees of the Company or any of its Affiliates to be recipients of Awards under this Plan, and (ii) to determine the number of such Awards to be received by any such Participants; provided, however, that such delegation of duties and responsibilities may not be made with respect to grants of Awards to persons (i) subject to Section 16 of the Exchange Act or (ii) who are, or who are reasonably expected to be, covered employees for purposes of Section 162(m) of the Code. The acts of such delegates shall be treated as acts of the Committee, and such delegates shall report regularly to the Board and the Committee regarding the delegated duties and responsibilities and any Awards granted.
- (d) Unless otherwise expressly provided in this Plan, all designations, determinations, interpretations, and other decisions under or with respect to this Plan or any Award or any documents evidencing Awards granted pursuant to this Plan shall be within the sole discretion of the Committee, may be made at any time and shall be final, conclusive and binding upon all persons or entities, including, without limitation, the Company, any Affiliate, any Participant, any holder or beneficiary of any Award, and any stockholder of the Company.
- (e) No member of the Board, the Committee, delegate of the Committee or any employee, advisor or agent of the Company or the Board or the Committee (each such person, an

Edgar Filing: EMPIRE RESORTS INC - Form DEF 14A

A-7

<u>Indemnifiable Person</u>) shall be liable for any action taken or omitted to be taken or any determination made in good faith with respect to this Plan or any Award hereunder. Each Indemnifiable Person shall be indemnified and held harmless by the Company against and from (and the Company shall pay or reimburse on demand for) any loss, cost, liability, or expense (including court costs and attorneys fees) that may be imposed upon or incurred by such Indemnifiable Person in connection with or resulting from any action, suit or proceeding to which such Indemnifiable Person may be a party or in which such Indemnifiable Person may be involved by reason of any action taken or omitted to be taken under this Plan or any Award Agreement and against and from any and all amounts paid by such Indemnifiable Person with the Company s approval, in settlement thereof, or paid by such Indemnifiable Person in satisfaction of any judgment in any such action, suit or proceeding against such Indemnifiable Person, provided, that the Company shall have the right, at its own expense, to assume and defend any such action, suit or proceeding and once the Company gives notice of its intent to assume the defense, the Company shall have sole control over such defense with counsel of the Company s choice. The foregoing right of indemnification shall not be available to an Indemnifiable Person to the extent that a final judgment or other final adjudication (in either case not subject to further appeal) binding upon such Indemnifiable Person determines that the acts or omissions of such Indemnifiable Person giving rise to the indemnification claim resulted from such Indemnifiable Person s bad faith, fraud or willful criminal act or omission or that such right of indemnification is otherwise prohibited by law or by the Company s Certificate of Incorporation or Bylaws. The foregoing right of indemnification shall not be exclusive of any other rights of indemnification to which any such Indemnifiable Person may be entitled under the Company s Certificate of Incorporation or Bylaws, as a matter of law, or otherwise, or any other power that the Company may have to indemnify such Indemnifiable Persons or hold them harmless.

- (f) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Plan, the Board may, in its sole discretion, at any time and from time to time, grant Awards and administer this Plan with respect to such Awards. In any such case, the Board shall have all the authority granted to the Committee under this Plan.
- 5. Grant of Awards; Shares Subject to this Plan; Limitations.
- (a) The Committee may, from time to time, grant Options, Stock Appreciation Rights, Restricted Stock, Restricted Stock Units, Stock Bonus Awards and/or Performance Compensation Awards to one or more Eligible Persons.
- (b) Subject to Section 12 of this Plan, the Committee is authorized to deliver under this Plan an aggregate of 4,762,490 Common Shares; *provided, however*, that on the 90th day after the Company is awarded a gaming facility license by the New York State Gaming Commission with respect to the Montreign Resort Casino (the Trigger Date), the maximum number of Common Shares that may be delivered under the Plan shall automatically increase by the lesser of: (i) 8,166,046 Common Shares; (ii) such number of Common Shares as will increase the aggregate number of Common Shares that may be delivered under this Plan to be equal to 10% of the issued and outstanding Common Shares of the Company on the Trigger Date; and (iii) such number of Common Shares as the Committee otherwise determines.
- (c) Common Shares underlying Awards under this Plan that are forfeited, cancelled, expire unexercised, or are settled in cash shall be available again for Awards under this Plan at the same ratio at which they were previously granted. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the following

A-8

Common Shares shall not be available again for Awards under the Plan: (i) shares tendered or held back upon the exercise of an Option or settlement of an Award to cover the Exercise Price of an Award; (ii) shares that are used or withheld to satisfy tax withholding obligations of the Participant; and (iii) shares subject to a Stock Appreciation Right that are not issued in connection with the stock settlement of the SAR upon exercise thereof.

- (d) Common Shares delivered by the Company in settlement of Awards may be authorized and unissued shares, shares held in the treasury of the Company, shares purchased on the open market or by private purchase, or any combination of the foregoing.
- (e) Subject to compliance with Section 1.409A-3(f) of the Treasury Regulations, Awards may, in the sole discretion of the Committee, be granted under this Plan in assumption of, or in substitution for, outstanding awards previously granted by an entity acquired by the Company or with which the Company combines (<u>Substitute Awards</u>). The number of Common Shares underlying any Substitute Awards shall be counted against the aggregate number of Common Shares available for Awards under this Plan.
- (f) Notwithstanding any provision in the Plan to the contrary (but subject to adjustment as provided in Section 12), the Committee shall not grant to any one Eligible Person in any one calendar year Awards (i) for more than 50% of the Available Shares in the aggregate or (ii) payable in cash in an amount exceeding \$10,000,000 in the aggregate.
- 6. *Eligibility*. Participation shall be limited to Eligible Persons who have entered into an Award Agreement or who have received written notification from the Committee, or from a person designated by the Committee, that they have been selected to participate in this Plan.

7. Options.

(a) Generally. Each Option granted under this Plan shall be evidenced by an Award Agreement (whether in paper or electronic medium (including email or the posting on a web site maintained by the Company or a third party under contract with the Company)). Each Option so granted shall be subject to the conditions set forth in this Section 7, and to such other conditions not inconsistent with this Plan as may be reflected in the applicable Award Agreement. All Options granted under this Plan shall be Nonqualified Stock Options unless the applicable Award Agreement expressly states that the Option is intended to be an Incentive Stock Option. Notwithstanding any designation of an Option, to the extent that the aggregate Fair Market Value of Common Shares with respect to which Options designated as Incentive Stock Options are exercisable for the first time by any Participant during any calendar year (under all plans of the Company or any Subsidiary) exceeds \$100,000, such excess Options shall be treated as Nonqualified Stock Options. Incentive Stock Options shall be granted only to Eligible Persons who are employees of the Company and its Affiliates, and no Incentive Stock Option shall be granted to any Eligible Person who is ineligible to receive an Incentive Stock Option under the Code. No Option shall be treated as an Incentive Stock Option unless this Plan has been approved by the stockholders of the Company in a manner intended to comply with the stockholder approval requirements of Section 422(b)(1) of the Code, provided that any Option intended to be an Incentive Stock Option shall not fail to be effective solely on account of a failure to obtain such approval, but rather such Option shall be treated as a Nonqualified Stock Option unless and until such approval is obtained. In the case of an Incentive Stock Option, the terms and conditions of such grant shall be subject to and comply with such rules as may be prescribed by Section 422 of the Code. If for any reason an Option intended to be an Incentive Stock Option (or any portion thereof) shall not

Table of Contents

95

qualify as an Incentive Stock Option, then, to the extent of such nonqualification, such Option or portion thereof shall be regarded as a Nonqualified Stock Option appropriately granted under this Plan.

- (b) <u>Exercise Price</u>. The exercise price (<u>Exercise Price</u>) per Common Share for each Option shall not be less than 100% of the Fair Market Value of such share determined as of the Date of Grant; *provided, however*, that in the case of an Incentive Stock Option granted to an employee who, at the time of the grant of such Option, owns shares representing more than 10% of the voting power of all classes of shares of the Company or any Affiliate, the Exercise Price per share shall not be less than 110% of the Fair Market Value per share on the Date of Grant; *and, provided further*, that notwithstanding any provision herein to the contrary, the Exercise Price shall not be less than the par value per Common Share.
- (c) <u>Vesting and Expiration</u>. Options shall vest and become exercisable in such manner and on such date or dates determined by the Committee and as set forth in the applicable Award Agreement, and shall expire after such period, not to exceed ten (10) years from the Date of Grant, as may be determined by the Committee (the <u>Option Period</u>); provided, however, that the Option Period shall not exceed five (5) years from the Date of Grant in the case of an Incentive Stock Option granted to a Participant who on the Date of Grant owns shares representing more than 10% of the voting power of all classes of shares of the Company or any Affiliate; and, provided, further, that notwithstanding any vesting dates set by the Committee, the Committee may, in its sole discretion, accelerate the exercisability of any Option, which acceleration shall not affect the terms and conditions of such Option other than with respect to exercisability. Unless otherwise provided by the Committee in an Award Agreement:
- (i) an Option shall vest and become exercisable with respect to 100% of the Common Shares subject to such Option on each anniversary of the Date of Grant;
- (ii) the unvested portion of an Option shall expire upon termination of employment or service of the Participant granted the Option, and the vested portion of such Option shall remain exercisable for:
- (A) one year following termination of employment or service by reason of such Participant s death or Disability (with the determination of Disability to be made by the Committee on a case by case basis), but not later than the expiration of the Option Period;
- (B) for directors, officers and employees of the Company only, for ninety (90) days following termination of employment or service by reason of such Participant s Retirement;
- (C) 90 calendar days following termination of employment or service for any reason other than such Participant s death, Disability or Retirement, and other than such Participant s termination of employment or service for Cause, but not later than the expiration of the Option Period; and
- (iii) both the unvested and the vested portion of an Option shall immediately expire upon the termination of the Participant s employment or service by the Company for Cause.

Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of Section 7(c) and consistent with the requirements of applicable law, the Committee, in its sole discretion, may extend the post-termination of employment period during which a Participant may exercise vested Options.

A-10

- (d) Method of Exercise and Form of Payment. No Common Shares shall be delivered pursuant to the exercise of an Option until payment in full of the Exercise Price therefor is received by the Company and the Participant has paid to the Company an amount equal to any federal, state, local and/or foreign income and employment taxes required to be withheld. Options that have become exercisable may be exercised by delivery of written or electronic notice of exercise to the Company in accordance with the terms of the Award Agreement accompanied by payment of the Exercise Price. The Exercise Price shall be payable (i) in cash, check (subject to collection), cash equivalent and/or vested Common Shares valued at the Fair Market Value at the time the Option is exercised (including, pursuant to procedures approved by the Committee, by means of attestation of ownership of a sufficient number of Common Shares in lieu of actual delivery of such shares to the Company); provided, however, that such Common Shares are not subject to any pledge or other security interest and; (ii) by such other method as the Committee may permit in accordance with applicable law, in its sole discretion, including without limitation: (A) in other property having a fair market value (as determined by the Committee in its discretion) on the date of exercise equal to the Exercise Price or (B) if there is a public market for the Common Shares at such time, by means of a broker-assisted cashless exercise pursuant to which the Company is delivered a copy of irrevocable instructions to a stockbroker to sell the Common Shares otherwise deliverable upon the exercise of the Option and to deliver promptly to the Company an amount equal to the Exercise Price or (C) by a net exercise method whereby the Company withholds from the delivery of the Common Shares for which the Option was exercised that number of Common Shares having a Fair Market Value equal to the aggregate Exercise Price for the Common Shares for which the Option was exercised. Any fractional Common Shares shall be settled in cash.
- (e) *Notification upon Disqualifying Disposition of an Incentive Stock Option*. Each Participant awarded an Incentive Stock Option under this Plan shall notify the Company in writing immediately after the date he makes a disqualifying disposition of any Common Shares acquired pursuant to the exercise of such Incentive Stock Option. A disqualifying disposition is any disposition (including, without limitation, any sale) of such Common Shares before the later of (A) two years after the Date of Grant of the Incentive Stock Option or (B) one year after the date of exercise of the Incentive Stock Option. The Company may, if determined by the Committee and in accordance with procedures established by the Committee, retain possession of any Common Shares acquired pursuant to the exercise of an Incentive Stock Option as agent for the applicable Participant until the end of the period described in the preceding sentence.
- (f) <u>Compliance with Laws, etc</u>. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in no event shall a Participant be permitted to exercise an Option in a manner that the Committee determines would violate the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, if applicable, or any other applicable law or the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission or the applicable rules and regulations of any securities exchange or inter-dealer quotation system on which the securities of the Company are listed or traded.
- 8. Stock Appreciation Rights.
- (a) <u>Generally</u>. Each SAR granted under this Plan shall be evidenced by an Award Agreement (whether in paper or electronic medium (including email or the posting on a web site maintained by the Company or a third party under contract with the Company)). Each SAR so granted shall be subject to the conditions set forth in this Section 8, and to such other conditions not inconsistent with this Plan as may be reflected in the applicable Award Agreement. Any Option

A-11

granted under this Plan may include tandem SARs (i.e., SARs granted in conjunction with an Award of Options under this Plan). The Committee also may award SARs to Eligible Persons independent of any Option.

- (b) *Exercise Price*. The Exercise Price per Common Share for each Option granted in connection with a SAR shall not be less than 100% of the Fair Market Value of such share determined as of the Date of Grant.
- (c) <u>Vesting and Expiration</u>. A SAR granted in connection with an Option shall become exercisable and shall expire according to the same vesting schedule and expiration provisions as the corresponding Option. A SAR granted independent of an Option shall vest and become exercisable and shall expire in such manner and on such date or dates determined by the Committee and shall expire after such period, not to exceed ten years, as may be determined by the Committee (the <u>SAR Period</u>); provided, however, that notwithstanding any vesting dates set by the Committee, the Committee may, in its sole discretion, accelerate the exercisability of any SAR, which acceleration shall not affect the terms and conditions of such SAR other than with respect to exercisability. Unless otherwise provided by the Committee in an Award Agreement:
- (i) a SAR shall vest and become exercisable with respect to 100% of the Common Shares subject to such SAR on the third anniversary of the Date of Grant;
- (ii) the unvested portion of a SAR shall expire upon termination of employment or service of the Participant granted the SAR, and the vested portion of such SAR shall remain exercisable for:
- (A) one year following termination of employment or service by reason of such Participant s death or Disability (with the determination of Disability to be made by the Committee on a case by case basis), but not later than the expiration of the SAR Period;
- (B) for directors, officers and employees of the Company only, for the remainder of the SAR Period following termination of employment or service by reason of such Participant s Retirement;
- (C) 90 calendar days following termination of employment or service for any reason other than such Participant s death, Disability or Retirement, and other than such Participant s termination of employment or service for Cause, but not later than the expiration of the SAR Period; and
- (iii) both the unvested and the vested portion of a SAR shall expire immediately upon the termination of the Participant s employment or service by the Company for Cause.
- (d) <u>Method of Exercise</u>. SARs that have become exercisable may be exercised by delivery of written or electronic notice of exercise to the Company in accordance with the terms of the Award, specifying the number of SARs to be exercised and the date on which such SARs were awarded. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if on the last day of the Option Period (or in the case of a SAR independent of an Option, the SAR Period), the Fair Market Value exceeds the Strike Price, the Participant has not exercised the SAR or the corresponding Option (if applicable), and neither the SAR nor the corresponding Option (if applicable) has expired, such SAR shall be deemed to have been exercised by the Participant on such last day and the Company shall make the appropriate payment therefor.

A-12

- (e) <u>Payment</u>. Upon the exercise of a SAR, the Company shall pay to the Participant an amount equal to the number of Common Shares subject to the SAR that are being exercised multiplied by the excess, if any, of the Fair Market Value of one Common Share on the exercise date over the Strike Price, less an amount equal to any federal, state, local and non-U.S. income and employment taxes required to be withheld. The Company shall pay such amount in cash, in Common Shares valued at Fair Market Value, or any combination thereof, as determined by the Committee. Any fractional Common Share shall be settled in cash.
- 9. Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units.
- (a) *Generally*. Each grant of Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units shall be evidenced by an Award Agreement (whether in paper or electronic medium (including email or the posting on a web site maintained by the Company or a third party under contract with the Company)). Each such grant shall be subject to the conditions set forth in this Section 9, and to such other conditions not inconsistent with this Plan as may be reflected in the applicable Award Agreement. Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units shall be subject to such restrictions on transferability and other restrictions as the Committee may impose (including, for example, limitations on the right to vote Restricted Stock or the right to receive dividends on the Restricted Stock). These restrictions may lapse separately or in combination at such times, under such circumstances, in such installments, upon the satisfaction of Performance Goals or otherwise, as the Committee determines at the time of the grant of an Award or thereafter. Except as otherwise provided in an Award Agreement, a Participant shall have none of the rights of a stockholder with respect to Restricted Stock Units until such time as Common Shares are paid in settlement of such Awards.
- (b) *Restricted Accounts: Escrow or Similar Arrangement*. Unless otherwise determined by the Committee, upon the grant of Restricted Stock, a book entry in a restricted account shall be established in the Participant s name at the Company s transfer agent and, if the Committee determines that the Restricted Stock shall be held by the Company or in escrow rather than held in such restricted account pending the release of the applicable restrictions, the Committee may require the Participant to additionally execute and deliver to the Company (i) an escrow agreement satisfactory to the Committee, if applicable, and (ii) the appropriate share power (endorsed in blank) with respect to the Restricted Stock covered by such agreement. If a Participant shall fail to execute an agreement evidencing an Award of Restricted Stock and, if applicable, an escrow agreement and blank share power within the amount of time specified by the Committee, the Award shall be null and void *ab initio*. Subject to the restrictions set forth in this Section 9 and the applicable Award Agreement, the Participant generally shall have the rights and privileges of a stockholder as to such Restricted Stock, including without limitation the right to vote such Restricted Stock and the right to receive dividends, if applicable. To the extent shares of Restricted Stock are forfeited, any share certificates issued to the Participant evidencing such shares shall be returned to the Company, and all rights of the Participant to such shares and as a stockholder with respect thereto shall terminate without further obligation on the part of the Company.
- (c) <u>Vesting: Acceleration of Lapse of Restrictions</u>. Unless otherwise provided by the Committee in an Award Agreement: (i) the Restricted Period shall lapse with respect to 100% of the Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units on the first anniversary of the Date of Grant; and (ii) the unvested portion of Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units shall terminate and be forfeited upon the termination of employment or service of the Participant granted the applicable Award.

A-13

- (d) <u>Delivery of Restricted Stock and Settlement of Restricted Stock Units</u>. (i) Upon the expiration of the Restricted Period with respect to any shares of Restricted Stock, the restrictions set forth in the applicable Award Agreement shall be of no further force or effect with respect to such shares, except as set forth in the applicable Award Agreement. If an escrow arrangement is used, upon such expiration, the Company shall deliver to the Participant, or his beneficiary, without charge, the share certificate evidencing the shares of Restricted Stock that have not then been forfeited and with respect to which the Restricted Period has expired (rounded down to the nearest full share). Dividends, if any, that may have been withheld by the Committee and attributable to any particular share of Restricted Stock shall be distributed to the Participant in cash or, at the sole discretion of the Committee, in shares of Common Stock having a Fair Market Value equal to the amount of such dividends, upon the release of restrictions on such shares of Restricted Stock and, if such shares of Restricted Stock are forfeited, the Participant shall have no right to such dividends (except as otherwise set forth by the Committee in the applicable Award Agreement).
- (ii) Unless otherwise provided by the Committee in an Award Agreement, upon the expiration of the Restricted Period with respect to any outstanding Restricted Stock Units, the Company shall deliver to the Participant, or his beneficiary, without charge, one Common Share for each such outstanding Restricted Stock Unit; *provided, however*, that the Committee may, in its sole discretion and subject to the requirements of Section 409A of the Code, elect to (i) pay cash or part cash and part Common Share in lieu of delivering only Common Shares in respect of such Restricted Stock Units or (ii) defer the delivery of Common Shares (or cash or part Common Shares and part cash, as the case may be) beyond the expiration of the Restricted Period if such delivery would result in a violation of applicable law until such time as is no longer the case. If a cash payment is made in lieu of delivering Common Shares, the amount of such payment shall be equal to the Fair Market Value of the Common Shares as of the date on which the Restricted Period lapsed with respect to such Restricted Stock Units, less an amount equal to any federal, state, local and non-U.S. income and employment taxes required to be withheld.
- 10. Stock Bonus Awards. The Committee may issue unrestricted Common Shares, or other Awards denominated in Common Shares, under this Plan to Eligible Persons, either alone or in tandem with other awards, in such amounts as the Committee shall from time to time in its sole discretion determine. Each Stock Bonus Award granted under this Plan shall be evidenced by an Award Agreement (whether in paper or electronic medium (including email or the posting on a web site maintained by the Company or a third party under contract with the Company)). Each Stock Bonus Award so granted shall be subject to such conditions not inconsistent with this Plan as may be reflected in the applicable Award Agreement.
- 11. Performance Compensation Awards.
- (a) *Generally*. The provisions of the Plan are intended to enable Options and Stock Appreciation Rights granted hereunder to certain Eligible Persons to qualify for an exemption under Section 162(m) of the Code. The Committee shall have the authority, at the time of grant of any Award described in Sections 7 through 10 of this Plan, to designate such Award as a Performance Compensation Award intended to qualify as performance-based compensation under Section 162(m) of the Code. The Committee shall have the authority to make an award of a cash bonus to any Participant and designate such Award as a Performance Compensation Award intended to qualify as performance-based compensation under Section 162(m) of the Code.

A-14

- (b) <u>Discretion of Committee with Respect to Performance Compensation Awards</u>. With regard to a particular Performance Period, the Committee shall have sole discretion to select the length of such Performance Period, the type(s) of Performance Compensation Awards to be issued, the Performance Criteria that will be used to establish the Performance Goal(s), the kind(s) and/or level(s) of the Performance Goals(s) that is (are) to apply and the Performance Formula. Within the first 90 calendar days of a Performance Period (or, if longer or shorter, within the maximum period allowed under Section 162(m) of the Code, if applicable), the Committee shall, with regard to the Performance Compensation Awards to be issued for such Performance Period, exercise its discretion with respect to each of the matters enumerated in the immediately preceding sentence and record the same in writing.
- (c) *Performance Criteria*. The Performance Criteria that will be used to establish the Performance Goal(s) shall be based on the attainment of specific levels of performance of the Company and/or one or more Affiliates, divisions or operational units, or any combination of the foregoing, as determined by the Committee, which criteria may be based on one or more of the following business criteria: (i) revenue; (ii) sales; (iii) profit (net profit, gross profit, operating profit, economic profit, profit margins or other corporate profit measures); (iv) earnings (EBIT, EBITDA, earnings per share, or other corporate earnings measures); (v) net income (before or after taxes, operating income or other income measures); (vi) cash (cash flow, cash generation or other cash measures); (vii) stock price or performance; (viii) total stockholder return (stock price appreciation plus reinvested dividends divided by beginning share price); (ix) economic value added; (x) return measures (including, but not limited to, return on assets, capital, equity, investments or sales, and cash flow return on assets, capital, equity, or sales); (xi) market share; (xii) improvements in capital structure; (xiii) expenses (expense management, expense ratio, expense efficiency ratios or other expense measures); (xiv) business expansion or consolidation (acquisitions and divestitures); (xv) internal rate of return or increase in net present value; (xvi) working capital targets relating to inventory and/or accounts receivable; (xvii) inventory management; (xviii) service or product delivery or quality; (xix) customer satisfaction; (xx) employee retention; (xxi) safety standards; (xxii) productivity measures; (xxiii) cost reduction measures; and/or (xxiv) strategic plan development and implementation. Any one or more of the Performance Criteria adopted by the Committee may be used on an absolute or relative basis to measure the performance of the Company and/or one or more Affiliates as a whole or any business unit(s) of the Company and/or one or more Affiliates or any combination thereof, as the Committee may deem appropriate, or any of the above Performance Criteria may be compared to the performance of a selected group of comparison companies, or a published or special index that the Committee, in its sole discretion, deems appropriate, or as compared to various stock market indices. The Committee also has the authority to provide for accelerated vesting of any Award based on the achievement of Performance Goals pursuant to the Performance Criteria specified in this paragraph. To the extent required under Section 162(m) of the Code, the Committee shall, within the first 90 calendar days of a Performance Period (or, if longer or shorter, within the maximum period allowed under Section 162(m) of the Code), define in an objective fashion the manner of calculating the Performance Criteria it selects to use for such Performance Period and thereafter promptly communicate such Performance Criteria to the Participant.
- (d) <u>Modification of Performance Goal(s)</u>. In the event that applicable tax and/or securities laws change to permit Committee discretion to alter the governing Performance Criteria without obtaining stockholder approval of such alterations, the Committee shall have sole discretion to make such alterations without obtaining stockholder approval. The Committee is authorized at any time during the first 90 calendar days of a Performance Period (or, if longer or shorter, within the maximum period allowed under Section 162(m) of the Code, if applicable), or at any time thereafter to

A-15

the extent the exercise of such authority at such time would not cause the Performance Compensation Awards granted to any Participant for such Performance Period to fail to qualify as performance-based compensation under Section 162(m) of the Code, in its sole discretion, to adjust or modify the calculation of a Performance Goal for such Performance Period, based on and in order to appropriately reflect the following events: (i) asset write-downs; (ii) litigation or claim judgments or settlements; (iii) the effect of changes in tax laws, accounting principles, or other laws or regulatory rules affecting reported results; (iv) any reorganization and restructuring programs; (v) extraordinary nonrecurring items as described in Accounting Principles Board Opinion No. 30 (or any successor pronouncement thereto) and/or in management s discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations appearing in the Company s annual report to stockholders for the applicable year; (vi) acquisitions or divestitures; (vii) any other specific unusual or nonrecurring events, or objectively determinable category thereof; (viii) foreign exchange gains and losses; and (ix) a change in the Company s fiscal year.

(e) Payment of Performance Compensation Awards.

- (i) <u>Condition to Receipt of Payment</u>. Unless otherwise provided in the applicable Award Agreement, a Participant must be employed by, or in service to, the Company on the last day of a Performance Period to be eligible for payment in respect of a Performance Compensation Award for such Performance Period.
- (ii) <u>Limitation</u>. A Participant shall be eligible to receive payment in respect of a Performance Compensation Award only to the extent that: (A) the Performance Goals for such period are achieved; and (B) all or some of the portion of such Participant s Performance Compensation Award has been earned for the Performance Period based on the application of the Performance Formula to such achieved Performance Goals.
- (iii) <u>Certification</u>. Following the completion of a Performance Period, the Committee shall review and certify in writing whether, and to what extent, the Performance Goals for the Performance Period have been achieved and, if so, calculate and certify in writing that amount of the Performance Compensation Awards earned for the period based upon the Performance Formula. The Committee shall then determine the amount of each Participant s Performance Compensation Award actually payable for the Performance Period and, in so doing, may apply Negative Discretion.
- (iv) <u>Use of Negative Discretion</u>. In determining the actual amount of an individual Participant s Performance Compensation Award for a Performance Period, the Committee may reduce or eliminate the amount of the Performance Compensation Award earned under the Performance Formula in the Performance Period through the use of Negative Discretion if, in its sole judgment, such reduction or elimination is appropriate. The Committee shall not have the discretion, except as is otherwise provided in this Plan, to (A) grant or provide payment in respect of Performance Compensation Awards for a Performance Period if the Performance Goals for such Performance Period have not been attained; or (B) increase a Performance Compensation Award above the applicable limitations set forth in Section 5 of this Plan.
- (f) *Timing of Award Payments*. Performance Compensation Awards granted for a Performance Period shall be paid to Participants as soon as administratively practicable following completion of the certifications required by this Section 11, but in no event later than two-and-one-half months following the end of the fiscal year during which the Performance Period is completed in order

A-16

to comply with the short-term deferral rules under Section 1.409A-1(b)(4) of the Treasury Regulations. Notwithstanding the foregoing, payment of a Performance Compensation Award may be delayed, as permitted by Section 1.409A-2(b)(7)(i) of the Treasury Regulations, to the extent that the Company reasonably anticipates that if such payment were made as scheduled, the Company s tax deduction with respect to such payment would not be permitted due to the application of Section 162(m) of the Code.

- 12. Changes in Capital Structure and Similar Events. In the event of (a) any dividend or other distribution (whether in the form of cash, Common Shares, other securities or other property), recapitalization, stock split, reverse stock split, reorganization, merger, amalgamation, consolidation, split-up, split-off, combination, repurchase or exchange of Common Shares or other securities of the Company, issuance of warrants or other rights to acquire Common Shares or other securities of the Company, or other similar corporate transaction or event (including, without limitation, a Change in Control) that affects the Common Shares, or (b) unusual or nonrecurring events (including, without limitation, a Change in Control) affecting the Company, any Affiliate, or the financial statements of the Company or any Affiliate, or changes in applicable rules, rulings, regulations or other requirements of any governmental body or securities exchange or inter-dealer quotation system, accounting principles or law, such that in either case an adjustment is determined by the Committee in its sole discretion to be necessary or appropriate in order to prevent dilution or enlargement of rights, then the Committee shall make any such adjustments that are equitable, including without limitation any or all of the following:
- (i) adjusting any or all of (A) the number of Common Shares or other securities of the Company (or number and kind of other securities or other property) that may be delivered in respect of Awards or with respect to which Awards may be granted under this Plan (including, without limitation, adjusting any or all of the limitations under Section 5 of this Plan) and (B) the terms of any outstanding Award, including, without limitation, (1) the number of Common Shares or other securities of the Company (or number and kind of other securities or other property) subject to outstanding Awards or to which outstanding Awards relate, (2) the Exercise Price or Strike Price with respect to any Award or (3) any applicable performance measures (including, without limitation, Performance Criteria and Performance Goals);
- (ii) subject to the requirements of Section 409A of the Code, providing for a substitution or assumption of Awards, accelerating the exercisability of, lapse of restrictions on, or termination of, Awards or providing for a period of time for exercise prior to the occurrence of such event; and
- (iii) subject to the requirements of Section 409A of the Code, canceling any one or more outstanding Awards and causing to be paid to the holders thereof, in cash, Common Shares, other securities or other property, or any combination thereof, the value of such Awards, if any, as determined by the Committee (which if applicable may be based upon the price per Common Share received or to be received by other stockholders of the Company in such event), including without limitation, in the case of an outstanding Option or SAR, a cash payment in an amount equal to the excess, if any, of the Fair Market Value (as of a date specified by the Committee) of the Common Shares subject to such Option or SAR over the aggregate Exercise Price or Strike Price of such Option or SAR, respectively (it being understood that, in such event, any Option or SAR having a per share Exercise Price or Strike Price equal to, or in excess of, the Fair Market Value of a Common Share subject thereto may be canceled and terminated without any payment or consideration therefor);

A-17

provided, however, that in the case of any equity restructuring (within the meaning of the Financial Accounting Standards Board Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 123 (revised 2004) or ASC Topic 718, or any successor thereto), the Committee shall make an equitable or proportionate adjustment to outstanding Awards to reflect such equity restructuring. Any adjustment in Incentive Stock Options under this Section 12 (other than any cancellation of Incentive Stock Options) shall be made only to the extent not constituting a modification within the meaning of Section 424(h)(3) of the Code, and any adjustments under this Section 12 shall be made in a manner that does not adversely affect the exemption provided pursuant to Rule 16b-3 under the Exchange Act. The Company shall give each Participant notice of an adjustment hereunder and, upon notice, such adjustment shall be conclusive and binding for all purposes.

- 13. *Effect of Change in Control*. Except to the extent otherwise provided in an Award Agreement, in the event of a Change in Control, notwithstanding any provision of this Plan to the contrary, with respect to all or any portion of a particular outstanding Award or Awards:
- (a) all of the then outstanding Options and SARs shall immediately vest and become immediately exercisable as of a time prior to the Change in Control;
- (b) the Restricted Period shall expire as of a time prior to the Change in Control (including without limitation a waiver of any applicable Performance Goals);
- (c) Performance Periods in effect on the date the Change in Control occurs shall end on such date, and the Committee shall (i) determine the extent to which Performance Goals with respect to each such Performance Period have been met based upon such audited or unaudited financial information or other information then available as it deems relevant and (ii) cause the Participant to receive partial or full payment of Awards for each such Performance Period based upon the Committee s determination of the degree of attainment of the Performance Goals, or assuming that the applicable target levels of performance have been attained or on such other basis determined by the Committee.

To the extent practicable, any actions taken by the Committee under the immediately preceding clauses (a) through (c) shall occur in a manner and at a time which allows affected Participants the ability to participate in the Change in Control transactions with respect to the Common Shares subject to their Awards.

14. Amendments and Termination.

(a) <u>Amendment and Termination of this Plan</u>. The Board may amend, alter, suspend, discontinue, or terminate this Plan or any portion thereof at any time; <u>provided</u>, that (i) no amendment to the definition of Eligible Person in Section 2(q), Section 5(b), Section 11(c) or Section 14(b) (to the extent required by the proviso in such Section 14(b)) shall be made without stockholder approval and (ii) no such amendment, alteration, suspension, discontinuation or termination shall be made without stockholder approval if such approval is necessary to comply with any tax or regulatory requirement applicable to this Plan (including, without limitation, as necessary to comply with any rules or requirements of any national securities exchange or inter-dealer quotation system on which the Common Shares may be listed or quoted or to prevent the Company from being denied a tax deduction under Section 162(m) of the Code); and, provided, further, that any such amendment, alteration, suspension, discontinuance or termination that would materially and adversely affect the rights of any

Table of Contents 104

A-18

Participant or any holder or beneficiary of any Award theretofore granted shall not to that extent be effective without the prior written consent of the affected Participant, holder or beneficiary.

(b) <u>Amendment of Award Agreements</u>. The Committee may, to the extent consistent with the terms of any applicable Award Agreement, waive any conditions or rights under, amend any terms of, or alter, suspend, discontinue, cancel or terminate, any Award theretofore granted or the associated Award Agreement, prospectively or retroactively; *provided, however* that any such waiver, amendment, alteration, suspension, discontinuance, cancellation or termination that would materially and adversely affect the rights of any Participant with respect to any Award theretofore granted shall not to that extent be effective without the consent of the affected Participant.

15. General.

(a) <u>Award Agreements</u>. Each Award under this Plan shall be evidenced by an Award Agreement, which shall be delivered to the Participant (whether in paper or electronic medium (including email or the posting on a web site maintained by the Company or a third party under contract with the Company)) and shall specify the terms and conditions of the Award and any rules applicable thereto, including without limitation, the effect on such Award of the death, Disability or termination of employment or service of a Participant, or of such other events as may be determined by the Committee. The Company s failure to specify any term of any Award in any particular Award Agreement shall not invalidate such term, provided such terms was duly adopted by the Board or the Committee.

(b) Nontransferability; Trading Restrictions.

- (i) Each Award shall be exercisable only by a Participant during the Participant s lifetime, or, if permissible under applicable law, by the Participant s legal guardian or representative. No Award may be assigned, alienated, pledged, attached, sold or otherwise transferred or encumbered by a Participant other than by will or by the laws of descent and distribution and any such purported assignment, alienation, pledge, attachment, sale, transfer or encumbrance shall be void and unenforceable against the Company or an Affiliate; provided that the designation of a beneficiary shall not constitute an assignment, alienation, pledge, attachment, sale, transfer or encumbrance.
- (ii) Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Committee may, in its sole discretion, permit Awards (other than Incentive Stock Options) to be transferred by a Participant, with or without consideration, subject to such rules as the Committee may adopt consistent with any applicable Award Agreement to preserve the purposes of this Plan, to:
 (A) any person who is a family member of the Participant, as such term is used in the instructions to Form S-8 under the Securities Act (collectively, the *Immediate Family Members*); (B) a trust solely for the benefit of the Participant and his or her Immediate Family Members; or (C) a partnership or limited liability company whose only partners or stockholders are the Participant and his or her Immediate Family Members; or (D) any other transferee as may be approved either (I) by the Board or the Committee in its sole discretion, or (II) as provided in the applicable Award Agreement (each transferee described in clauses (A), (B), (C) and (D) above is hereinafter referred to as a *Permitted Transferee*): provided, that the Participant gives the Committee advance written notice describing the terms and conditions of the proposed transfer and the Committee notifies the Participant in writing that such a transfer would comply with the requirements of this Plan.
- (iii) The terms of any Award transferred in accordance with subparagraph (ii) above shall apply to the Permitted Transferee and any reference in this Plan, or in any applicable

A-19

Award Agreement, to a Participant shall be deemed to refer to the Permitted Transferee, except that (A) Permitted Transferees shall not be entitled to transfer any Award, other than by will or the laws of descent and distribution; (B) Permitted Transferees shall not be entitled to exercise any transferred Option unless there shall be in effect a registration statement on an appropriate form covering the Common Shares to be acquired pursuant to the exercise of such Option if the Committee determines, consistent with any applicable Award Agreement, that such a registration statement is necessary or appropriate; (C) the Committee or the Company shall not be required to provide any notice to a Permitted Transferee, whether or not such notice is or would otherwise have been required to be given to the Participant under this Plan or otherwise; and (D) the consequences of the termination of the Participant s employment by, or services to, the Company or an Affiliate under the terms of this Plan and the applicable Award Agreement shall continue to be applied with respect to the Participant, including, without limitation, that an Option shall be exercisable by the Permitted Transferee only to the extent, and for the periods, specified in this Plan and the applicable Award Agreement.

(iv) The Committee shall have the right, either on an Award-by-Award basis or as a matter of policy for all Awards or one or more classes of Awards, to condition the delivery of vested Common Shares received in connection with such Award on the Participant s agreement to such restrictions as the Committee may determine.

(c) Tax Withholding.

- (i) A Participant shall be required to pay to the Company or any Affiliate, or the Company or any Affiliate shall have the right and is hereby authorized to withhold, from any cash, Common Shares, other securities or other property deliverable under any Award or from any compensation or other amounts owing to a Participant, the amount (in cash, Common Shares, other securities or other property) of any required withholding taxes in respect of an Award, its exercise, or any payment or transfer under an Award or under this Plan and to take such other action as may be necessary in the opinion of the Committee or the Company to satisfy all obligations for the payment of such withholding and taxes. In addition, the Committee, in its discretion, may make arrangements mutually agreeable with a Participant who is not an employee of the Company or an Affiliate to facilitate the payment of applicable income and self-employment taxes.
- (ii) Without limiting the generality of clause (i) above, the Committee may, in its sole discretion, permit a Participant to satisfy, in whole or in part, the foregoing withholding liability by (A) the delivery of Common Shares (which are not subject to any pledge or other security interest) owned by the Participant having a fair market value equal to such withholding liability or (B) having the Company withhold from the number of Common Shares otherwise issuable or deliverable pursuant to the exercise or settlement of the Award a number of shares with a fair market value equal to such withholding liability (but no more than the minimum required statutory withholding liability).
- (d) <u>No Claim to Awards: No Rights to Continued Employment: Waiver</u>. No employee of the Company or an Affiliate, or other person, shall have any claim or right to be granted an Award under this Plan or, having been selected for the grant of an Award, to be selected for a grant of any other Award. There is no obligation for uniformity of treatment of Participants or holders or beneficiaries of Awards. The terms and conditions of Awards and the Committee s determinations and interpretations with respect thereto need not be the same with respect to each Participant and may be made selectively among Participants, whether or not such Participants are similarly situated. Neither

A-20

this Plan nor any action taken hereunder shall be construed as giving any Participant any right to be retained in the employ or service of the Company or an Affiliate, nor shall it be construed as giving any Participant any rights to continued service on the Board. The Company or any of its Affiliates may at any time dismiss a Participant from employment or discontinue any consulting relationship, free from any liability or any claim under this Plan, unless otherwise expressly provided in this Plan or any Award Agreement. By accepting an Award under this Plan, a Participant shall thereby be deemed to have waived any claim to continued exercise or vesting of an Award or to damages or severance entitlement related to non-continuation of the Award beyond the period provided under this Plan or any Award Agreement, notwithstanding any provision to the contrary in any written employment contract or other agreement between the Company and its Affiliates and the Participant, whether any such agreement is executed before, on or after the Date of Grant.

- (e) <u>International Participants</u>. With respect to Participants who reside or work outside of the United States of America and who are not (and who are not expected to be) covered employees within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the Code, the Committee may in its sole discretion amend the terms of this Plan or outstanding Awards (or establish a sub-plan) with respect to such Participants in order to conform such terms with the requirements of local law or to obtain more favorable tax or other treatment for such Participants, the Company or its Affiliates.
- (f) <u>Designation and Change of Beneficiary</u>. Each Participant may file with the Committee a written designation of one or more persons as the beneficiary(ies) who shall be entitled to receive the amounts payable with respect to an Award, if any, due under this Plan upon his or her death. A Participant may, from time to time, revoke or change his or her beneficiary designation without the consent of any prior beneficiary by filing a new designation with the Committee. The last such designation filed with the Committee shall be controlling; *provided*, *however*, that no designation, or change or revocation thereof, shall be effective unless received by the Committee prior to the Participant s death, and in no event shall it be effective as of a date prior to such receipt. If no beneficiary designation is filed by a Participant, the beneficiary shall be deemed to be his or her spouse or, if the Participant is unmarried at the time of death, his or her estate. Upon the occurrence of a Participant s divorce (as evidenced by a final order or decree of divorce), any spousal designation previously given by such Participant shall automatically terminate.
- (g) <u>Termination of Employment/Service</u>. Unless determined otherwise by the Committee at any point following such event: (i) neither a temporary absence from employment or service due to illness, vacation or leave of absence nor a transfer from employment or service with the Company to employment or service with an Affiliate (or vice-versa) shall be considered a termination of employment or service with the Company or an Affiliate; and (ii) if a Participant s employment with the Company and its Affiliates terminates, but such Participant continues to provide services to the Company and its Affiliates in a non-employee capacity (or vice-versa), such change in status shall not be considered a termination of employment with the Company or an Affiliate for purposes of this Plan unless the Committee, in its discretion, determines otherwise.
- (h) <u>No Rights as a Stockholder</u>. Except as otherwise specifically provided in this Plan or any Award Agreement, no person shall be entitled to the privileges of ownership in respect of Common Shares that are subject to Awards hereunder until such shares have been issued or delivered to that person.

A-21

(i) Government and Other Regulations.

- (i) The obligation of the Company to settle Awards in Common Shares or other consideration shall be subject to all applicable laws, rules, and regulations, and to such approvals by governmental agencies as may be required. Notwithstanding any terms or conditions of any Award to the contrary, the Company shall be under no obligation to offer to sell or to sell, and shall be prohibited from offering to sell or selling, any Common Shares pursuant to an Award unless such shares have been properly registered for sale pursuant to the Securities Act with the Securities and Exchange Commission or unless the Company has received an opinion of counsel, satisfactory to the Company, that such shares may be offered or sold without such registration pursuant to an available exemption therefrom and the terms and conditions of such exemption have been fully complied with. The Company shall be under no obligation to register for sale under the Securities Act any of the Common Shares to be offered or sold under this Plan. The Committee shall have the authority to provide that all certificates for Common Shares or other securities of the Company or any Affiliate delivered under this Plan shall be subject to such stop transfer orders and other restrictions as the Committee may deem advisable under this Plan, the applicable Award Agreement, the federal securities laws, or the rules, regulations and other requirements of the Securities and Exchange Commission, any securities exchange or inter-dealer quotation system upon which such shares or other securities are then listed or quoted and any other applicable federal, state, local or non-U.S. laws, and, without limiting the generality of Section 9 of this Plan, the Committee may cause a legend or legends to be put on any such certificates to make appropriate reference to such restrictions. Notwithstanding any provision in this Plan to the contrary, the Committee reserves the right to add any additional terms or provisions to any Award granted under this Plan that it in its sole discretion deems necessary or advisable in order that such Award complies with the legal requirements of any governmental entity to whose jurisdiction the Award is subject.
- (ii) The Committee may cancel an Award or any portion thereof if it determines, in its sole discretion, that legal or contractual restrictions and/or blockage and/or other market considerations would make the Company s acquisition of Common Shares from the public markets, the Company s issuance of Common Shares to the Participant, the Participant s acquisition of Common Shares from the Company and/or the Participant s sale of Common Shares to the public markets, illegal, impracticable or inadvisable. If the Committee determines to cancel all or any portion of an Award in accordance with the foregoing, unless doing so would violate Section 409A of the Code, the Company shall pay to the Participant an amount equal to the excess of (A) the aggregate Fair Market Value of the Common Shares subject to such Award or portion thereof canceled (determined as of the applicable exercise date, or the date that the shares would have been vested or delivered, as applicable), over (B) the aggregate Exercise Price or Strike Price (in the case of an Option or SAR, respectively) or any amount payable as a condition of delivery of Common Shares (in the case of any other Award). Such amount shall be delivered to the Participant as soon as practicable following the cancellation of such Award or portion thereof. The Committee shall have the discretion to consider and take action to mitigate the tax consequence to the Participant in cancelling an Award in accordance with this clause.
- (j) <u>Payments to Persons Other Than Participants</u>. If the Committee shall find that any person to whom any amount is payable under this Plan is unable to care for his affairs because of illness or accident, or is a minor, or has died, then any payment due to such person or his estate (unless a prior claim therefor has been made by a duly appointed legal representative) may, if the Committee so directs the Company, be paid to his spouse, child, relative, an institution maintaining or having

A-22

custody of such person, or any other person deemed by the Committee to be a proper recipient on behalf of such person otherwise entitled to payment. Any such payment shall be a complete discharge of the liability of the Committee and the Company therefor.

- (k) *Nonexclusivity of this Plan*. Neither the adoption of this Plan by the Board nor the submission of this Plan to the stockholders of the Company for approval shall be construed as creating any limitations on the power of the Board to adopt such other incentive arrangements as it may deem desirable, including, without limitation, the granting of stock options or other equity-based awards otherwise than under this Plan, and such arrangements may be either applicable generally or only in specific cases.
- (1) <u>No Trust or Fund Created</u>. Neither this Plan nor any Award shall create or be construed to create a trust or separate fund of any kind or a fiduciary relationship between the Company or any Affiliate, on the one hand, and a Participant or other person or entity, on the other hand. No provision of this Plan or any Award shall require the Company, for the purpose of satisfying any obligations under this Plan, to purchase assets or place any assets in a trust or other entity to which contributions are made or otherwise to segregate any assets, nor shall the Company maintain separate bank accounts, books, records or other evidence of the existence of a segregated or separately maintained or administered fund for such purposes. Participants shall have no rights under this Plan other than as general unsecured creditors of the Company, except that insofar as they may have become entitled to payment of additional compensation by performance of services, they shall have the same rights as other employees under general law.
- (m) <u>Reliance on Reports</u>. Each member of the Committee and each member of the Board shall be fully justified in acting or failing to act, as the case may be, and shall not be liable for having so acted or failed to act in good faith, in reliance upon any report made by the independent public accountant of the Company and/or its Affiliates and/or any other information furnished in connection with this Plan by any agent of the Company or the Committee or the Board, other than himself.
- (n) <u>Relationship to Other Benefits</u>. No payment under this Plan shall be taken into account in determining any benefits under any pension, retirement, profit sharing, group insurance or other benefit plan of the Company except as otherwise specifically provided in such other plan.
- (o) <u>Governing Law</u>. The Plan shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the internal laws of the State of Delaware, without giving effect to the conflict of laws provisions.
- (p) <u>Severability</u>. If any provision of this Plan or any Award or Award Agreement is or becomes or is deemed to be invalid, illegal, or unenforceable in any jurisdiction or as to any person or entity or Award, or would disqualify this Plan or any Award under any law deemed applicable by the Committee, such provision shall be construed or deemed amended to conform to the applicable laws in the manner that most closely reflects the original intent of the Award or the Plan, or if it cannot be construed or deemed amended without, in the determination of the Committee, materially altering the intent of this Plan or the Award, such provision shall be construed or deemed stricken as to such jurisdiction, person or entity or Award and the remainder of this Plan and any such Award shall remain in full force and effect.
- (q) <u>Obligations Binding on Successors</u>. The obligations of the Company under this Plan shall be binding upon any successor corporation or organization resulting from the merger,

amalgamation, consolidation or other reorganization of the Company, or upon any successor corporation or organization succeeding to substantially all of the assets and business of the Company.

- (r) <u>Code Section 162(m) Approval</u>. If so determined by the Committee, the provisions of this Plan regarding Performance Compensation Awards shall be disclosed and reapproved by stockholders no later than the first stockholder meeting that occurs in the fifth year following the year in which stockholders previously approved such provisions, in each case in order for certain Awards granted after such time to be exempt from the deduction limitations of Section 162(m) of the Code. Nothing in this clause, however, shall affect the validity of Awards granted after such time if such stockholder approval has not been obtained.
- (s) <u>Expenses; Gender; Titles and Headings</u>. The expenses of administering this Plan shall be borne by the Company and its Affiliates. Masculine pronouns and other words of masculine gender shall refer to both men and women. The titles and headings of the sections in this Plan are for convenience of reference only, and in the event of any conflict, the text of this Plan, rather than such titles or headings shall control.
- (t) <u>Other Agreements</u>. Notwithstanding the above, the Committee may require, as a condition to the grant of and/or the receipt of Common Shares under an Award, that the Participant execute lock-up, stockholder or other agreements, as it may determine in its sole and absolute discretion.
- (u) <u>Section 409A</u>. The Plan and all Awards granted hereunder are intended to comply with, or otherwise be exempt from, the requirements of Section 409A of the Code. The Plan and all Awards granted under this Plan shall be administered, interpreted, and construed in a manner consistent with Section 409A of the Code to the extent necessary to avoid the imposition of additional taxes under Section 409A(a)(1)(B) of the Code. Notwithstanding anything in this Plan to the contrary, in no event shall the Committee exercise its discretion to accelerate the payment or settlement of an Award where such payment or settlement constitutes deferred compensation within the meaning of Section 409A of the Code unless, and solely to the extent that, such accelerated payment or settlement is permissible under Section 1.409A-3(j)(4) of the Treasury Regulations. If a Participant is a specified employee (within the meaning of Section 1.409A-1(i) of the Treasury Regulations) at any time during the twelve (12)-month period ending on the date of his termination of employment, and any Award hereunder subject to the requirements of Section 409A of the Code is to be satisfied on account of the Participant s termination of employment, satisfaction of such Award shall be suspended until the date that is six (6) months after the date of such termination of employment.
- (v) <u>Payments</u>. Participants shall be required to pay, to the extent required by applicable law, any amounts required to receive Common Shares under any Award made under this Plan.

A-24

YOUR VOTE IS IMPORTANT. PLEASE VOTE TODAY.

Vote by Internet QUICK ««« EASY

IMMEDIATE 24 Hours a Day, 7 Days a Week or by Mail

Your phone or Internet vote authorizes the named proxies to vote your shares in the same manner as if you marked, signed and returned your proxy card. Votes submitted electronically over the Internet or by telephone must be received by 7:00 p.m., Eastern Standard Time, on November 1, 2015.

INTERNET/MOBILE

www.cstproxyvote.com

Use the Internet to vote your proxy. Have your proxy card available when you access the above website. Follow the prompts to vote your shares.

MAIL Mark, sign and date your proxy card and return it in the postage-paid envelope provided

PLEASE DO NOT RETURN THE PROXY CARD IF YOU ARE VOTING ELECTRONICALLY OR BY PHONE.

p FOLD HERE DO NOT SEPARATE INSERT IN ENVELOPE PROVIDED p

PROXY Please mark

your votes x

like this

Edgar Filing: EMPIRE RESORTS INC - Form DEF 14A

THIS PROXY, WHEN PROPERLY EXECUTED, WILL BE VOTED IN THE MANNER DIRECTED BY THE UNDERSIGNED STOCKHOLDER. IF NO DIRECTION IS MADE, THIS PROXY WILL BE VOTED FOR EACH NOMINEE. IN THEIR DISCRETION, THE PROXIES ARE AUTHORIZED TO VOTE UPON SUCH OTHER MATTERS AS MAY PROPERLY COME BEFORE THE MEETING OR ANY ADJOURNMENTS OR POSTPONEMENTS OF THE MEETING.

۱.	Election of Directors		FOR	WITHHOLD	FOR ALL EXCEPT*	2. Approval of the Empire Resorts, Inc.	
	01. Joseph A. D Amato	·	ALL	ALL	EXCELL	2015 Equity Incentive Plan (the FOR AGAINST ABSTAIN	Ince
	02. Emanuel R. Pearlman	05. Gregg Polle					
	03. Edmund Marinucci	06. James Simon					
*	(Instruction: To withhold nominee, strike a line thr above)						
				UNANIM FOR T NOMINE	THE ELECT	RECTORS COMMENDS A VOTE TON OF EACH OF THE FOR THE INCENTIVE	
						COMPANY ID:	
						PROXY NUMBER:	
	Signature Date		ıre, if h	eld jointly		ACCOUNT NUMBER:	

Table of Contents

Note: Please sign exactly as name appears hereon. When shares are held by joint owners, both should sign. When signing as attorney, executor, administrator, trustee, guardian, or corporate officer, please give title as such.

Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials for

the Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be held November 2, 2015

The Proxy Statement and our 2014 Annual Report to Stockholders on Form 10K are available at http://www.cstproxy.com/empirersorts/2015

p FOLD HERE DO NOT SEPARATE INSERT IN ENVELOPE PROVIDED p

PROXY

THIS PROXY IS SOLICITED ON BEHALF OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF

Empire Resorts, Inc.

THIS PROXY IS SOLICITED ON BEHALF OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF EMPIRE RESORTS, INC.

The undersigned hereby appoints Joseph A. D. Amato and Emanuel R. Pearlman as proxies, each with the power to appoint his substitute, and hereby authorizes them, and each of them acting singly, to represent and vote, as designated below, all the shares of Common Stock, Series B Preferred Stock and Series E Preferred Stock of Empire Resorts, Inc. (the Company) held of record by the undersigned at the close of business on September 11, 2015, at the Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be held at the offices of Ellenoff Grossman & Schole LLP, located at 1345 Avenue of the Americas, New York, New York, 10105 on Monday, November 2, 2015, at 10:00 a.m., Eastern Standard Time, or any adjournment(s) or postponement(s) thereof (the Meeting) and authorizes and instructs said proxies to vote in the manner directed below.

This proxy, when properly executed, will be voted in the manner directed by the undersigned stockholder. If no direction is made, this proxy will be voted FOR each nominee for Director and FOR the Incentive Plan Proposal. In their discretion, the proxies are authorized to vote upon such other matters as may properly come before the Meeting or any adjournment(s) or postponement(s) of the Meeting. If you wish to vote via the Internet, please read the directors on the reverse side.

(Continued and to be marked, dated and signed, on the other side)

EMPIRE RESORTS, INC.

c/o Continental Proxy Services 8th Floor

17 Battery Place, New York NY 10004 1123

You May Vote Your Proxy When You View The Material On The Internet. You Will Be Asked To Follow The Prompts To Vote Your Shares.

EMPIRE RESORTS, INC.

c/o Monticello Casino and Raceway 204 State Route 17B, P.O. Box 5013 Monticello, New York 12701

NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING

OF STOCKHOLDERS

to be held on

November 2, 2015

*Stockholders are cordially invited to attend the Annual Meeting and vote in person.

At the Annual Meeting, you will need to request a ballot to vote your shares.

Dear Stockholder,

The 2015 Annual Meeting of Stockholders (Annual Meeting) of Empire Resorts, Inc. will be held at the offices of Ellenoff Grossman & Schole LLP, 1345 Avenue of the Americas, New York, New York 10105 on Monday, November 2, 2015, at 10:00 AM Eastern Standard Time.

Proposals to be considered at the Annual Meeting:

- (1) To elect six directors to serve on the Company s Board of Directors (the Board) until the 2016 annual meeting of stockholders or until their successors are elected and qualified;
- (2) To approve the Empire Resorts, Inc. 2015 Equity Incentive Plan (the Incentive Plan Proposal); and
- (3) Such other matters as may properly come before the Annual Meeting or any adjournment(s) or postponement(s) thereof.

Edgar Filing: EMPIRE RESORTS INC - Form DEF 14A

Vote Your Proxy on the Internet:

ACCOUNT NUMBER:

THE BOARD UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS A VOTE FOR THE ELECTION OF EACH OF THE NOMINEES FOR DIRECTOR AND FOR THE INCENTIVE PLAN PROPOSAL.

Your electronic vote authorizes the named proxies to vote your shares in the same	Go to http://www.cstproxyvote.com Have your notice available when you
manner as if you marked, signed, dated, and returned the proxy card.	access the above website. Follow the prompts to vote your shares.
	COMPANY ID.
	COMPANY ID:
	PROXY NUMBER:

The Proxy Materials are available for review at:

http://www.cstproxy.com/empireresorts/2015

c/o Monticello Casino and Raceway

204 State Route 17B, P.O. Box 5013

Monticello, New York 12701

Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials

For the 2015 Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be Held On

November 2, 2015

This is not a ballot. You cannot use this notice to vote your shares. This communication presents only an overview of the more complete proxy materials that are available to you on the Internet. We encourage you to access and review all of the important information contained in the proxy materials before voting.

If you would like to receive a paper or e-mail copy of these documents, *you must request one*. There is no charge for such documents to be mailed to you. Please make your request for a copy as instructed below on or before October 23, 2015, to facilitate a timely delivery. You may also request that you receive paper or email copies of all future proxy materials from the Company.

The following Proxy Materials are available to you to review at: http://www.cstproxy.com/empireresorts/2015

- the Company s Annual Report for the year ended December 31, 2014;
- the Company s 2015 Proxy Statement;
- the Proxy Card; and
- any amendments to the foregoing materials that are required to be furnished to shareholders.

ACCESSING YOUR PROXY MATERIALS ONLINE

Have this notice available when you request a paper copy of the proxy materials or to vote your proxy electronically. You must reference your company ID., proxy number, and account number.

Edgar Filing: EMPIRE RESORTS INC - Form DEF 14A

REQUESTING A PAPER COPY OF THE PROXY MATERIALS

By telephone at: 1-888-221-0690

or

By logging on to: http://www.cstproxy.com/empireresorts/2015

or

By email at: proxy@continentalstock.com

Please include the company name and your account number in the subject line.